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I~~ESTIGATION OF T~E MISUSE OF PUBLIC FUNDS 
IN THE OPERATION C?;' NQN-PUBLIC SCHOOLS FOR 

HA~mICAPPED CHILDREN 

BACKGROUND 

New Jersey's strong concern for the welfare of 

handicapped children is reflected in the history of 

state support for special education programs for these 

children. 

Indeed, New Jersey became the first state in 

1911 -- to require special education curricula for 

the deaf, blind and mentally retarded. Subsequent 

legislation, which substantially enlarged the state's 

share of all local school costs, also expanded the type 

and number of state-aided educational programs for both 

mentally and physically handicapped children. Thus, New 

Jersey's financial aid for special education rose from 

$1.2 million in 1955-56 to $lB million in 1967-68, or 

41 per cent of the $44 million then invested in this 
." 

effort. By 1976-77, state support for special education 

for the handicapped had risen to $107 million, or 60 per 

cent of a total outlay of about $170 million. 

Of this overall special education system, the New 

Jersey State Commission of Investigation concentrated 

its inquiry on the public funding of non-public schools 

for educating children who are so severely handicapped 

that local schools will not or can not accommodate them. 

Ever since the use of private facilities for special 
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education purposes was authorized, the number of these 

schools has proliferated. During the 1977-78 school 

year, according to tes,timony before the Commission, 250 
.'. 

non-public schools were accredited for special education 
'. 

purposes -- 100 outside the state and 150 within the state. 

Of the latter, 125 are day schools and the remainder are 

also residential facilities. The cost of these programs 

last year was $26 million, shared almost equally by the 

state and the local districts. All but $2 million of the 

total expenditure was on in-state programs. At the t{me 

of the Commission's inquiry, about 5,000 children were 

enrolled in private facilities in one or another of a 

dozen handicap categories for which appropriate courses 

are required. These categories are: Educable or train-

able mentally retarded, perceptually impdired, orthopedi-

cally handicapped, neurologically impaired, visually 

handicapped, auditorially handicapped, communication 

handicapped, emotionally disturbed, .chronically ill and 

multiply handicapped. 

The local school district is at the core of the 

non-public school special education system. The place­

ment of a pupil in a school is the responsibility of a 

local child study team r consisting of a social worker, a 

school psychologist, a learning disabilities teacher-con­

sultant and a physician. There is at least one team in 

each'of the GOO-plus school districts -- a statutory re-

quirement -- but there are about 800 teams throughout the 

p 
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state because larger districts have more than one. 

Mrs. Eleanor Engelbrecht, state coordinator of non-

public school elgibility, testified that these child 

study teams "have a number of options in front of them 

in their search for the right placement" of a handicapped 

child. She said: "They first look, of course, into their 

own district where this child can be educated. If nothing 

quite fits or suits the child, they look next door to 

another county or another region, and they go on until, 

I think, about the sixth or seventh on the list is the 

option of the non-public school, either in-state or out-

of-state." 

The private schools to which child study teams refer 

seriously handicapped children are funded by a system that 

lacks basic checks and balances -- a deficiency that became 

evident at the outset of the Commission's inquiry. Under 

the statute, local school districts are required to pay 

private school tuition bills as submitted. These local 

district payments are partially reimbursed by the state 

Department of Education, which sets tuition rates for 

various handicap categories -- ranging from $3,400 for 

the chronically ill to $6,800 for the visually handicapped. 

These rates are predicated on costs, projected and actual, 

that are now submitted to the state Education Department 

by the private schools. Frior to the summer of 1977 no 

repo~ts of actual costs were ever required by the state • 
. -

Eventually, the combined flood of estimated and actual 
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cost statements into the Trenton bureau defied the most 

superficial monitoring effort. 

Only in the past two years have even random and 

cursory audits.been permitted. When at least the 

scattered audits began, they were unqertaken at Mrs. 

Engelbrecht's request by the Education Department's 

Division of Administration and Finance; itself under-

staffed. Prior to the Commission's public hearings in 

January, 1978, only nine audits had been performed. 

It was not until January, 1976, that any private 

schools for the handicapped were audited at all, accord-

ing to Vincent D. Calabrese, assistant education commissioner 

for administration and finance. He told the S.C. I. the 

"random basis" audits that were initiated were limited by 

an opinion by the Attorney General's office to merely a 

determination of "the validity of the tuition charges." 

Calabrese also testified his office had a staff of "only 

six auditors for the entire state" who are responsible for 

monitoring 611 school districts, among other statutory 

duties, as well as the limited surveillance of 150 pri-

vate schools for the handicapped. 

THE S.C.I. INVESTIGATION 

During 1977 the operations of certain non-public 

schools for handicapped children were subjected to mount­

ing criticism -- by parents of pupils, by state and local 

education officials, by former employes and, most effect-

ively, by newspaperswhose investigative reporters uncovered 
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irregularities. The Commission itself received a number 

of complaints and undertook an evaluation. Exploratory 

interviews were conducte~ -- at the office of the Morris 

County Daily Record, which had run a series of articles 

in late March on alleged improprieties at two schools; 

with Dr. David Holmes, president of the Association of 

Schools and Agencies for the Handicapped (ASAR), and 

with Chief Auditor James Oszfolk of the state Education 

Department, among others. These discussions raised 

additional questions about the financial management and 

c~ntrol of these facilities, many of which could not 

even meet ASAH standards for membership. 

The evaluation quickly turned into an extensive 

probe. For the first time the target schools came 

under wide-ranging fiscal scrutiny as the Commission's 

staff of Special Agent-Accountants inspected and com-

pared vouchers, bank recorcs, purchase orders, budget 

estimates, cost reports and expense accounts. 

The scope of the Corr~ission's investigation was 

defined in the subpoenas issued for financial records 

and served on prospective executive session witnesses. 

These subpoenas stated: 

Khether the laws of this State with respect 
to the education of handicapped children are 
being faithfully executed and effectively 
implemented, with particular reference to the 
manner in which Special Education programs 
are. being provided for handicapped children 
by private education institutioris. 
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Even despite the Attorney General's restrictive de-

finition of what could be checked, the state audits of 
, 

five schools at least revealed that three had been over-

paid but that no attempt had been made to recover the 

excess paJ~ents. Nonetheless, analyses of these incom-

plete state audits by the Commission's staff led to the 

conclusion that more penetrating audits were necessary. 

Upon the Commission's orders, intensive financial in-

quiries were launched into the records of the Calais 

School in Convent Station in Morris County, the Lincoln 

School in Peapack in Somerset County, Manor Woods Academy· 

in Estelle Manor in Atlantic County and Somerset Eills 

School in Warrenville in Somerset County. As these audits 

progressed, the Commission's Special Agents interviewed 

vendors and other principals to confirm the evidence 

of questionable procedures that the fiscal scrutiny 

was revealing. 

The Corr~ission's probe uncovered widespread misuse 

of public funds by certain'school operators as well as 

many questionable practices that could not be condoned. 

The Commission decided that the seriousness of the abuses 

warranted a public demonstration of their adverse impact 

on the special education effort to improve the wellbeing 

of handicapped youngsters. The S.C.I. thus hoped to 

promote an expeditious correction of the system's faults. 

As S.C.I. Chairman Joseph E. Rodriguez stated on January 

18, 1978, at the opening of the Corr~ission's two days of 
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p~blic hearings in the State House: 

The p~ima~y co~ce~~ 06 thi~ Commi~~ion ih 
to a.h.6u~e that ~C""haYld,lcappcd ch,lLd ",.'he i.6 
en~olled in p~og~am~ Ct Spec,la.l Education 
~h ~ho~tchanged, and to i~hu~e that tax­
paye~ ~UYld6 a~e p~ope~ly uhed ~o~ educa­
tional pu~po~eh 

ou~ inuchti9ation hal di.6clohed example.6 
o~ exploitatio~ 06 thih p~og~am, includi~g 
the mihuhe O~ mi6app~op~iat,lor. 06 public 
~und6 ~o~ pe~hc~al gain and othe~ no~­
educational actiuitie.6, ~he~ the.6e ~UYld6 
hhould have been utiLized .bolely to imp~ove 
the educatlonal p" .. og~a.m6 otte~ed :t.he.6e 
helpie.b6 child~en. 

1 want to empha.6ize that the.6e hea~ir.g6 
hhou.td not be ccn6t~ued bv QKUt~e a6 a.~ 
indictment o~ the enti~e ~Y.6t~m Ct Special 
Education 6o~ the handicapped. Many 06 the 
150 p~iuate .6chcol6 that a~e p~ovidi~g thi6 
neCe.66a~y educat,lona.L .be~uice no doubt have 
out6tar.di~Q ~ecc~d6. We a~e co~cer.t~atinQ 
he~e en bchool.6 whe~e ou~ inve.6tigatioYl ha~ 
p ~ 0 d u c e d e v ide ,,: eDt t. etc,l 0 U 6 a b u h e h • 0 u ~ 
de~i~e i.6 to hubject thChC i~~eBula.~itie.6 
to a. public .bp0tLight in o~de~ to .bpU~ 
co~~ectiue action. We intend atte~ thih 
hea~ir.g to i6hue a ~epo~t includi~g ou~ 
Aecommendation.6 tO~ legibLatiue and admini.6-
thative Ae6oAm. We wilL al6o& when and wheAe 
app~opAiate, Ae6e~ to the p~ope~ law en­
£o~cement agencieh the tull ~ehulth 06 ou~ 
inve.btigaton. 

The Comm~6hion teelh that uigoAouh a.~d. . 
continuou.6 public 6Uppo~t 6~~ Spec~al Educa~~on 
p~og~am.6 tO~ ha.ndicapped ch~ld~en ~.6 e~6ent~al. 
The abU.6e6 06 a 6ew 06 the.6e .bchoolh hhould 
not be pehmitted to damage o~ dC6t~oy the Aep­
utation 06 the enti~e hY6tem o~ o~ the many. 
dedicated people hehving the hand~capped ch~ldhen 
in ouA .btate. 

The te6timony you will hea~ today will co~-
6i~m unwahhanted a&U6eh 06 a ~hog~a.m tO~ wh~ch 
~26 million in public tax mon~e.6 ha6 been a~th­
oAized tO~ the educational betteh~ent ol .c~~~dhen 
who a~e in di~e need 06 buch hpec~al lac~l~t~eh. 
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Beeau~e we telt that the imp~op~ietie~ ou~ 
inqui~y uneove~ed ~hould be halted a~ quiekly 
a~ po~~ible, we decided they ~hould be ~ub­
jeeted to ~wi6t p~blic expo~u~e and ~~i6t 
co~~ection -- even a~ ou~ inqui~y into thi~ 
complex and vital ~y~tem continue~ into 
oth eA ah pecth . 

We intend, ah in paht public heaAingh, to 
~eco~d te~timony Ae6lecting all 6aceth 06 
thi~ Special Education p~og~am, all ~ideh 
06 an ext~emely intAicate and henhitive 
endeavo~ to impAove the mind~ and the live~ 
06 child~en who themhelveh aAe unable to 
callout to Uh tO~ the help they need. 

This report .will r·eview the r-ecord of the afore-

said public hearing as a basis for the specific re-

quests for legislation which are outlined in the 

recommendations section. 
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THE TESTIMONY - ]anua~y 18, 1978 

THE . ROLE OF THE STATE AND .. I,OCAL DISTRICTS 

-To establish a factual background for the Commis-

sion's public hearing expose of irregularities ana 

questionable practices in the use of Special Education 

funds by certain non-public schools for the handicapped, 

the COITll!lission first questioned l-1rs. Elea.nor Engelbrecht, 

state coordinator of non-public school programs. 

She noted that of the $160-175 million cost of 

financing Special Education for handicapped children, 

her job concerned the $26 million paid to non-public 

schools. She also noted that these no~-public schools 

provide educational programs for-at least 11 mandated 

categories of handicaps for which varying tuition pay-

ments are· ~eguired, ran~ing from a low of $3,400 for 

~chronically ill" to $6,800 for "visually handicapped~.* 

Mrs. Engelbrecht outlined the system by which a 
~ -

child is placed in a non-public school and the way the 

cost of educating such a child is financed.·· 

Initially, she testified, a child is identified 

as "in need of special educ~~ionfl primarily by the 

classroom teacher, although this determination also 

can come from parents, school officials and even the 

*See Exhibit, P. 9a 

**See Exhibit, P. 9b 
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COi~PARISON OF TUITIon RATES 

SCHOOL YEAR 1976-77 AND 1977-78 

STRUCK AMENDED 

CATEGORY 1975-77 1977-73 1977-78 

ORTHOPEDIC HANDICAP $6000 $5701) $5000 

VISUAL HAimlCAP $6800 $550J $5800 

AUDITORY HANDICAP $5500 $4900 $55QCl 

CHROi-l1 CALLY ILL $2500 $3400 $3'~OO 

EDUCABLE $LlOOCl $'13 f1n 
- •• V·..J $4300 

TRAIi~ABLE $L!700 $4800 $4300 

HmT 1 Ql"·IALL Y D I STU RBED $53~0 $5008 $5300 

NEUROLOGICALLY lfl1PAIRED $4300 $440:1 $4l!OO 

SOCIALLY NALADJUSTED ~~ $4600 . $!!200 $4500 

CO~1i'1mn CAT I ON HAND I CAP $5500 $5000 $5508 

PERCEPTUALLY HiPAIRED $310J . $35a~ $350Q 
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SPECIAL EDUCATION 

NON-PUBLIC SCHOOLS 

DEPARTt1ENT 

OF 

EDUCATION 

STATE AID PAYMENTS .. 

LOCAL SCHOOL 

DISTRICT 

CHILD STUDY TEAM 

(CHOOSES NON-PUBLIC 

SCHOOL) 

TUITION ** 
(PAYMENT Is 

DILLED By 

.. CATEGORICAL AID ADJUSTED BY HANDICAP CLASSIFICATION AND ADDITIONAL 

. COST FACTOR. 

**TUITION RATE SET BY THE DEPARTMENT BASED ON ESTIMATED BUDGET. 
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child. If the school superintendent decides this judg­

ment should be evaluated, it is referred to a child-

study team composed of four "professionals" -- the 

school's social worker,~psychologist, learning-dis-

abilities teacher/consultant and a physician. Each 

of the more than 600 school districts in the state 

has at least one child-study team but there are a 

total of some 800 teams because laraer school districts 
.J 

have more than one. The child study team is responsible 

for the proper placement of the handicapped child --

and one of the alternatives is a non-public school. 

A Multitude of Duties 

At this juncture, the child-study team places 

its ·ward according to educational and personal needs 

in one of 250 approved non-public schools, 150 of which 

are in-state, 100 of which are out-of-state, and 10 

percent of which, or 25, are in-state "residential" 

facilities serving the child on a 24-hQur basis. 

Mrs. Engelbrecht indicated anyone could receive 

certification for a non-public school after meeting 

certain conditions, one of which criteria -- a sort 

of "certificate of need" determination such as is utilized 

in the Health Department for proposed hospital facili-

ties -- had been in effect for only four months prior 

to the Commission's public hearing. Once a need was 

esfablished and county school authorities approved the 
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proposed school's physical plant, the applicant school 

would file its application papers with the State Education 

Department. 

Q. And what happenh to them next? 

A. They are -- they corne back into the office, 

or into our office, and we go over them with 

a fine tooth comb because they contain all of 

the basic evidence that we need to comply with 

the rules and regulations. 

Q. All ~ight. Pc they al~c 6ubmit, pU~huant 

tc that a ppli c.atiC' n p" .. c c. eh J." i-<-I'lan c.-<-al il': t o.~ .. matic I:? 

A. Yes, sir. Part 0: that includes the proposed 

budget for their school for the current school year. 

Q. And w-<-th hega~d tc the ~ev-<-ew at that 6-<-nanc-<-al 

hituaticn, wha.t doe~ the ~-<-I'le tooth comb el'lt~il? 

A. We would check each item in the budget care­

fully. 

Q. Againht what? 

A. Our forms are closely'related to the financial 

procedures for the public schools. We consider 

administrative costs, costs for materials, costs 

for instructional staff and so forth down the list. 

Q. 111 athett woltdh, you youtLhe.e.i wouLd have an idea 

06 what each cOht component hhcuLd be Itunning in a 

ba.e..e.-paltk 6~gu~e 60tt each 06 thehe ~choolh; ih that 

coJiltect? 
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A. Yes, sir, and if we don't know, we call the 

applicant and ask him. 

Q. All ~ight. And ~6 you didn't get a hu66icient 

explanation 6hom the applicant --

A. We have been -- since I have been in this 

office, which is on~y a year-and-a-half, I have 

been asking for audits to help me from the De-

partment of Administration and Finance. 

Q. Ih it ehhentially the hame p~ocehh on a 

~enewal 60~ a non-public hchool? 

'-A-~ . ··yes. 

Q. In otheh wo~dh, each yea~ they go thhough 

t:hih p~o c eh h ? 

A. Each year the whole process has to be repeated, 

including the visit by the county superintendent 

to the physical plant. 

Q. And do you'check thei~ AepoAt 06 expenheh 

t:o hee i6 t:heiA AepoAt matched ~heih anticipated 

budget which i6 hubmitted in the beginning 06 the 

.6chool yea~? 

A. I have only had one round with budgets, but 

I did ask for a revised' budget from everybody last 

year, and we then were able to compare the original 

projected budget with the revised bUDget that came 

in during the summer months. 

Q.. ·''In o;ther~ wOhd.6, at the beginning 06 the hchool 

yeaA 6hom each non-public hchool you heceiued a p~o-
. 

pOhed budget and het hateh ba6ed on that? 
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A. Yes, sir. 

Q. And a6te~ you got into you~ 066i~e you ahked 

6o~ a ~epo~t 06 exp~nhe6 to 6ee i6 they matched up? 

A. The exact expense to see what happened. 

Q. Had any 06 you~ p~ede~e6ho~6 done that? 

A. No, sir. 

Q. Now, the monieh ~e~eived by non-publi~ h~hoolh 

a~e all publi~ monieh; ih that ~o~~ect? 

A. Yes, sir. 

Insufficient Staff 

One of tbe problems the Corr~ission hoped to high­

light for swift corrective action was a need for more 

adequate staffing to regulate and monitor such a complex 

and sensitive program. Mrs. Engelbrecht's testimony left 

little question about the seriousness of the staffing 

deficiency: 

Q. Who ih you~ di~e~t 6upe~vi6o~? 

A. My direct supervisor is Mr: James. Richardson. 

Q. And hi6 pOhition with --

A. Director of the Bureau of Special Education and 

Pupil Personnel Services. , 

Q. How many people do you, ~n tu~n, hupe~vihe? 

A. I have nobody to supervise, sir. 

Q. You ahe the only pe~6on doing exactly what 

y6u'~e doing; i6 that co~~e~t? 

A. Yes. 
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Q. Vo you have ~e~pon~~b~l~ty tO~ ~ece~v~n9 and 

check~n9 budget~? 

A. Yes, and --

Q. Vo you al~o have Ae6pon~~b~l~ty 06 check~ng 

expen~e6 06 non-publ~c ~chool~? 

A. Yes, I do. 

Q. Teach~ng hand~capped ch~£d~en, that ~6. 

A. Yes, I do. 

Q. You al~o have ~ome ~e6pon6~b~lity 6o~ input on 

het~in2 of ~ate6 ~~th ~eQa~d to that ~a~~icula~ 

al>pect? 

A. Yes, I do. 

Lack of Control by Local Districts 

Commissioner Stewart G. Pollock questioned the pro­

cess by which the'non-public schools are paid by local 

school districts (state aid representing about half of 

such payouts) but are not checked by t,he districts. 

Q. The pa~t that t~oublel> me i~ ~h~l>: That the 

money heem6 to be coming, a check, 6~om the 

local l>chool boa~d, and yet to the extent that 

the~e ~6 6upe~vi6ion 06 expenditu~e6 and budget6 

which ~eally dete~mine the ~ate6, that 6eem6 to 

be done by anothe~ ent~tY1 the State 06 N~r 

Je~6ey. 16 that a- nai~ 6tatement? 

A. ,Yes, but I don't think that would affect the 

programming for the child. 
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Q. The pa~t that conce~nh me ~h ~hat the entity 

that'¢ ¢ending the checR doeh not have di~ect 

c.ont~cl ove/z. the ¢e.tt.-tnq o~ ti,e lI.ateh ai'Ld t:hp 

expenditu~eh. 

A. They do not at this time. 

Q~ All /t.-tght. Thar.k you. 

A. I don't feel it would be necessary, but I 

don't think that in any way has bothered anybody 

up and down the ~ystem, however. Really, you 

have something in mind that I don't quite under-

stand. 

Q. The pant that tnoubleh me, 1 mean, ~¢ 

whc/tevc/t yeu have publ.-tc 6undh expended and 

the/z.~ ~6 no d.-tnrct cont/tct by the publ.-tc 

e~tity ¢pend.-tng tho6e 6und6 ove/t the expen6e6 

that lead to the di6bu/thement 06 public tUnd6, 

the/te'h an appo/ttunity 6o/t 6omeone to capital­

iz~ on that to the d.-t6aduantai~ Ot tho6e ~oJz. 

whom the 6und6 a/te 60ught O/z. ~ntended to be 

¢pent. 

Conceded Mrs. Engelbrecht: ~You have a point." 

Audits Based Only on Suspicion 

Chairman Rodriguez also question~d a trouble-spot 

the auditing limitations. He noted that Mrs. 

Eng~lbrecht's office "has no aUditing capabiltties" 

although, as she pointed out, it can draw on the 

services of the State Division of Administration and 
\ 

" 
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Finance, which it does. The Chairman: 

Q. And when you catl upon them, ih it ehhen­

Zially becauhe 06 the 6eel~ng that one 06 the 

L~ne item~ o~ one 06 the component~ 06 the 

budget heemh to be out 06 l~ne? 

A. Yes, sir, this is true. 

Q. 16 theu appea~ to be in L~ne, i~ the~e any­

th~ng that woald t~~gge~ an aud~t 06 a pa~t~cutan 

hchool whe~e that budget heem~ to be ~n line w~th 

you~ de~R ~eview? 

A. Not at this time. I would say, though, as 

you know, we, I think, have had ten different 

audits. Five were done the year before I carne 

into this office, and these were selected at 

random. Some were selected from North Jersey; 

some from South Jersey; some large and some 

small. I repeated that process this year 

with four other non-public scho~ls, and again 

we selected these at random because we saw 

something wrong in their line items. 

Q. SO, then, the way that it hah been handled 

up to the p~e~ent time,' it would be po~¢~ble 

60~ home ¢choolh to have exihted 60~ quite 

home time without any aud~t at all ~6 the~~ 

line itemh d~dnrt appea~ to t~~gge~ the 

co n·ceJt.n? 

A. Yes, sir. 
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THE CALAIS SCHOOL 

The first of the non-public schools whose financial 

mismanagement became a ~arget of S.C.I. scrutiny -- parti­

cularly by the agency's 'team of special agent-accountants 

is located on St. Elizabeth's campus in Convent Station 

in Morris Township, Morris County, occupying a rental 

premises of a little over four floors or some 17,000 

square feet. It was incorporated as a non-profit 

school in 1970. Its enrollment at the time of the public 

hearing consisted of 125 students, 70 per cent of whom 

were emotionally disturbed and 30 per cent neurologically 

impaired. Besides the tuition payments the 

Calais School received $5,000 for each emotionally dis­

turbed child and $4,400 for each neurologically impaired 

child. The school's Executive Director, Lionel Leitner, 

testified that contributions to the school over the past 

eight years totaled ~in the neighborhood of $25,000 to 

$30,000.~ 

Mr. Leitner, who lives on Egbert Hill, Morristown, 

testified that he also is president and treasurer of 

the Calais day school, that he had done consulting work 

for ~maybe a dozen hours a year," all since 1970. During 

most of this period he was employed full time at Pica­

tinny Arsenal. He retired on a pension from the arsenal 

in January, 1977. 

Mr. Leitner's wife, Charlotte, he testified further, 

is a psychologist and is vice president, secretary and 
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tldirector of services" of the Calais School. She has 

an "office" -- as he said he also does -- at their 

Egbert Bill home. 

Both Mr. and Mrs. Leitner are incorporators of 

the Calais School, along with Dr. Lawrence Kesner. 

The incorporators are the school's trustees. 

Mr. Leitner testified that his salary from the 

Calais School is $33,600 and his wife's $30,000. Be 

conceded that from 1970 through January of 1977, when 

he was employeo both as executive director of the 

school and fulltime at Picatinny, his salary at the 

arsenal ranged to $37,000-plus. 

After noting that his post at the Calais School 

was ftakin perhaps to the superintendent of schools" and 

ftbusiness director," with only superficial or indirect 

responsibilities for educational programming, Mr. Leitner 

was questioned by Counsel Siavage on the amount of time 

he devoted to his duties, particularly when he also 

worked ful1time at Picatinny: 

Q. When d~d you attend to the w04k Ot the hchool 

dU4~n9 that pefL~od Ot t~me? 
A. I took care of that evenings and weekends 

and time off that I was on leave. 

Q. And how many hou4h a week would you hay that 

Y0l.!:.·devoted to the hchoo.e. w04k? 

., , 
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A. Well, it varied. In the early period it 

~ou1d have been less when ~e only had a student 

population of about·~3 the first year. The 

1asi'cbuple of years it's been about 30 hours 

a week. 

At School Only Six Hours Weekly 

Mr. Leitner said his wife handled for Calais School 

naIl of the senior policy responsibilities relative to 

all professional aspects of the school," as well as 

serving as school psychologist. 

Q. How much time doe~ ~he ~pend at the ~chool? 

Nr. Einhorn: (Mr, Leitner's counsel) Excuse me. 

~hen you say nat the school,· are you referring 

to the --

Mft. Siavage: I'm AeieAAing to the ~chool in 

Convent Station a6 oppo~ed to Mn. LeitneA'~ 

home, ye~. 

A. I'd say approximately six hours a week. 

Q. About ~ix hOUA~ a week. 

A. Yes. 

Q. And the Ae~t On the time which 6he 6pend6 on 

6chool-Ae~ated nunction6 6he ~pend6 at EgbeAt 

Hill? 

A. That's correct. 

Q •. And wheAe doe~ 6he ~pend that time at Egbent 

Hill when 6he wOAk6 on 6chool-Aelated 6unction6? 
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A. Well, it would be allover, really. It's 

wherever it's convenient for her to do what 

she's doing. 

Q. She. didn't 

A. We use the entire facility in that respect. 

If it's something like reading a report or meet­

ing, or what-have-you, she might do that any 

place in the -- at the residence. 

The Leitners' Egbert Hill "Offices" 

Because the Commission had indicated it was interested 

in ascertaining precisely what kind of Calais School "work" 

was actually conducted at the Leitners' Egbert Hill house, 

Counsel Siavage introduced into the record photographs 

of the 'couple' s "offices" at their home, including furnish­

ings,ornamental and otherwise. The photographs were taken 

by the Daily Record of Morris County in mid-1976, when 

the Leitners made their residence available as the "Home 

of the Week" for a picture series by the nev.?spaper. The 

prints were provided to the S.C.I. at the request of 

the Commission. 

Counsel wanted to know more details about the 

"business use" -- supposedly for Calais School work 

that was made of the Egbert Hill home: 

BY MR. SIAVAGE: 

Q. . Now, I th-Lt1R. you teJ.Jt-L6ie.d be.6olte. that yault 

wi6e. Chaltlotte. conductJ.J he.1t plt-Lvate. pltact-Lce. al~a 

in yoult Egbe.ltt Hill 1te.J.J..tde.nce.i iJ.J that COItIte.ct? 
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A. Yes. 

Q. And hhe doe~ that in the onnice which i~ ex­

hibited by C-6? (P~otograph of her office) 

A. Partly. 

Q. Whene doe~ ~he do the ~eht 06 he~ p~ivate 

p~actice? 

A. Well, she doesn't necessarily confine her-

self to that office. 

Q. Whene doeh hhe hee pnivate patienth, elhe-

whe~e in the home on fgbe~t Hill? 

A. Well, she may go on the porch; she may go 

outside; may go in the conference room; she 

may go in the kitchen; she may go anywhere. 

Q. Voeh hhe go to the pool? 

A. She may. 

Q. How many hou~h a week doeh Mhh. Leitnen hpend 

on he~ pnivate phactice? 

A I'd say --

Mr. Einhorn: Excuse me. Are we talking as of 

• ? now, s~r. 

M~. Siavage: Ah on now. 

A. I'd say between 15 and 20 hours. 

Q. How long ha¢ hhe hpent between 15 and 20 hou~¢ 

on heh pnivate phactice? 

A. Well, I'd guess since about 1974. Prior to that, 

I'd'~ay she was much more limited; very little practice. 

Q. Okay. So hhe hpe.nt, .did you hay, 15 9~ 20 hOU~h? 

A. 15 to 20 hours. 
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.~. A week Dn he~ p~ivate p~ac~ce ~n '74, '75, 

'76 D.nd '77? 

A. Approximately. .. 

Q. Atl ~ight. And:what doe~ ~he ~pend the ~e~t 

on he~ wo~k week upon? 

A. Calais School. 

Q. Calai~. Voeo one al~o ~e~ patienth aYLywhe~e 

elhe othe~ thaYL the fgber.t Hill ~ite? 

A. No. 

Son David on the Payroll 

The Leitners have two sons, David, who was 25, and 

Steven, who was 29. Both figured in Mr. Leitner's testimony 

.about the manner in which the day school's funds were 

spent, particularly David as an employee of the school. 

The Commission questioned Mr. Leitner about David: 

Q.. 

A. Well, --

Mr. Einhorn: As of now, sir? 

M~. Siavage: Ah on now. 

A. As of today? 

Q. Yeh. 

A. Well, now he's crawing $275 twice a month. 

Q. How lOYLg" ha¢ he beeYL d~awin9 $275 twice a 

month? 

A. Since January 1st. 

~: 06 what yeaA? 

A. This year. 
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.., X X X X 

Q . . What wah he d4awing p4io4 to two week~ ago? 

A. $525. 

Q. Twice a month? 

A. Right. 

Mr. Einhorn: 

M!!.. Siavag e: 

May I have a moment, Counsel? 

Yeh. 

(Discussion held between the witness and his counsel.) 

A. (Continuing) May I explain this, please? 

Q. Yeh. 

A. David Leitner, my son, is one of ten people 

selected throughout the whole United States for 

a National Science Foundation grant, and this is 

in the field of environmental education, and it's 

connected with the Passaic River Coalition, and 

his duties on this grant commenced two weeks ago. 

Q. 1 hee. 

A. And as he reduced his work as a result of that, 

we reduced his salary accordingly. 

Q. 1 unde4htand. On an annual ba~ih, then, laht 

yea!!. he wah making app!!.oximately $12,600? 

A. That's correct. 

Q. Okay. And what wa~ hi6 6unction at the 6chool? 

A •. Well, he's an environmental science studies 

specialist. He's basically a resource person for 
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the teachers on the staff in trying to implement 

a very difficult area for special ed schools that's 

weak, I would say, i~roughout the whole educational 

process, and in that he tries to help these teachers 

set up some kind of instructional relationship that 

would relate to these children who have difficulty 

handling normal programs in an area of interest and 

meaningfulness to them so that they could learn a 

great many things connected with science, environ­

ment, and so on, and he works with the teachers, 

gets children sent to him by the teachers to work 

in this area, and has stimulated considerable in­

terest and irn~rovement in quite a few of the 

children in this connection. 

Q. He doe~ not tea~h di~e~tty, in othe~ wo~d~. 

A. Well, he's not a teacher. He's a resource 

person, but he does -- I can't say that he 

doesn't teach. Ee's not counted as a teacher, 

but he does, in essence, as part of this 

assistance program, do teaching, but he's pri­

marily a resource person. 

X X X X 

Q. Voe~ he have a ce~ti~icate to teach handi­

capped chitd~en? 

A. No, and we don't count him as a teacher. 

Q. Okay. Voe~ he have a bacheto~ o~ hcience 

de9~ee obtained when, i~ he doeh? 
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A. Yes, in December of 1975. 

Q. How much time did he hpend at the hchool p~loh 

to the heductlotl on . ..hl.e dutlea, phloh to the time on 

the ~edehal ghant? 

A. It's part-time. 

Q. A 40-houh week? 

A. No. We don't have a 40-hour week. The average 

time is about 30 hours. 

Q. 30 hou~h. And he hpent 30 hOU~h a week at 

the hchool dUhlng the time he wah employed? 

A. No. That's he would spend four days at 

school and one day preparing materials elsewhere. 

Going to School on $12,600 a Year 

Mr. Leitner testified that his son David was on the 

Calais Srhool payroll during a period where he was a full time 

college student -- and was paid $12,600 even while he 

was attending graduate school. Mr. Leitner explained 

the situation thus; 

Q. How much time did he hpend at the hchool then? 

A. He didn't spend -- in his undergraduate 

period? 

Q. Ye6. 

A. He didn't spend time at school then. 

Q. Waa he eve~ employed at the hchool while 

he waa in ghaduate htudiea? 

A. So I understand, when you say "school," you mean 

the Convent Station? 



-26-

Q. Right. 

A. Okay. Graduate school you're talking about, 

now? """ 

Q.. Hah he eveh gone to ghaduate hchool? 

A. He's in graduate school -- he was in graduate 

school this past term. 

Q. He htahted in Septembeh? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Att hight. And he wah being paid by the 

~chool $12,~OO a yeah at that time? 

A. That's correct. 

The Chaihman: Whehe wa~ the ghaduate hchool 

located? 

The Witness: Kean College 

Commihhioneh Lane: Whehe wah :the undehghaduate 

hchoo! located? 

The Witness: Ramapo, Ramapo State College. 

Commih.6ioneh Lane: How nah Jtemoved i.6 .tha.t 

nJtom --

The Witness: Ramapo State College? 

Commih.6ioneh Lane: -- The Calaih School. 

The Witness: Oh, about an hour's time. 

Q. Vid he live a"t uYldehghaduate hchool oh live 

a..t youJt 

A. Yes, he lived at undergraduate school. 

Q. "" And he'.6 a nu..ll-time h.tudent .thehe? 

A. Yes, sir. 
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Q. And he wa~ on ~he pay~oll 06 you~ h~hool a~ 

well? 

A. Yes, sir. 

Q. He didn't hpend any time at the Calai6 S~hool; 

ih that ~o~~ect? 

1 thought you haid he hpent no time at Calaih School -­

A. That's correct. 

Q. -- while he wah an unde~g~aduate. What wa~ 

hih ~ont~~bution du~ing zhohe yea~h? 

A. His responsibilities then had to do with doing 

curriculum research, develop surveying -- he was 

given a position with a target to survey the en­

vironmental studies field in particular, with the 

goal of developing pilot programs that he would then 

begin to engage upon graduation at the school, and 

tq -- try them out and develop an area in which the 

school was rather weak in. That school happens 

to be one of the foremost locafions for environmental 

studies in the country in this particular area, and 

many of the professors who he was acquainted with are 

considered resource people by the state Department 

of Education in this particular field, and this 

is a field that's been singled out for emphasis and 

special programs set up at the Montclair State 

Teachers College in this connection also. So it's 

an -area that had a lot of public interest. 
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Q. Vo you have home idea du~in9 the tOUh yea~h 

Ot hih undehghaduate, tOUh unde~g~aduate yeahh, 

how mu~h time he hptnt in hih dutieh at Calaih 

School? 

A. He was ~nly employed approximately one year 

by the Calais School during that period. 

Q. SeniOh yeah? 

A. Senior year. 

Q. How much time did he hpend on Calaih School 

wOhh du~in9 that yeah? 

A. I guess it probably would be in the neighbor­

hood of 20 hours a week. 

Q. And what do you hee. -- h'ow do you compute 

that, you you~hel6? 

A. Oh, well, I'm guessing, really. I don't have 

a definitive knowledge of the precise number of 

hours. 

Calais Salary Ranges Erratic 

Mr. Leitner, who said he visited the Calais School 

"perhaps 30 times" in a year, explained how the salaries 

for school officials and employes were set -- and how 

they varied. 

He was asked about who determined salaries at the 

school. 

A •. Staff salaries are determined primarily by 

myself and reviewed by the board of trustees. 
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Q. Wh~ch include~ you~~el6? 

A. In particular, relative to the senior execu­

tives. In the lower levels, it's primarily a 

determination by myself in connection with con­

sUltation with Dr. Goralsky who's the headmaster. 

Q. How much doe~ M~. GOhal~ky make a6 headma~teh?' 

A. He gets $33,600 a year right now. 

Q. Would you con6ide~ GOhal~ky, you~~el6, 

YOUh w~ne, the adm~ni6t~at~on on the ~chool? 

A. Well, we're the senior administration, yes, 

sir. 

Q. All ~ight. And the boahd Ot d~hectoh~, it 
it get6 ~r.vclved in ~ett~ng ~ala~~e6, ~nclude6 

youh~eI6, you~ w~le and V~. Ke6ne~? 

A. That's correct. 

Q. How much time doe6 M~. GOhal~ky ~pend at the 

hchool? 

A. Full-time. Actually, rnore.~han·full-tirne, 

probably, in a sense. 

Q. What would you 6ay h~6 wo~k week con6~~ted Ot 
~n numbeh Ot hOUh6, i6 you know? 

A. At least 40. 

Q. At leo.~t 40. 1 .6how you what'.6 been mahked 

Exh~bit C-5 60h the puhp06e6 06 ~dentiticat~on, and 

a.6~:you it you hecogn~ze ~t 0.6 the expen6e budget 

.6UmmahY 06 the Calo.~.6 School 6ubm~tted to the New 

Jeh.6ey Vepa~tment 06 Educat~on nOh the hchool yeah 
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A. Yes. 

Q. Thanh you. ~ 
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A. Tb~t's covering when? 

Q. The hchool yealt lihted on it ih 1976~77. 

A. Right. This cover5 the actual expenditures 

for that year. 

Q. Voeb that document, which you have jUht ide~ti­

~ied, hpecidy the. halaltieh o~ the teaChelth and the 

hUPPOltt ¢ta~6? 

A. Yes, sir. 

Q. What ib the Itange 06 halaltieh ~e!t the teache!tb 

on thi6"htad6, al1d 1 a6t yeu to loah at thi6 doc­

ument, wah lte6pect to thi.6 docu,ment. and 1 ahb 

you i6 it'6 0. Ito.nge between eighty-two-hundlted, 

and ninety-6ou~-hund!ted dallo.ft6? 

A. No, it goes up to thirteen-thousand. 

Q. Okay. Who ih making thiftt~el1-thoUho.nd? 

A. Our industrial arts teacher. 

Q. 16 anyone el6e making in exce66 06 $10,000? 

A. Yes, our program coorainator was getting 

fifteen-five then. 

Q. 16 that the a66i6tant pnincipal? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Okay. 

A. ': The vice-principal and program coordinator, yes. 
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Q. In that hame document, Vavid Leitne~ ih making 

$12,600 a yea~? 

A1 Yes: 

Q. Ih the~e anybody eihe on hta~6 making mo~e 

than him otheh than the oneh you have mentioned? 

A. Presently or at that time? 

Q. Acc04ding td that document. 

A. No, sir. 

Q. Okay. Vo thohe -- doeh that hta6~ include 

A. That's correct. 

Q. And doeh it include people with mahten'h 06 

education and ma6ten'h in hpeech the~apy? 

A. Correct. 

Q. Wah David conhide~ed a mo~e lmpo~tant memben 

06 the hta~6 than people with mahte~'h in 4eading 

and hpeech the~apy? 

A. Yes. We have people with master degrees on the 

staff who were working as aides at a much more 

nominal salary, and we had teachers with bachelor's 

degrees who were getting double and more than their 

salaries. So it had to do with the contribution and 

the importance of it more than anything else.* 

*However, these and other comments in this portion of 
Mr; Leitner's testimony are put in a different light by 
witness John Ermanis, who taught at the Calais School 
more than four years. A college graduate and a certified 
teacher of the handicapped, his salary ranged from $6,000 
to $8,400. He testified that the Leitners appeared at 
the school infrequently. See ftLeitners Not Often At 
School ft, Pp. 62-66. 



-32-

nBook Club" Purchases With School Funds 

After confirming that he and his wife are respon­

sible for signing Calais School checks, except that the 

headmaster, Dr. Goralsky, could sign disbursements from 

a petty cash account, Mr. Leitner began a litany of pur­

chases that seemed to have little or no application to 

instructing handicapped children. 

His book club anc magazine purchases were examples: 

Q. Okay. Thank you. M~. Leitne~, I'm ~howing 

you a ~e~ie6 06 ~heck6 d~awn on The Calai6 School 

account and ~igned by Lionel Leitne~, which we'll 

~e6e~ to a~ Exhibit C-9 in thi6 p~oceeding. They 

aft e c. h e c k NOll. 7 & 8 9, 7 7 4 4, 7 5 5 8, 7 2 9 7, 7 0 8 0 , 

6775, and a6k you i6 you can Aecognize you~ 

~ignatufte on tho6e c.heck~ and c.ould you tell the 

Commill~ion who the payee on tho~e checkll i6? 

A. The payee is the Book of the Month Club, 

and it's my signature. 

Q. 1 6ho~ you anothe~ ~e~ie6 06 check6 6ftom the 

6ame exhibit, c.heck N06. 7954, 7883, 7585, 6854, 

6724, and 1 a6k you who the payee on th06e check6 

i6 and whetheft you 6igned them. 

A. Yes. It's the Jewish Book Club. 

Q. And to whefte wefte tho6e book6 delivefted that 

Aespond to th06e check6? 

A. My residence. 
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Q. Some 06 the t~tlee 06 the boohe involved, 

acc04d~ng to ~he invo~c~e, a4e The Roche6elle~¢, 

Mo¢colA.' rat.elA.'ell, .Mo.6'he Vljan, B,e.~nd Amb~t~Oj1, 

rac.e 06 Ba.t.a.e.. 

A~e thc.6e booh.6 u¢ed 604 the bU.6ine.6.6 06 The 

Cala.L.6 Schoo,e.? 

A. The practice relative to purchase of books 

by myself is to turn books over, after I have 

finished with them, to the school for th~ use 

of the school, the staff, and any students 

that would ~ant to use it. I also regard my­

self as a member of the staff. 

Q. They a~e u.6ed 604 the educat~ona,e. bachg40und 

06 ~he .6ta66 .6ha,e.l we .6ay? 

A. Some -- they may. 

Q. And hoIA.' long doe.6 .[t take you to tu~n tho.6e 

book.6 oveh to the .6chool? 

A. Varies considerably. I have turned over 

many, many books and periodicals that are ac­

quired in this fashion and others that I have 

acquired personally over the years. There's 

no particular pattern to it. 

Q. 1 .6hoU' you, aga~n, what'.6 a po~t~on 06 

fxh~b.Lt 9, check No. 7662 and 1 a.6k you whethe4 

you .6~gned that check, the amount 06 the check, 

a.nd:·who the payee .[.6. 

A. Tennis. It's my signature and it's $23. 
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Q. 1h ~hat a Calaih School ch~ck? 

A. Yes. 

Q. 1h Tenni6 maga~ine ~u~ned ove~ to the hchool? 

A. Yes. 

Q; 16 it ~ead by the htudenth? 

A. I wouldn't know. 

Q. 16 it ~ead by the inht~ucto~h? 

A. I wouldn't know. 

x X X X 

Check Payouts Followed "Global Pattern" 

Another Calais School check introducec into the hear­

ing record -- signed by Mr. Leitner for payment of $261.66 

to Jabberwock---caused the witness to discuss his pattern 

of allocating "school" and "personal" costs. Counsel 

showed the check to Mr. Leitner: 

Q. 1 ahk you i~ you ~ecognize that check. 

A. Yes. 

Q. And can you tell the Commihhion what it wah 

tO~? 

A. Covers -- it's a fireplace enclosure that 

prevents draft from the fireplace in my wife's 

office. 

Q. In you~ home? 

A. Yes. 

'COMM1SSIONER POLLOCK: Voe6n't the ~i~eplace 

have a tlue you can clo6e? 

THE WITNESS: 1t'h not adequate. 1t'6 htill 
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d~a6ty. Ah a matte~ 06 nact, 1 have added a 

heating unit ah well jUht outhide the ni~eplace. 

Q. Vid the boa~d oC t~u6tee6 at Calaih mahe 

that deci6~on o~ d~d you make that deci6ion? 

A. I maae that aecision. 

COMMISSIONER LANE: Thi6 two-hixty-one-hixty­

hix, WCL6 that th e eJ1ti~e C06 tOn th e UJ1it. 

THE tlnTNESS: Ye6. 

COMMISSIONER LANE: The COht wa6n't allocated 

between the hchocl and the wo~k done in that 

o66~ce no~ the hchool, ~n acco~dance with you~ 

te6timcny, and othe~ wo~h done by you~ wi6e 

ind~vidually a6 a doctorc? 

THE WITNESS: No, it wah not, hirc. The allocation 

06 expen6e6 arce not nec.e66a~ily item-by-item and 

expen6e-by-expen6e, but we 6ollow a mo~e global 

pa:tteJ"~n . 

COMMISSIONER LANE: 1 take it that that the~e a~e 

timeh you indiv~dually pay 60~ thing6 that go to 

the hchool? 

THE WITNESS: Nc. I'm t~ying to hay that at the 

fgberct Hillh hite we make a g~eat many expendi­

tu~eh, :the pAedom~nance 06 wh~ch we pay 6o~ 

pe4honally and an amount we con6ideA ~ea60nable 

we have paid by the hchool. 
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Paintings Charged to "Books/Supplies" 

The witness was shown separate Calais School checks 

he signed, one for $845~and one for $955, payable to 

artist Joseph L.C. Santoro. These and similar public 

hearing exhibits led to a long discourse by Mr. Leitner 

on how public funds paid to the school were "invested" 

in paintings and other cultural objects. Mr. Leitner 

was. asked if he recognized the Santoro checks and what 

they were for: 

A. Yes, I recognize them. These are two paintings 

that the Calais School invested in. 

Q. Okay. Whe~e a~e they located? 

A. They are located in my office. 

Q: And check No. 6965, ~n the amount 06 thi~teen­

hund~ed-and-th~ee dolla~¢, dated 9/21/76, payable 

to A. Kon~ad, higned by Lionel Leitne~. Vo you 

~ecognize that check and what wah that 6o~? 

A. It's the same reason. It!s a painting by 

Adolph Konrad who agreed to -- both artists 

agreed to sell for a non-profit institution at 

a discount for investment purposes. 

Q. Now, you ¢aid the ¢chool made the decl¢ion to 

~nve¢t in the¢e paintingh. Did you mean that the 

¢chool wa¢ u¢ing that a¢ a mean¢ 06 lnve¢tment? 

A. I don't understand your significance of what 

you're saying. 
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Q. Vid ~he boa~d 06 ~~uhteeh decide to inveht 

in a~t wo~k a~ oppohed to putting home money ~n 

:the 06 cho ol, in a bao!').k account, o~ i.6 that in 

addition to a ban~ aeeount, i6 you could ex­

plain it? 

A. Well, the school developed a certain amount 

of surplus funds, the preoominance of which are 

needed for cash-flo"l problems. A moo'est amount 

of the funds which were excessive to that require­

ment, it was felt, should be invested in something, 

in a highly inflationary environment that we exist 

in, in something that would be more likely to 

hold value. 

Q. Voeo6 you~ wi6e albO have objecth 06 a~t in 

he~ o66ice in you~ home? 

A. She has a bronze bust in her office, and 

she has a clock, an antique clock. 

Q. All ~ight. Voeh V~. Kebne~ have any a~t objecth? 

A. He has no objects that would have been procured 

by The Calais School. 

Q. It Wah decided that the objecth that we~e uhed 

ah a meanh 06 invehtment would be placed in ~he 

o66iceh in Egbe~t Hill? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Okay. Vo you know how thoo6e paintingh, by the 

way, we~e cha~ged to you~ expenhe ~epo~t ~o the 

Vepa~tment 06 Education? 
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A. Well, I believe they were charged on the 

supplies account. We have no particular account 

for such a thing --: .. not -- because we have not 

engaged in such a practice before. 

Q. Boo~¢ and ~uppl~e¢ they we~e ~ha~ged to? 

A. The account -- yes, it's called books and 

supplies. 

Q. On that expen¢e ~epo~t, ~¢ the~e any line 

nO~ othe~? 

A. Yes, there is. 

Q. In othe~ ~o~d¢, i6 you wanted to b~eak it out, 

you c.ould have? 

A. Of course, that's possible. We don't follow 

our accounts from that. We -- I'd annotate a 

stub as to what I purchased. The accountant, 

bookkeepe~, would spread it into an account that 

she deemed appropriate and it would go into 

an account there. Now, I don I·t think the set 

of accounts set up included something called 

other. 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: M~. Leitne~, ex~u¢e 

me. You~ 6undo 6o~ The Calai¢ S~hool ~ome 6~om 

the State 06 New Je~¢ey and the ¢end~ng ~~hool 

di~t~i~t~, do they not? 
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THE WITNESS: Yes, sir, they all corne from the 

sending school districts, and the ones that corne 

from the -- from pub.1ic institutions all corne 

from the local school districts. 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: Thebe a~e all mon1eb hent, 

tax mon1eh, that a~e hent to you th~ough the 

need6 o~ the hend1ng d1ht~lcth? 

THE WITNESS: These are all in payment of tuition 

for services rendered by Calais School. 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: Wh1ch a~e Aa1hed by taxeh? 

THE WITNESS: Yes. 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: And you took home o~ thebe 

mon1e6 and pu~cha6ed pa1nt1ng6 and b~onze htatute6 

and ant1que clockhi ih that a t~ue htatement? 

THE WITNESS: That's a true statement. 

COMMISSIONER LANE: We m1ght a6 well, wh1le we'~e 

on the hubject, ~lnd out who made the dec1610n to 

buy the6e pa1nt1ng6 and othe~ object6 Ot a~t. 

THE WITNESS: These particular ones, I did. 

COMMISSIONER: All ~lght. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Well, d1d any on the othen membe~6 

Ot> the bchool know that you had made that dec1610n? 

THE WITNESS: Well, subsequently my wife and Dr. 

Resner. 

THE CHAIRMAN: P~lo~ to the dec1610n, d1d they know 

that you we~e golng to inve6t, take mon1e6 n~om The 

Cala1b School 
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~HE r;ITNESS: The general concept of investment. 

THE CHAIRMAN: But J...'t wa.6 not knOWJ1 by them? 

THE WITNESS: The general concept of investment 

was known. Specifically these particular items 

were not known. 

THE CHAIRMAN: We~e any o~ the teache~.6 advihed 

at the 6chool that thehe a~t WO~k6 exi.6ted in 

you~ home nO~ the education On the chitd~en? 

THE WITNESS: These objects were not procured for 

the education of the children. 

Weedkillers, Insect Spra'ys, Gardeners ..• 

The next public hearing episode involving expendi­

tures by the Leitners out of the public funds of the 

Calais School began with Leitner's identification of 

a Calais School check in the amount of $41, payable to 

Agway Supplies. 

Mr. Leitner said it was "entirely possible" that 

the checks were in payment for -- as Co~~ission counsel 

expJained the invoice -- plants, garden tools, trays, 

poison ivy spray, weedkiller spray, hornet killer spray. 

ThE Question of who utilized these items led to another 

revelation -- the emplol~ent by the Leitners of part-time 

gardeners at sohool expense. As Commission Counsel ex­

pIa ined, these purchases required a visual aepiction of 

the Leitners' Egbert Hills estate: 
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Q. M~. Leitne~, hince it may become ~elevant to 

talk about whe~e the weedkille~ wa¢ applied O~ eO~ 

othe~ matte~¢, I'm going to a¢k that a cha~t* 06 
, 

you~ ~ehidence be placed up. It ih not pe~6ectly 

in detail, no~ ~n hcale; and wah p~epa~ed e¢hen-

tially by a 60~me~ employee oe you~¢ 6o~ the 

COmmih.bion. 

Ie it doe.b not depict you~ houhe and g~ound¢ 

in any pa~ticula~ ~ehpect, pe~haph you could 

change it no~, but i6 it doe.b, ju¢t 60~ the 

pu~pohe 06 checking, then we can leave it a~ 

it ih. Maybe you can an.bwe~ the quehtion. 

A. In general. The scale may be aifferent. 

Q. Okay. 

COMM1SS10NER POLLOCK: How many ac~eh a~e we 

talkin.q about? 

Q. 6.97? 

A. That's correct, approximately. 

Q. Vo you know whe~e the weedkille~ wa¢ applied 

on tho.6e g~oundh? 

A. No. 

Q. Vid you apply it. 

A. No. 

Q. Who applied it. 

A. I really Don't know. 

*See Exhibit, P, 41a 
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Q. Show~ng you a he~~eh 06 check~ wh~ch a~e 

anothe~ pa~t 06 E~h~b~t C-9 no~ the pu~pOheh 06 

~dent.<.n~cat~on, the···.6.<.~.ot two chec.k.o, 6885, 

dated Auguht 29th, 1976, and 6967, dated Sep-

tembe~ 20, 1976, a~e payable to Van Allen, A-L-L-E-N, 

and the hec.ond two chec.k.o, 6825 and 6743, dated 

Augu.ot 8th, 1976 and July 8th, 1976, ~e.opec.t'<'vely, 

~n the amount.o 06 $248.75 and $200 even, ~e.opec.­

t~vely, payable to V~ane Go~man. 

1 a.ok you ~6 you ~ec.ogn~ze that .oe~~e.o 06 ~ou~ 

chec.k.o. 

A. Yes. 

Q. What we.~e tho/) e c.heckh 6o~? 

A. For cutting the lavm. 

Q. Thoh e a~e Cala~h chec.k.o ? 

A. Yes, sir. 

Q. WheJi..e wah the lawn cut? 

A. Wherever lavm 
. 

was cut. 

Q. All 06 the lawn at the Egbe~t H'<'ll.o .o~te? 

A. 'Whatever portion of the lawn was cut was 

cut. 

Q. Well, d~d they hk{p any, u.oually? 

A. They usually didn't cut the whole thing at 

once, so they would usually skip some one time and 

do some another time. 

Q.' They d'<'d a .oat~h6acto~y jab du~~ng the humme~ 

cutt~ng the lawn. You had no compla~nth, d~d you? 



-43-

A. Reasonably. 

Q. Okay. What el.6e did Van Allen and Viane 

GOlLma.n do? ... 

(Discussion held between the witness and 

his counsel.) 

A. I think primarily, it is my recollection, 

that they worked on the grounds. 

Q. Would that --

A. They may have done some weeding or --

Q. Vid they put in -- did Va.n Allen put in a 

.bla.te wa.lkwa.y? 

A. Oh, he may have. 

Q. Re6eILILing to Exhibit C-4. 

A. Yes~ 

Q. They both got $2.50 a.n hOUIL, i6 you lLe~a.tl? 

A. Sounds appropriate. 

Q. Tho.6e check.6 total $654.25 a.nd lLeplLe.6ent a 

pOlLtion 06 the hummelL, would yo~ aglLee with that? 

A. Yes. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Aga.in, MIL. LeitnelL, the .bole 

pulLp0.6e would be the 6a~t that YOUIL 066ice i.6 

loca.ted in the hou.6e? 

THE WITNESS: This is the administrative center 

of the school and we felt it appropriate to bear 

some overall portion of the cost there. 

Q."Showing you a.nothelL .6elLie.6 06 check.6 which 

aILe a pOlLtion 06 Exhibit C-9, and they aILe check 
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numbelL.o6 ao6 n0l.l.oWo6: 6798, 7I1'6, 5655, 7346, 5799, 

6364. They alL.e dat~~ in a pelL.iod 06 time 6IL.om 

AplL.il 06 1976 thlL.ough NovembelL., 1976, and they 

alL.e all payable to Lawn King. All 06 them alL.e 

in amount 06 $267.75 with the exception 06 one 

check, No. 7346, which io6 in the amount $297.65. 

They alL.e all Calaio6 School checko6 o6igned by 

Lionel Leitner!.. 

1 would ao6k you, 6ilL.o6t, i6 you lL.ecognize them, 

and then ao6k you to tell the Commio606ion what they 
• 

welL.e 6olL.. ThelL.e io6 a -- the total amount i.6 

o6ixteen-hundlL.ed-and-thilL.tY-06ix dollalL..6 and 

~olL.ty cent.6. 

A. I recognize them and they are for treating and 

restoring the central lawn area, approximately one 

acre. 

Q. Re6eIL.IL.ing to thi.6 bottom pOlL.tion 06 Exhibit 

C-4? 

A. 

Q. 

The proportions are grossly distorted. 

o ka. y • 

A. But in that general configuration. 

Q. 1 a.6k you i6 you lL.ecognize, again, a pOlL.tio~ o~ 

Exhibit C-9, which alL.e check No.6. 6717, dated 

6/30/1976, in the amount 06 $2,737, and check Nc. 

721~~ dated NovembelL. 8th, 1976, in the amount 06 

$130, both payable to SomelL.vil.le Equipment Compa.ny, 
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Can you ~ell ~he Comm~~~~one~~ what tho~e checRh 

we~e no~? 

A. One was for a h~nd mower and one was for a 

Gravely tractor mower. 

Q. And whe~e we~e the -- wa~ the G~avely t~acto~ 

mowe~, ~hat'h a ~~de-on mowe~? 

A. It's a sUlky-type mower. 

Q. Pa~don? 

A. It has a sulky. 

Q. A ~ulky? 

A. Yes. It can be ridden on or walked alongside of. 

Q. 1 hee. We~e they u~ed to cut the g~a6~ at the 

Egbe~t Hillh h~te? 

A. Yes, sir. 

A. Yes, sir. 

Q. 'Did--

COMMl$SJON-E-R--LANf: We~e they tlhed ~o cut g~ahh 

at any othe~ h~te? 

THE WITNESS: No, sir. 

Q. 'Did 'Dan Allen, the employee who cut the g~a6h, 

A. I don't recall whether he was using that or not. 

·We had a previous mower -- time frame wise I can't 

say whether he used it or not. He may have, if it 

was the time that he was cutting grass when we had 

that. 
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Q. You wouldn't dihaghee with hlh ~WOhn ~tate­

ment ~hat he did Uhe --
.. 

A. Oh, no, no. I just 

MR. SIAVAGE: Since I have he~ehhed ~O it, Mh. 

Chaihman, 1 will add Mh. Allen'h ~WOhn htatement 

on ~hat ~act and othehh ~o ~he hecoha and have 

it mahked. 

THE CHAIRMAN: All hight. 1 ~hink ~hohe ~tate­

menth ~hould be included. 

MR. EINHORN: Can I get a copy of that? 

MR. SIAVAGE: Yeh. 

(A transcript of a tape recorded statement of 

Daniel Allen, dated January 13, 1978, is received 

and marked C-ll.) 

School Paid for Air Conditioning at the House 

Counsel next referred to four checks amounting to 

a total of $2,630, payable to Braun Air Conditioning & 

Heating, for what Mr. Leitner admit~ed was an air con-

ditioning system for ft rny office area~ at the Egbert 

Hills residence. 

Mr. Leither was asked whether the installation in-

volved auct. work into two adjoining bedrooms: 

A. Yes. Both of these were rooms that were 

also partially used in connection with school 

business. 

Q. The. be.dhOOm.6? 

A. Yes, sir. 
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School-Funded Trip to the West 

Shown a Calais School check amounting to $1,220, which 

he signed payable to Empress Travel, in September, 1976, Mr. 

Leitner explained that it "represents payment for travel 

to a conference in Los Angeles by my wife and myself, the 

National Conference for Physical Training of Handicapped 

Children. Also includes hotel accommodations at -- for 

one night in Los Angeles, and! believe three or four 

nights in Las Vegas, and a tour, an air tour u to the 

Grand Canyon from Las Vegas." 

Mr. Leitner estimated the trip took about 10 days, 

approximately five days in Los Angeles and four or five 

days in Las Vegas. 

A Consultant Who Was Also a Brother-!n-Law 

But the interrogation brought out other facts about 

the publicly-funded trip, including an additional payment 

to Mr. Leitner's brother-in-law. Mr. Leitner was pressed 

for details: 

Q. And the hchool pa~d 6o~ the ent~~e t~~p? 

A. Yes, sir. 

Q. Whe~e wah the conle~ence located? 

A. !t -- excuse ~e. !t paid for the trip; didn't 

pay for our -- when we were at Vegas for entertainment 

or food or things like that. 

Q. •. : Oka.y. 

A. Excuse me. 



-48-

Q. The l~~t quection wac, whe~e wa¢ the conte~ence 

located? W~c that L.A. o~ Vega¢? 

A. It was in L.A .... 

Q. Wac thehe any con6e~ence tO~ the 6ou~ Oh tive 

day¢ that you we~e thehe? 

A. No. 

COMMISSIONER LANE: How long w~¢ the con6ehence? 

Q. How long wa~ the conte~ence in L.A., ~bout 

6ive day¢ al¢ o? 

A. No. It was two days and a night. 

Q. Two dayc and a night? 

A. Yes. 

Q. VO you hemembe~ whehe it W~c held? 

A. I think it was the Marriott Hotel, but I'm 

not positive. 

Q. Vid you ~ttend the lectuhe~? 

A. Yes, sir. 

Q. All 06 them? 

A. No. 

Q. Whehe did you ¢tay ~n Lac Veguc? 

A. Ceasars Palace. 

Q. Check No. 7076, an~theh paht 06 Exhibit C-9, 

payable to Mahten Rich, in the amount 06 $750 

helate¢ to the ¢ame t~ip 

What wa¢ the check 60h, i6 you accept my hephe­

.6 eYitatio n? 
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A. Yes. It was payment for several things. One 

was accommodations for about four days and nights, 

transportation, set£dng up some meeting with a 

teacher of the handicapped, and primarily, over 

and above that, for an extensive debriefing session 

on his familial problems in regard to problems of 

a handicapped family. 

Q. Who i~ Ma~ten Rich? 

A. Marten Rich is my brother-in-law. 

Q. He'~ ma~~ied to you~ ~i~te~? 

A. Yes. 

Q. He p~ovided ~e~vice to you ~n Lo~ Angele~ 06 

chau66eu~ing; i~ that 6ai~? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And int~oducing you to a teache~ 06 the handi­

capped, 1 think? 

A. Arranging and participating in meetings with us. 

Q. And then allowing you to ~ha~e hi~ thought~ on 

being a membe~ 06 a handicapped 6amily? 

A. Well, it was a rather intensive involvement as 

to his therapy, his problems, familial problems, 

connected with it~ type of emotional impacts, type 

of health impacts that result, cross-playing problems. 

Q. A~e you ~aying, e66entially, that a po~tion 06 

the $750 wa~ a con~ulting 6e~? 

A. Well, you might label it that. I don't have 

a convenient label for it. 
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Q. Vid Ma~ten Rich unde~6tand what he W46 being 

paid io~, do you th~nk? 

A. Did he understand what he was paying for? 

Q. What he wah being paid ~o~. 

A. Well, he didn't bill me, and if I gave him 

nothing, he probably wouldn't have thought 

it inappropriate. But the services he rendered 

I considered were of value, of considerable 

value, to us and our relationship to a school 

dealing with the handicapped and I volunteered 

the pa:yment to him for that. 

Q. Vid you con6ide~ It mo~e a~in to a gi6t than 

D. payment? 

A. No, sir, it was pay~ent for services rendered. 

Q. Which he did not expect? 

A. Which he may not have expected. 

COMM1SSIONER LANE: Voeh the 6chool dl6t~ict ~~om 

which tax monieb come to you~ bchool, doe6 any­

body In that di6tAict know about thi6 pa~me~t -­

THE WITNESS: No, sir. 

COMM1SSIONER LANE: io~ be~uice? Voe6 anybody 

in the State 06 New Je~bey know about it. 

THE WITNESS: Well, I know about it. 

COMMJSSIONER LANE: Any o66icial OA anybody 

employed by an~ depaAtment 06 the State 06 New 

Je~6ey know about It cthe~ than you~6el6? 

THE WITNESS: Apart from these proceedings, no. 
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(Discussion held between the witness and his 

counsel. ) 

CHAIRMAN RODRIGUEZ:···· Did you c.onve.y a.ny On the. 

innOhmation you he.ce.ived dUhing tha.t con~uttation 

he.hvice with any membeh~ 06 YOUh ~ta.66 a.t The. 

Cat aLo S c h 0 0 l ? 

~HE WITNESS: Well, my wife participated in these, 

and I'm sure the absorption of the information in­

fluences her professional judgements relative to 

the school problems and appreciation of the fami1y­

therapy problems that we're always engaged in. 

We have extensive familial therapy sessions at the 

school, and I'm sure it influences the professional 

advice and counsel that she renders without it being 

explicitly tied in. 

School Funds to Fix Tennis Court 

A Calais School check for $1,500, signed by 

Mr. Leitner and payable to Steven Westervelt, was des­

cribed by the witness as payment for "repainting and 

restriping and putting a new net on the tennis court" 

at Egbert Hill. Details were sought on how this could 

be regarded as a school- expenditure: 

Q. And that would have. be.e.n one. On the. admini~­

thative. 6acilitie.¢, I would a¢¢ume., tha.t would 

be. available. in an e.me.hge.ncy hitua.tion? 

A. No. We intended, we had planned to use that 

in an adjunct capability, to bring children there 
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as well as to entertain people who have helped 

the school and people who are in the field of 

special ed for 

COMMISSIONER LANE: Whom i~ it u~ed 6o~, the 

hehool? 

THE WITNESS: Apart from entertainment aspects, 

we have not, because when we had the series 

of vandalism incidents we were very reluctant, 

thought it imprudent to bring the children 

there at that time, but 

COMMISSIONER LANE: Excuhe me --

MR. EINHO~~: Finish. 

COMM1SSIONER LANE: Finihh up. What ente~­

tainment? You ~e6e~~ed to 

THE WITNESS: Well, we had people who helped 

found the school corne there quite often to play 

tennis, including Dr. Kesner and friends of his, 

and we have had several people involved in special 

education working at other school systems who have 

come there, who have -- who have benefited from 

this tennis court. 

COMM1SSI0NER LANE: Have you uhed the tennih cou~t 

6o~ pu~ety hocial ~eahonh? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, we have. We have also used it 

in connection with some fund raising functions 

for the Morris County Mental Health Association. 
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THE CHAIRMAN: Have you eve~ u~ed It, O~ have the 

~hltd~en eveA galned the bene~~t o~ th~~ expend~-

:tu~e? 

THE WITNESS: No, sir. 

MR. EINHORN: May I have a moment, please? 

(Discussion held between the witness and his 

counsel). 

THE WITNESS: Excuse me. May I reconsider that 

question? 

THE CHAIRMAN: 16 you w~ll. 

THE WITNESS: You said have the children ever 

gained any benefit from it. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Any diAect bene6~t. 

THE WIT~ESS: Well, they got indirect benefit 

from it. 

THE CHAIRMAN: My que~t~on then would be to de6~ne 

lndL'l.ec.t. 

THE WITNESS: They never played on it. 

THE CHAIRMAN: They neve~ played on It. 

THE WITNESS: Right. 

COMMISSIONER LANE: Whatt~ the d~Aect? 

THE WITNESS: The value of dealing with people 

who have helped the school in getting feedback 

in terms of that helps us do a better job 

with the school. They benefit from that. 



-54-

"Movable" Chairs and Carpeting 

Mr. Leitner' ident.ified another Calais School check, 

in the amount of $431.60 to Casual Living, as payment 

for eight chairs for Mrs. Leitner's "office area." Mrs. 

Leitner signed this check. Counsel Siavage wanted to 

know what she did ~ith the chairs on non-office occasions. 

Q. And they a~e all in he~ 0~6ice? 

A. They're in her office area. I think one is 

in another room that is occasionally used in 

,connection ,with work, but it's not the primary 

office. 

Q. Voe.6 .ohe move the cha~,.tL.6 out when .ohe doe.!:' 

he~ p~ivate-p~actice bU.6ine.o.o in he~ o~~ice? 

A. The chairs are moved in and out from time-to­

time. 'They're not heavy. 

Q. SO when .6he .6ee.6 p~ivate patient.6, .ohe ta~e.6 

them out? 

A. Excuse me? 

Q. The que.6tion Wa.6, that ycu jU.6t ~e.6ponded to 

wa.6, doe.o .ohe move the chai~.o out 06 he~ 066ice 

when .ohe conduct.6 he~ p~ivate p~actice the~e? 

A. Oh, I misunderstood you. She -- what I was 

trying to say was, that the chairs are moved in 

and out, but not because someone comes in for 

a private-practice reason. 

Q. Okay. 
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A. They may be moved onto a porch if they are to 

be used at that moment, but this is their normal 

position. 

School funds also paid for carpeting. Counsel 

asked Mr. Leitner to explain a Calais School check for 

$1,812.32 payable to Ward S. Sands. Did Mr. Leitner 

recall that? 

A. Yes. This is for carpeting covering the 

stairs and foyer area leading to my office. 

Q. All ~ight. Wa~ it al~o in~talled in the 

A. That's what I'm saying, the foyer area. 

Q. Voeh it mea~u~e app~Dximately 12 by 14 

neet? 

MR. EINHORN: If you know. 

A. Sounds right. 

Q. Voe~ the cheeR al~o ~ep~ehent paymenth tO~ 

unde~cahpeting, padding, in all in hevehal 

pOhtion~ Ot the houhe; that i~, ~n tive dittehent 

pOhtionh Ot the houhe? 

A. I'm not aware of that. Possibly. 

What Was Considered "Office Area?" 

In quick order, Commission counsel had Mr. Leitner 

identify a series of checks related to alterations at 

Eobert Hill, all at the Calais School's expense. One 
~ . 

was. for $200 for "possibly" repairing a window and a 

ceiling in the first floor hallway of the house. 
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Another check was for $1,500 for making a parking space 

and pathway to the "entrance to the office area." Still 

other checks amounting to $3,100 were paid out of school 

funds for carpentry, including stuccoed ceilings. , 
Commissioner Lane sought to pinpoint the areas of 

such actiyi ties: 

COMMISSIONER LANE: And thohe we~e in you~ o66ice? 

THE WITNESS: No. That was in the my wife's 

office area, the hallway and stairway leading up 

towards my office, and it was the ceiling of the. 

adjoining room ~o my office. 

COMMISSIONER LANE: I'm hO~~y. 

THE WITNESS: That was about it. 

COMMISSIONER LANE: A~e you 6inihhed? 

THE WITNESS: Yeah. 

COMMISSIONER LANE: You'~e not dihtinguihhing, a~e 

you, between you~ wi6e'h and you~ o66ice a~ea a~ 

oppohed to you~ o66ice, a~e you? 

Vo you conhide~ the o66ice a~ea any la~ge~ ~pace 

than the o66ice? 

THE WITNESS: Well, there's the foyer outside my 
r 

office being the office -- being an office area. 

My wife's office primarily is the office itself 

there, and there's a small connecting passage be-

tween the rooms that would be part of it. 

COMMISSIONER LANE: Vo you conhide~ that aii, ve~y 

de6initeiy, hchooi ~eiated? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, sir. 
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School funds financed lavatory work, also -- accord­

ing to a $240 Calais School check that Mr. Leitner iden-

tified as signed by him. 

Moorehouse. 

It was paid to a Henry 

Q. Vo you ~~ca~~ what that wa~ 60~? 

A. Yes. This is part of the cost that -- Mr. 

Moorehouse did, I guess, did some tile work in 

a couple of the bathrooms. 

Q. Tile wo~k in the bath~oom~? 

TNE CHAIRMAN: The bath~oom~ a~e ~ocated whc~e? 

THE WITNESS: Well, one is in my office -- near 

my office, and the other I I don't recall 

which other one he worked in, frankly. 

COMMISSIONER LANE: They a~e, that'~ pa~t 06 

the bene6it to the hchool, pa~t 06 the p~emi~e~? 

THE WITNESS: Well, you work in a building. 

You need a bathroom. 

COMMISSIONER LANE: 1 huppohe i6 you live ~n 

the building you need one, too. 

THE WITNESS: Yes. We paid part 

MR. EINHORN: Ok&y. 

EXAMINATION BY COMMISSINER LANE: 

Q. Thih ~e~ieh on ~oom~ and ante~oomh and hO 

60~th and htai~waYh to ~oomh and doo~~ to ~oom~, 

have you eve~ exp~ained to anybody in the ~chool 

diht~ict you~ concept 06 thih ~elQted o6nice 

~pace helated to the ~chool? 

~ : 
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A. No, sir. 

Q. Have you eve~ decc~ibed a~~ that to anybody ~n 

~he htate? 

A. No, sir. 

.. 

Questioned Checks Amounted to $42,207.56 

Mr. Leitner's testimony was climaxed by Chairman 

Rodriguez, who had kept score on the Calais School checks 

signed by the Leitners for various activities that the 

Commissioners found hard to accept as truly education­

oriented. 

EXk~INATION BY THE CHAIRMAN: 

Q. M~. Leitne~, juct keeping home ~unning totalc 

he~e 06 the~e checkh that have been quehtioned and 

hub~tantially involve you~ net wo~th p~ope~ty, 

total home $42,207.56. A~e you indicating to Uh 

that ~he~e a~e people located in the hchool and 

a~e ~ep~ecentative o~ in a ~ehponhible pOhition 

with ~ehpect to mahing decihion~ that a~e awa~e 

on tha.t total going into you~ home? 

A. Are there people aware of that? 

Q. Veh. 

A. You mean officially? 

Q. On 6i..ci..ally i}~ th e. ~choo.e.. 

A. In the Calais 

Q. . The Calai~ School . 

A. Yes. 11m aware of it. My wife is. Dr. Kesner's 

aware of it. 
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COMMISSIONER LANE: Anybody e£he? 

THE WITNESS: I'm not sure. 

EXAMINATION BY MR •. SIAVAGE: 

Q. You and youtc w~ne have a majotc~ty vote on 

the boatcd 06 ditcecto~h, don't you? 

A. Yes. 

Further Personal Use of School Funds 

. The range of the diversion of Calais School funds 

to the personal use of the Leitners was wide. Mr. Leitner 

conceded he made personal telephone calls that were paid 

for by the school, that he purchased scientific supplies 

for son David and a stereo for son Steven that were 

used by them at home before eventually being brouqh~ to 

the school, a~d that he bought "note cards" from the 

Metropolitan Museum of Art on the school account. The 

purchase and installation of a security and alarm system 

at Mr. Leitner's Egbert Hill home also was largely paid 

out of public funds from the school account, according 

to his testimony. 

After Mr. Leitner explained how he and his wife 

established school-financed life insurance and retirement 

plans for themselves, Commissioner Lane asked if the 

Leitners didn't think that was an "out of line" use of tax 

. money. "No sir," answered Mr. Leitner, "not in the 

glo.bal sense." 
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Mr. Leitner Defends Payouts 

When corrunission Counsel questioned the witness about 

a Calais School check f?r $850 for carpentry work by 

John T. O'Donnell at the Egbert Hill home, Mr. Leitner 

said he could not specify what the particular payment 

was for because of work done generally at the house, 

"some in office areas, some not in office areas," some 

paid for personally and some paid for out of school 

funds. As for O'Donnell, Mr. Leitner said, "He did 

some work, I believe, on our porch." 

Counsel Siavage was about to go on to other Calais 

School checks signed by Mr. Leitner when Mr. Leitner 

conferred with his lawyer and then statec: 

THE WITNESS: If I can elaborate a little bit. 

Ever since the school has started, we have operated 

on the basis of having the office site at our re­

sidence, and initially, the first couple of years, 

the classroom facilities were located at a hotel, 

and that w:>uld operate our ing hoI iaays and in the 

surruner period was inappropriate to have any office 

space there. 

When we first moved into the new site where we're 

presently located, no space was available for head­

quarters officE space apart from the fact that I 

considered it undesirable to co-locate. Subse­

quent to that we went on a year-to-year 1ease at 

the insistence of the lanalord, the Sisters of 

Charity of St. Elizabeth's, and even though space 
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opened up, that could be leased by a result of 

a moving of one of the tenants. 

We considered it 'undesirable for several 

reasons, the primary one that'we felt it's in­

appropriate to co-locate, but, secondly, apart 

from that, that we had a year-to-year basis 

and would be a tenuous situation with the possi­

bility of problems. 

Just recently, as a matter of fact, we have 

been notified -- we had planned, with these things 

in mind, to have at this adjunct facility of the 

school, capabilities for emergencies and so on 

in connection with the school, particularly in 

the administrative area, and since all of this 

has taken place, it -- recently we have been 

notified that our lease is not going to be 

renewed because they are going to demolish the 

building. 

So the next school building, we are again 

going to have to be in a position to shift, and 

we have the advantage of at least having made 

whatever expenditures that we do in the ad­

ministrative area to provide some continuity 

and a site that might help us in the transition. 

Potloek: "Nothing Less Than Appalling" 

Commissioner Pollock asked J.~r. Leitner if he was 

suggesting that he planned to transfer the children to 

his home at Egbert Hill. When Mr. Leitner reiterated 

'I 
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a need to make Egbert Hill capable of handling adminis­

trative problems in any transition of Calais School to 

another site, his overnll defense drew a blast of 

criticism: 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: I don't know i6 you 

ean appheeiate the impaet 06 heahing te~timcny 

06 painting~, ~tatue~, hWimming pool equipment, 

tennih equipment, lawn eahe, pen~ion~, gi6t~ 

to 6amity membeh~, thip~, upon homeone who i~ 

hitting hehe, thyinE to hit hehe, in an impahtial 

way and to a~~e~~ what the apphOphiate way to 

hegulate a phogham, a vehy noble, high-minded 

phogham ~ueh a~ thi~ i~, that the eumutative 

e66eet 06 thi~ ih, to me, i~ nothing le~~ than 

appalling, and to heah you thy to den~nd thi~, 

I'll have to tell you in alt eandoh, i~ al~o 

appalling. 

Leitners Not Often At School 

John Ermanis, a college graduate and a certified 

teacher of handicapped children, taught at the Calais 

School from January B, I973, through June, I977. He 

joined the staff as a $65~a-week aide but within a 

year became the school's "crisis intervention" 

teacher. His salary as a teacher ranged from $6,000 

to $8,~00. 

According to his testimony, he didn't see much of 

the Leitners during his four years and six months of 
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service at the school. 

Q. We~e you the~e dU4ing a pe~iod on time that 

'David Leitne.17. wa.6 ·~.n the. ctann on the cc.hool? 

A. I can't say whether he was on the staff, but 

he was present in the school at times, yes. 

Q. How onten did you cee him du~ing the time on 

YOU4 p4ecenc.e at the cc.hool? 

A. Well, initially, I believe he carne he started 

in the spring of '76, although I can't be certain, 

and he ~ame in maybe twice a week. But I feel, in 

all fairness, I should qualify my answer by saying 

that I was in an isolated part of the school. I 

wasn't on the acaaemic floors. 

Q. Ac £a~ ac you know, he c.ame. in twic.e a wee~? 

A. Roughly, yes. 

Q. Okay. '00 you knew 06 hi.6 dutie.6 while he 

wa.6 the4e.? 

A. From my unaerstanaing, he haa a nature and 

environment type class with the younger children 

in the school. 

x X X X 

Q. How many time.6 dU4ing a cc.hool yeah would you 

cee M4. LeitMe~ and Mh.6. Leitneh on the phemi.6e.6? 

A. Together or separately? 

Q. Let'.6 .6taht with cepahately. 

A." Separately. I seen Mr. Leitner approximately 

maybe three times a year. 
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Q. Th~ee t~me¢ a yea~. 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: Th~ee what? 

THE WITNESS: Three times a year. 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: A yea~? 

THE WITNESS: Yes. 

Q. And M~~. Le~tne~? 

A. Oh, it's difficult to say, but I'd say three, 

four, maybe five times a year. 

Q. Again, th~ee o~ tOU~, £~ve time~ a yea~? 

A. Yes, But, as I said, I'm away from the main 

offices. I'm in, you know, a removed part of 

the school and it could have been more for all 

I know. 

Q. That'~ ho~ many t~me~ yeu ~a~ them and you 

we~e a £ull-time employee? 

A. That's as many times as I did see. 

Q. Vid they tou~ the ~chocl when they came ~n 

on the~e occah~onh? 

A. Yes. Mr. Leitner would walk around the 

school and I couldn't say whether it was every 

occasion, but he did. 

Q. He uhually £ound ~ou ~n the ~emote pa~t 06 the 

bu~Lding when he came in? 

A. I had a student check who was walking around the 

building, yes, and Mrs. Leitner, she -- I really 

can't say. She did tour the school with some -­

some potential sending school districts, the people. 
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Q. You~ wi6e ih a 60~me~ teache~ the~e, too, 

~hn't hhe, at The Calaih School? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Ho~ long did ~he wo~k the~e? 

A. She worked there six years. 

Q. F40m what pe~iod to what pe~iod? 

A. She ended '77 and she began -- ! really don't 

know when she beganf but it was a total of six 

years. 

Q. 16 you know, did hhe hee the Leitne~~ on 

the g~ound~ mo~e than you did? 

A. To my knowledge, no, she didn't. She's expressed 

that she hasn't. 

x X X X 

COMMISSIONER LANE: Who ~an the hchool while you 

we~e the~e? 

THE WITNESS~ Jack Goralsky, Dr. Goralsky. 

COMMISSIONER LANE: Vid you attend 6aculty meeting6 

unde~ him? 

THE WITNESS: Yes,! did, every day. 

COMMISSIONER LANE: Vid M~. and M~~. Leitne~ eve~ 

appea~ at na~ulty meetingh? 

THE WITNESS: Mr. Leitner, to my recollection, 

appeared once when he explained a hospitalization 

policy with the school, institute, ! think in Sep­

tember of '76, and Mrs. Leitner, on occasions, she 

would. 
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And I can remember one specific occasion when, 

not at the daily meeting, but at -- once a year 

the sending school._district would send a team to 

see, evaluate, how their student was comino alono 
-' -' 

in school and what they would be doing next year 

and if the school was an appropriate setting or 

what the child's future should be, and she attended 

that. 

LINCOLN SCHOOL 

The Lincoln School of Adaptive Education, Inc., 

of Peapack, was the next target of the Commission's 

public hearing disclosures. The first witness to 

testify on irregularities at this day school for handi~ 

capped children was Miss Ruth E. MacGrandle, the business 

manager and a founder of the non-profit, private school 

in 1971. 

In outlinin9, the development of the school, she 

testified that the board of directors consisted of 

herself and Miss Christine H. Compton, her friend of 20 

years, who was the executive director and education 

director of the school; Andrew Compton, Mrs. Compton's 

nephew and a stockbroker; ~erbert MacGrand1e, Miss Mac-

Grand1e's brother, who is retired, and Arthur Harris, a 

businessman and husband of the school's learning disabilities 

t.eacher. 

The school's enrollment, Miss MacGrandle testified, 

was at 54 for 1977-78, about 85 in 1976-77, and has been 

as high as 100 -- broken into only two categories of pupils, 
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neurologically impaired and emotionally disturbed. 

She said the board of directors usually meet only 

twice a year "unless we call special meetings." In 

fact, the board of directors recently held three special 

meetings -- because of the S.C.I., investigation and 

in March, 1977, because a critical newspaper article 

was published about the school that month. 

Miss MacGranale testified that she and Miss Compton 

each received $30,000 "plus summers" as salary in 1976-77 

but that their salaries now were $25,000 for herself 

and $22,000 for thss Compton, "plus summers." The summer 

compensation was based on the monthly salary rate, for 

1976-78 at $2,500 a month for Miss MacGrandle and $2,200 

a month for Miss Compton and in the previous year $3,000 

per month for each in July and August. 

Miss MacGrandle also testified that she and Miss 

Compton took extended vacations to Florida each year, 

usually right after Christmas to the middle of February 

or longer. In 1977, they stayed until March. One year, 

she recalled, they followed up their Florida vacation 

with a two-week cruise in March. Miss MacGrandle whose 

journeys with Miss Compton were to become a major public 

hearing topic, contended they were "working vacations:" 

A. While I am in Florida all bills are sent to 

me and I sign all the checks. I take the school 

checkbook with me and all --

Q.. R-ig l'Lt. 
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A. -- are checked and verified down there, and 

then the money is sent from Florida. Also I 

handle all the tuition billings and mail them 

back to the school ready to be going -- to be 

mailed. 

Q. You handle w~iting the QheQk¢ and the tuition 

billing¢ while you'~e in flo~ida? 

A. Right, and anything else. We're in contact 

at least every other day. 

Q. You'~e in Qontact with the ¢Qhool at lea~t eve~y 

othe~ day? 

A. Yes, right. 

The Vacations Were At School Expense 

It turned out that the Misses MacGrandle and Compton 

also went to Florida in the Fall of 1976. The witness also 

confirmed that all such trips were paid out of the Lincoln 

School's public funds and that they used the school's van 

for vacation travel. Counsel Siavage introduced copies 

of three Lincoln School checks payable to the Gulf Oil 

Corp. for $75.09 on Nov. 10, 1976; $107.70 on Dec. 23, 

1977, and $84.47 on Jan. 28, 1977 -- and asked Miss MacGrandle 

if she recognized them: 

A. Yes, I do. 

Q. Okay. They obviou~ly a~e payment~ to Gul6 

_ Oil COhpohation. Can you tell the Commi~~ione~¢ 

tOh what? 
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A. Gas and oil charges and possibly others. 1 

don't know. Gas and oil charges. 

Q. Gac and oil cha~gec 60h what vehicle? 

A. The Dodge van. , 

Q. And what yeah ic that Vodge van? 

A. ' 75? '76. I don't know. 

Q. lc it owned by the hchool? 

A. Yes, it is. 

Q. PUhchaced by the hchool? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Vo you take that van to Flohida? 

A. Yes, we do. 

Q. And do yo U pay th e gac chahg e.6 int" that va.n 

when it'h going to Flohida with hchool 6und.6? 

A. Yes. 

x X X X 

Q. Thehe if., a thip that beginc ~n Octobeh. On 

Octobeh 12th ih the 6inct ga.6 pUhcha.6e going down, 

appahently going down to Flohida becauce the lact 

pUhchace ic in Flohida, and then thehe ahe invoicec 

coming back 6hom Flohida appeahing to ahhive in 

New Jeh.6ey on Novembeh the 6th. That would be 

a 6ou~-week pehiod in'Octobeh and Novembeh in 

1976. Vo you hecall that thip? 

A. Yes. 

Q. ,Okay. And tha.t wa..6 di66ehent 6hom the tltip 

tha.t you took in Vecembeh and Ja.nua.hY --
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Yes. A. 

Q. -- and FebILuaILY? What wa¢ the pUILpOhe 06 

that tIL~p? Wa¢ that anothelL vacat~on? 

A. I presume that··.'Was the time J-.1iss Compton's 

niece was killed. I'm not sure. 

Q. HelL lea¢e wheILe 

A. Her niece. 

Q. HelL n~ece wa¢ k~lled? 

A. Right. 

Q. You went 

A. ~n ~n.autornobile ~cciaent. 

Q. You went down to Floh~da 60IL a month? 

A. Um-h.um. 

Q. Wa¢ ~t common nOlL you to go ~n the 6ail dU.1!.~ng 

othelL hchool yeaILh? 

A. Not usually. 

Q. V~d the ¢chool alhO pay nOlL a plane h~de back 

nILom Flo.1!.~da on one oeca¢~on nOlL M~h¢ Compto~: 

A. Yes. 

Counsel next showed Miss MacGrandle a series of 

Diners Club checks, written against the school account in 

December, 1976, and February, 1977, in the amounts 0: 
$302.89, $84.63 and $62.51. 

Q. 1 wondelL ~6 you ·Jte~a.e.l what they welLe nOlL? 

A. The same as the Gulf. 

Q. Wah one nOlL 

- A.-- Travel expenses. 

Q. All Jt~ght. 

• I 
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A. and 

Q. W~h check No. 3016 tO~ M~hh Compton'h a~~l~ne 

t~cket? 

A. I don't know. 'Is that on that, on the stub 

of that bill? 

Q. Yeh, ~t ih. 

A. Then that was the time that she was needed 

at school. 

Q. Okay. 

A. And she flew back 

A. (Continuing) She was needed immediately, so 

there was no time to drive back. 

Q. The c~u~he, wa~ that ~n the 1976-77 hchool yea~. 

the pa~t one d~d you hay? 

A. I don't think so. 

Q. It wa~ the yea~ beto~e? 

A. I believe so. 

Q. Ho~ many weekh a~e ~n the hchoot calenda~ 6o~ 

L~ncotn School? 

A. I believe it's 44 weeks in the school year. 

Q. And you hpent app~ox~matety at tea¢t, ~n that 

yea~, about a 6ou~th 06 that t~me ~n Fto~~da? 

A. Is that what six weeks would be? 

Q. Well, ~t'h ten, ~~x and 6ou~. The~e we~e two 

uacat~on¢ ~n that yea~. 

A .. I don't know. That's about right. 
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Travel Charged to "Tires/Repairs" 

Counsel asked if Miss ~acGrandle recalled how the 

Diners Club check for Miss Compton's airplane ticket was 

"expensed in your report to the state," that is, what 

account was it listed under: 

A. The same account as the Diners and Gulf. It 

was included in charges. 

Q. 16 1 told you it wa~ cha~ged to ti~e~ and 

Aepai~~, would you di~ag~ee with me? 

A. No, I would not. 

Q. A~e you the one that cha~ged it to ti~e~ 

a.nd Aepai~~? 

A. I would think so. 

Q. 1~ the~e any pa~ticula~ ~ea~on 

A. I didn't know I had an account that was entitled 

tires and repairs. I thought it was all gas charges. 

The Lincoln School Van 

Counsel introduced into the hearing record a bill --

excluding state sales taxes because the non-profit school 

was in a tax exempt classification for the purchase of 

a van from Morristown Dodge, Inc., in March, 1976. Miss 

MacGranale confirmed the invoice of $4,463 for the vehicle. 

Q. Vo you ~ecall, did you have an.y pa-'L:t to pla.y 

in the pUAcha~ing 06 thi~ van, Mi~~ MacG~andle? 

A. Yes, I did. 

the van.? 



-'3-
A. We11, we needed something to carry materials 

because we do a lot of shopping in the Shop-Rite 

and they do not deliver. We have lugged furniture 

and machinery and equipment of all kinds. We try 

to avoid as many expenses as we can, and that's 

what it was used for. It carried children'S 

chairs and desks we purchased from Morristbwn. 

Q. It w~6n't ~o~ the punp06e o~ tnan6ponting 

child4en? 

A. Oh, that too, but basically it was used for 

transporting materials. 

Q. What kind 06 mateniai6 did you want to tnan6-

po~t in the van? 1 think you 6aid ~unnitune. 

A. We transported desks and chairs from Morristown. 

We also transported materials that we purchased at 

the Shop-Rite. We picked up furniture and equipment 

that we bought at a -- at an auction sale, made 

five or six trips one summer, but it's used con­

tinuously for that purpose. Also during the 

school day it is available for children. 

Q. Wa6 the 6oun-6peaken AM-FM 6teneo tape deck 

put in it ~on the childnen on ~on the tnan6ponting 

punp06e6 04 what wah it --

A. I don't know. 

Q. Okay. Vid you become awane that thene wene cen­

ta~n 6eat con6igunation6 that would be placed in the 

van when you punchaled it? 

A. Different than the ones that were already in it? 
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Q. Yee. Let me explain it to you. Attached 

~o Exhibit C-13 i~ the b~ochu~e 6o~ the van. 

A. Urn-hum. 

Q. And at Page 7 ihe~e ake 6CUk di~6ekent kind 

06 ~eat coniigu~ation6 ~anging 6kom a 6iue-pa66en­

gek con6igukation up to 6oukteen-pa66engek con-

6igukation in about the came vehicle. 

A. We have this one (inaicating.) 

Q. The 6ive-pa6cengek? 

A. Right. We kept one seat available for 

passengers. 

Q. Oh.ay. 

A. Ana the back we wanted empty for transpor­

tation of materials. 
I 

Q. You weken't thinking too much about tkan6-

po~ting the childken, then, with the 6ive-6eat 

c.on~igu/z.atiol'l.? 

A. No I no. 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: Vid you evek u6e it 6o~ 

pe~6 anal Ue e? 

THE \vITNESS: Yes, we have. 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: Eve~ taken it out 06 

the .6tate.? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, we have. 

Q. You take it with you eve~y time you go to 

Flo~ida, don't you? 

A. Yes. 
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THE CHAIRMAN: And, in taet, you ~pent ~ome two­

and-a-haL6 month~ in flo~ida and that van would 

be down the~e that pe~lod 06 time? 

THE WITNESS: We were never there two-and-a-

half months. 

THE CHAIRMAN: OveA the pe~iod 06 time you wouLd 

be ~AaveLLlng down, you wouLd ~tdy with the van? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, it would be -- it {stayed with 

us • 

. School Paid for House Work 

Miss MacGrandle testified next about Lincoln School 

checks she signed in payment to a contractor, Frederick 

Schaan & Son Inc.,.for construction work on her home: 

Q.. Have you e.veA paid Mll.. • Sehaan peA¢onaLLy 

60~ any kind o {; wo~ k.? 

A. No. 

Q. You have atwaYh paid IUm with ,~ehoo.e. 6und.6 

no matteA wha.t he. I ~ done tOIL you? 

A. Yes. 

Q.. Ha~ he evelL done any wo~k on youlL pe~.6onal 

Jte~'[denee ? 

A~ Yes, he has. 

Q.. WheJte do you Live? 

A. I live at 50 Clover Hill Road, Millington. 

Q. In Mitt,[ngton. And do you Live aLone? 

A. No. I live with Miss Compton. 
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Q. Okay. What hah M~. Schaan done 6o~ you at 

~he neh~dence at the Clove~ H~ll Road? 

A. He built a porch for us. 
". 

A. Urn-hum. 

Q. 1 n 6~o nt 06 the. home? 

A. No, in the back. 

Q. 1 n tit e. back. 1.6 ~t an enclo.6 ed po~ch? 

A. Yes, it is. 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: Heated? 1.6 ~t heated? 

THE WITNESS: It has electric heat in the 

base. 

Q. Okay. And that wa.6 pa~d ton w~th hchool 

A • Ye s, it wa s • 

Q. Okay. When wa.6 that addit~on put on? 

A. 1974, I believe. '737' 

Q. Ye.6. I'll ne'~e.6h you~ ~ecollection. The 

dateh 06 ~he check.6 a~e Ma~ch 11th, 1974, Ap~il 

22nd, 1974 and June 11th, 1974. Voe.6 that compo~t 

w~th you~ ~ecollection? 

A. Right. 

Q. And ~he total amount ~.6, ~he amount 06 the ~nuo~ce 

No. 157, which ~.6 pa~t 06 a lange~ exhibit in thi.6 

p~ciceed~ng ma~ked C-12, ~.6 ~n the amount $7,657. 

A •. Urn-hum. 
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A. Except I do not understand this partition and 

closet. 

Q.. 0 k.a y . 

A. Whether that is part of this. I assume it to 

be part of this whole bill. 

Q.. Ok.ay. Vid you w~ite thohe ~he~k.~ -­

A. Yes, I did. 

Porch Was for the Dogs, in Part 

It turned out that the new porch constructed at the 

MacGrandle-Compton horne out of school funds was to be 

used, partly, by their dogs. That carne out when Miss 

MacGrandle testified that the porch contained storage 

two chairs and a television set -- and some "dog crates." 

Q.. You a~e in the dog ~ai~ing bUbine~~; i6 that 

~o~1!.e~t? 

A. No. 

Q.. Okay. Vo you .bhow dog.b? 

A. I have one dog that I have owned for about 

ten years. It's ten years old. "1 have raised 

a litter, two litters of puppies. This one 

dog has been shown and brought to a championship. 

She had two litters and one of her puppies in the 

first litter became a champion and one from the 

second litter has become a champion, but 1 would 

not say ~ raised dogs. 1 do not have a kennel. 

Q.. You own any dog.b now? 

A. Yes, I do. 
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Q. Okay. How many do you own? 

A. Four, five. 

Q. And doee M~ee Compton own any? 
," 

A. Well, we share them. 

Q. You ehali..e them? 

A. r don't know who they're registered in. Some-

times they're registered in my name; 'sometimes 

her name. 

Q. Wheli..e ali..e the doge located, on Cloveli.. H~ll? 

A. Yes. 

Q. In a kennel eli.. ~ncide the houce? 

A. Inside the house on the porch. 

Q. Vo you have anyone attend them while you'1i..e 

away wOli..king? 

A. Not really. 

Q. What do you mean "not li..eatty"? Vo you have 

eomeone attend them ali.. not? 

A. No, I do not. 

They Were flEntitled" To a State-Paid Porch 

Miss MacGrandle's counsel, Barry Osmun of Morristown, 

asked that the interrogation be interrupted so she could 

explain why she and Miss C?rnpton felt they were "entitled" 

to a $7,OOO-plus addition on their house paid for out 

of Lincoln School funds. 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: 1 think we ehould heali.. that. 

COMMISSIONER LANE: We want the 6acte. 

MR. OSMUN: Would you explain, Miss MacGrandle. 
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THE WITNESS: We felt that when we bought the porch, 

or when we paid for it with the school check, we had 

given, loaned money to the school many times and 
.-

had worked for two:years when we first started the 

school without pay and at a nominal pay to start, 

and we had purchased a great deal of materials and 

equipment before we opened the school, and we felt 

that at the time we had the porch done, we were, 

maybe I should say, we didn't -- we weren't too 

flushed, so we figured that at that time Miss Compton 

was going into the hospital and we would have to 

live all on one floor, and we have a split-level, 

as you see, and she was going to the hospital for 

a major operation, ~nd we felt that she would not 

be able to go up and down stairs, and, therefore, 

we would have to live on one level and have a bed-

room there, and that's why we did it that way. We 

didn't want to make a bedroom out in back, so we 

made it a porch and we felt that the school 

basically owed us that money. 

BY MR; SIAVAGE: 

Q. You ne!t you we~e entit!ed to it? 

A. Yes. 

MR. OSMUN: Were there any notes for those 

loans? 

THp WITNESS: No, there were not. 
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A. (Continuing) We bought a number of things 

when we opened the school. The school was opened 

in September of '70, but prior to th~t you cannot 

open a school with .. no equipment or supplies, and 

we never charged for these things that we had 

acquired that is necessary to run the school, and 

even though we only had one child, we had to have 

equipment, desks and chairs and things like that, 

and we had never billed for that. 

We had no records for it because it was bousht 

one here, one there where we could and when we 

could, and so we sort of felt that, well, that 

would be a repayment of that money that we had 

paid into the school. 

However~ Miss MacGrandle never told anybody -- neither 

the state nor the school districts from which Lincoln 

School received tuition funds -- that, as Commissioner 

Pollock put it, flyou felt you had tbis money coming 

to you. I] 

COMMISSiONER POLLOCK: And wa6 the~e -- what 

I'm cuAiou6 to know i6, how wa6 thi6 expenditu~e, 

$7,657, Aeniected in you~ Aepo~t to the 6tate? 

What did you cla66inY it unde~? 

MR. OSMUN: There was no report required at 

that time. 

THE WITNESS: Oh, there was no report required 

at that time. There was I think we only 

started with budgets and reports to the state 
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the following year, "I think. 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: So that ~eaf£y --

THE WITNESS: We did not need any budgets 
-

or requirements or .get any directives or any 

guidelines from the state until -- until 

when? Until --
MR. OSMUN: 1975. 

THE WITNESS: Until 1975. Until 1975. 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: When, to you~ knowLedge, 

wah the ~i~t time that any pubLic Db6IcIaL 

eIthe~ ~~om the State 06 New Je~hey o~ b~om 

a hending diht~ict Lea~ned 06 thIh expendItu~e, 

$7,657 tO~ an addItIon to YOU4 home? 

THE WITNESS: I do not know, unless it was at 

the time of the audit by the State Department 

of Education, but nothing was ever said to 

us at that time. 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: Did you pa~ticipate 

In that audIt? 

THE WITNESS: Oh, absolutely not. 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: Vid you communicate 04 

hpeak with any 06 the people 640m the htate? 

THE WITNESS: No. 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: Who on behal6 06 the 

th'e htate? 

THE WITNESS: I do not know. 
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x·x x x 

Q. Ok.ay. And you .. a1!.e :the bUhinehh manage1!. and 

you did not p1!.epa1!.e :the cOht 1!.e.P01!.t, the e~penhe 

Jtepo1!.t? 

A. No. I gave them the figures that I had in 

my ledger and I am not familiar with making out 

budgets, so, therefore, I just sat by and listened. 

Q. 1 ~ee. You gave them the iiguJte¢ out Ot the 

oneh that you had in YOU1!. book.h and 1!.eco1!.d¢? 

A. Right. 

Q. They put them in the Jtight columnh? 

A. Yes, they put them in the columns. 

Q. They put them in the columna. 1 mean, you'1!.e 

¢t~ll not hu1!.e whethe1!. theya~e the Jt~ght columna? 

A. I don't know whether they are the right columns 

or not. 

Q. TheJte ih an item on Line 850 called otheJt tixed 

Cha1!.geh in the amount'ot $20,533.32 and you have 

been ahked about that p1!.ioJt in executive hehhion, 

have you not? 

A. Right. 

Q. What doeh that Jtep1!.ehent? 
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$40,000 Back for $20,000 Loan 

A. That represents a loan of $20,000 plus inter­

est of five-hundred-and-thirty-three-thirty-two. 

Q. Which wah made.···by you? 

A. Which was -- yes. 

Q. To the. hchool? 

A. I loaned the money. 

Q. To the hchool in the. e.a~ly pa~t 06 the. te.~m 

Ot that ye.a~? 

A. Right. 

Q. To he.lp wi·th the. cahh £low pn.oble.m? 

A. Right. 

Q. And homztime du~ing the. ye.a~ you e.xpe.nhe.d 

it and the. hchool paid you back out 06 htate 

nund.6? 

A. Right. 

Q. And then you ~epo~te.d that ah an e.xpenditu~e. 

to the htate, co~~e.ct? 

A. Right. 

Q. And the hchool inc.unne.d halanie.6. Wa6 it to 

cove~ ha.e.a~ie.6 du~ing that ye.a~? 

A. Yes. Every year we loaned or borrowed money 

in order to have the cash flow and payroll because 

of the lack of receipt of tuition payments before 

at least mid-October, early November. 

Q. VA you unde.~6tand that a.6 a ne.6ult 06 thi6 

accounting pnocedune. the hc.hool e.h6entially got 

$40,000 du~ing that pe.niod now? 

A. How can they get forty? Itts twenty. 



I 
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Q. You loaned them twenty ~n th~ beg~nn~ng Ot 
the llchool yeaJI.. 

A. Yeah. 

Q. And then 

A. 1--

.' 

Q. Then the htate gave them twenty, but ~t wa¢ 

a l~ttle b~t lateJI. on. 

A. I don't understand that. The state gave them 

twenty? The rnoneywas returned at the end of the 

year. 

Q. The money to coveJI. youJz. budget wh~ch you hub­

m~t ~n SeptembeJI. come¢ 6JI.om the htate, cOJz.Jz.ect? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And it ih ~n JI.e6pon6e to a budget JI.equeht that 

you make 06 the hta.te, COJI.Jz.ect?:::::- ---,'-_. 

A. Yes. 

Q. And it include6 all youJI. expenhe6 t0JI. that 

yeaJI.? 

A. Yes. 

Q. All Jz.~ght. 1n th~6 paJz.ticulaJI. yeaJI. you gave the 

llchool $20,000 be6oJI.e the htate gave you any money. 

A. Yes. 

Q. And then the htate paid all 06 the expenhe6 06 

the hchool that yeaJI., coJI.JI.ect? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And in add~t~on gave you the $20,000 back? 

A. Yes. 
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Q. Okay. In e~~ence, you ove~~tated youn ex­

penae~ by $20,000 a~ a ~e~ul~ 06 thi~ accounting 

p~oc.edune? 

A. I guess. 
.' 

School Paid-Por Personal Maid 

Miss Christine Compton, the next witness, disclosed that 

the Lincoln School was paying out of public funds for a 

personal nursemaid for her mother. 

Q. Would the papen¢ -- ~t~ike that, the book¢ 

and ~econdh 06 the Lincoln School di¢cto¢e ~alany 

paid to one Ruth Bu~net? Ane you ~amilian with 

. that? 

A. Yes. 

~. Vo you neeall what penicd 06 time Ruth Bunnet 

wa¢ being paid by the hchool? 

A. I have that. I hope I haven't lost it. Yes. 

Yes, I have it here. 

She started being paid by the school, not on the 

payroll, but by the school, on October 15th of 1973. 

She was placed on the payroll on April 1st of '74. 

Q. All night. Wait a minute. Now, ML¢~ Compton, 

let me htop you ~ight ~hene. The 6in~t time hhe 

wah on the paynoll 06 the Lincoln School wa¢ Apnil 

l/)t, 1974? 

A. 1974, yes. 

Q.' All nig Itt. 

pl/.ion to that? 

And ~he ~tanted in what c.apacity 

1 didn'i get that. 
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A. She was on -- she was just paid, just paid 

not as a payroll. She was not on payroll. 

Q.. She. wa.6 not 017 ... the. paWtO.Lt, but .c.he. wo . .6 

pa~d by the. hchoot? 

A. Yes. 

Q. V~d hhe get any d~66e~ent amount.6 06 money 

du~~n9 the pe~~od Octobe~ 15th, 1973 to Ap~~l 

Iht, 1974 than .6he d~d .6ubhequent to Ap~il, 

'74 when .6he actually jo~ned the pay~oll? 

A. I don't have that information. I'm sorry. 

Q. Okay. What wah the ~eahon 6o~ not putting 

h et"L 

A. I do have the total she received from October 

15th to April. Would that help? 

Q. Okay. What wa.6 the total? Ye.6. 

A. Total was $2,593. 

Q. What wa.6 the ~eahon 6o~ net hav~ng he~ on 

the pay~oll? 

A. She was not working for the school. 

Q.. But .6 he. wa.6 being r-a~d by the .6chool? 

A. Yes. 

Q.. What wa.6 hhe dO~11g to --
A. She was taking care of my mother in a nursing 

horne. 

Q.. Vid hhe continue to take ca~e 06 you~ mDthe~ 

hdbhequent to the t~~e when .6he went, actually 

went, on the pay~oll 06 the .6chool a6te~ 1/23/74? 
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A. No, she did not. 

Q. She ceahed completely? 

A. No. Actually, I would say that she was about 

one month because I had.thought I was going into 

the hospital in April, and I didn't go until May 

because I had to lose weight. They told me I 

had to lose weight before they would do the operation. 

Q. SO hhe did take ca~e o~ you~ mothe~ ~o~ a while? 

A. Yes, for --

Q. A~te~ hhe went into the hchool pay? 

A. For additional payroll, yes. 

Q. How long did hhe ~emain on the hchool pay~oll? 

A. Until March of 1977. 

Q. JUht th,w, pa.ht Ma~ch? 

A. Yes, yes. 

Q. Why wah ehe ta.ken on~ the pay~oll? 

A. I felt that her duties were no longer necessary 

to the school. 

Q. And wah it alho becauhe o~ the ~act that he~ 

p~e6ence on the pay~oll had been expohed in home 

manne~? 

A. Partially, yes, that too, and didn't want to 

subject her to the embarrassment. 

Q.. She. ac.tually went on the payltoll 06 .the hc.hool 

in Ap~il 06 1974, and you 6aid wo~ked, htill wo~ke.d, 

ah· a nU~6e 60t~ you~ moti1elt 60~ abou.t a pe~iod o~ 

a month. 

A. One month, yes. 
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Q. 1 would huggeht to you, by the way, that 

~'h two monthh and that it lahted up until 

May 23ILd, 19--

A. No, that's wrong. I have the hospital r€cord. 

I went under anesthetic on the 15th and she was 

there when I carne out because I remember I was 

very sick. 

Q. HelL entILie~ in the nUIL~~ng home, which youIL 

mothelL wah in, by Mihh BUILnet to vihit youlL mothelL 

~n 1974, pILoglLeh~ note~ on the date May 1, 3, 4, 

6, 7; 8, 9, 10, 13, 14, 18, 21 and 22. 

A. She couldn't have been. She was with me, really, 

seriously. She was in the hospital with me from 

the time I went in for my operation, and she came 

home and took care of me ~t home and answered the 
. 

phone and carried records back and forth for me, 

helped me interview people th~t wanted jobs and 

things of that sort. 

Q. Okay. 

A I guarantee it. 

Q. What welLe helL dutieh at the hchool a6teIL May 

06 19--

A. She didn't really work at the school. She worked 

at home, took things back and forth for us, helped 

me. 

A. (Continuing) Helped me personally in taking 

care of things at the school. I was rather incapaci-

tated for quite a period of time, about six months. 
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Q. Would you de~c~~be he~ -- 1 don't mean to be 

unna~~. Would you de~c~~be he~ e~~ent~ally a~ 

a temale valet non you? .. ' 

A. I would say that was partially it, yes. Yes. 

She helped me to keep the school going. 

Q. What wa¢ he~ monthly wage between Octoben, 

Novemben, 1974, and Ma~ch 06 1977, ~6 you know? 

A. I don't really remember. I could maybe look 

it up, but I don't remember. I don't have that 

record with me. They have never changed. The 

wages have never changed since she was on the 

payroll. She never got an increase in salary. 

She always stayed with the same salary. 

Q. Would appnox~mately $7,000 ~n 1976:77 be --

A. Seven something. ~ 

Q. -- a 6a~n e¢t~male? 
A. Seven something, yes. 

Who Really Ran the School? 

The next witness, Miss Betty Ingemanson of Succasunna, 

recalled her emploYTIent by the Lincoln School from April, 

1973, until she was dismissed at the end of April, 1975. 

She was employed as the administrator prior to being 

succeeded by Dr. Charles H. Lusto. Her testimony raised 

questions about the contention by Miss MacGrandle that 

considerable school work was done in Florida during the 

MacGrandle-Compton vacations there. 

COUNSEL SIAVAGE: 

Q. And what we~e youn dut~e~? 
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A. They were multifaceted. I was in charge of 

the school when Miss Compton and Miss MacGrand1e 

were not there. J>,Q1so served as the nurse. I 

also served as the social worker, and I also 

served as a cOl;msellor. 

Q. Now, did you have any 6inancial ~e6pon6ibility 

while you we~e at the ~chool du~ing that pe~iod 

on time? 

A. My financial involvement was limited. However, 

when they were on vacation, I was -- I routinely 

took attendance and sent the reports to the district 

with the bills, and I was delegated by Miss MacGrandle 

that when t'he checks carne back from the districts, that 

I was to see that they were deposited, and I was also 

left with signed checks by ~~iss MacGrand1e to pay 

the monthly bills, such as the oil or electricity, 

whatever, but they were already signed by her and 

made out to the company. I just filled in the amount. 

Q. Fc~ how long a pe~iod on time, in you~ ex­

pe~ience, du~ing,the calenda~ ~chool yea~ Septembe~ 

to June we~e Mi66 MacG~andle and Ml66 Compton in 

Flo~ida? 

A. I'd say they were ay/ay a minimum of three times 

during the school year, totalling an overall period 

of two to two-and-one-ha1f months. 

Q. How much inte~lac~ did you have with Mi66 Compton 

and MacG~andle while they we~e in Flo~ida. Vid you 

talk to them on the phone while yo~ we~e ~unninB the 
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~c.hoo.e.? 

A. Yes. I called them, and one of the occasions 

Miss MacGrandle -- :Miss Compton flew back, and I 

don't recall any emergency at the school. I think 

it was for personal reasons. I could -- I'm not 

sure of that, and I took her back to the airport 

about four days later. 

Q. And what did Mi~~ MacG~andle'6 ~inancial ~e­

~pDn~ibilitie~ con~i~t Db while ~he wa6 in flo~ida? 

A. Well, when I was there, I really don't know 

what she did in Florida as far as the billing was 

concerned. I just, as I said -- say, handled the 

monthly bills when she left me the checks, and 

she left me the payroll also. I paid the teachers. 

Q. You did ba~ic.aiiy eve~ything on a tinancial 

natulte? 

A. Well,.I handed out the checks that she had 

left for me, yes. That was my involvement. 

Q. Vid ~he ~tiil 6ign the c.heck! and 6end them 

.to you nltOm fio1tida? 

A. Well, usually payroll was the routine" thing, 

and she made them out before she left and said, 

you know, when payday comes, please distribute 

them. 

Q. Vid you ai~o handle Mi~~ Compton'6 dutie~? 

A.' Oh, yes. 

Q. What welte Mi~6 Compton'6 dutie6. 
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A. Well, Miss Compton was involved in hiring the 

teams. She was involved really in running the 

program aspects of ... the school. We often con­

sulted because I was interested in programs 

and doing the best we could for a youngster, 

and so we were involved in that area, interviewing 

9hi1dren. 

Q. E~~entially, we~e you doing Mi~6 Compton'~ 

job, Mi~~ MacG~andle'~ job and V~. Lu~ta'~ 

job du~ing the pe~iod 06 time when they we~e 

in Flo~ida and when you we~e thehe at the ~chcol? 

A. Of course when I was there Mr. Lusto was not 

because he replaced me. When Miss MacGrandle and 

Miss Compton were in Florida, yes, I was basically 

doing it. 

Q. How much we~e you being paid? 

A. I started at fourteen-thousand, and the second 

year they increased it a thousand to fifteen-thousand. 

School Paid for Pupil Transport, but Not in the Van 

Counsel showed checks totalling $355, paid at 

various times between December, 1976, and May, 1977. 

Miss MacGrandle was asked about these Lincoln School 

payouts: 

A. I cannot remember what each one is for, 

but I know we call Massocchi many times to 

have children sent back, taken home from school, 

because they are uncontrollable. We did not 

use the van at that time because we couldn't 
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spare two people plus a driver to go and handle 

children. 

Q.. YauIL a.11.6WeIL to:.the quUtiOl1 i¢ t.hohe c.hec.k.6 

aILe ~OIL t.ILan.6poJt.ting c.hildILen? 

A. And we also use them when we have a large 

class going on field trips. We could not trans­

port ten children. 

Q.. And 1 would ahhume they would have to uJ.:,e 

MahhOc.c.hi when you had t.he hc.hool van in flolLida 

a.U o? 

A. Yes, but we don't -- when were the checks dated? 

Q.. The c.hec.kJ.:" again, welLe Vec.embeIL 06 '76, MaILc.h 

l~t 06 '77, MaJt.c.h 15th 06 '77. 

A. We would not go on field trips at that time. 

because of weather conditions. Most of our field 

trips are taken in the early fall and in the spring 

of the year. 

Q.. Why welLe you paying MahJ.:,oc.c.hi in MaILc.h? 

A. To transport children that were going -- being 

sent horne, uncontrollable children, and we have done 

this many times. 

Q.. Vo you dILive t.he va.n to and 6Jt.om hc.hool 6Jt.om 

youJt. lteJ.:,idenc.e.? 

A. Yes, I do. 

Th~ School's Van Was for Personal Use 

Lee Dodd of Randolph/the general manager of Morristown 

Dodge, a lO-year veteran in the automobile sales business, 

I 
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the next witness, testified that the Dodge van was 

purchased for personal use because of its luxury equip­

ment and its lack of s~£ety features required for 

school transportation purposes. Dodd said he was 

familiar with the invoice that depicted the sale of 

the new Dodge Van to the Lincoln School in 1976: 

Q. Would you explain to the Commi66ione~6 how 

you'~e namilia~ with it? 

A. I was the one that wrote the order, originally, 

back in March of 1976. 

Q. Ba6ed on the equipage 06 thi6 pa~ticula~ van 

in que6tion, and ba6ed on you~ expe~ience, de you 

have an opinion a6 to whethe~ thi6 van wa6 pu~cha6ed 

6o~ hchool U6e O~ pe~honal Uhe? 

A. Yes. 

Q. What i6 that opinion? 

A. Personal. 

Q. Unequivocally? 

A. Absolutely. 

EXA~INATION BY COM}~ISSIONER POLLOCK: 

Q. What do you ba6e that on? 

A. The particular equipment involved is not required 

in any manner for transportation of school children. 

The unit is a five-passenger Sportsman Van with a 

I'd say, a deluxe interior. It has a raised or 

extended roof on it, and the normal requirement would 

be a IS-passenger configuration, and it usually,! 
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conforms with both federal and state regulations 

and the requirements of the Board of Education, 

Transportation Divi"sion. 

There is no safety equipment involved in this 

unit in reference to banded glass, first-aid kit 

or any other requirement. 

Q. 1 have C-13 in 6~ont 06 me and 1 hee home 

othe~ itemh on he~e and I'm going to have to a6~ 

the Quehtion becauhe 1 don't know the an6we~, but 

1 ~Dte'~he~e'6 ai~-conditioning. 16 that a fto~mal 

piece 06 equipment iri a hchool bU6 o~ vehicle u6ed 

to t~an6po~t child~en? 

A. I think that air there would be a little broad 

because of the fact that depending on what the 

school is, if you're tal~ing about particular 

children that do require, perhaps, a controlled 

environment there, air would be required, or if 

anything should be needed as far as equipment 

is concerned. It's not normally added. 

Q. How about the AM-FM hte~eo tape, 6ou~-hpea~e~? 

A. That's not a normal piece of equipment, no. 

Q. Tinted gla667 

A. It is required on the IS-passenger vehicle, 

but not on this vehicle. 

Q. What about an extended ~oo6 by T~avel T~aile~ 

Cente~ with ca~pet t~~m; i6 that a no~mal piece 

06 e.quipment? 

A . 't' t ,. ·No t S1r ~ l. S no • 
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THE TESTIMONY - JANUARY 19, 1978 

Preface 

The Commission turned its attention from non-public day 

schools for handicapped children to private facilities where 

the handicapped children are educated in residential sur-

roundings and remain in the jurisdiciton of ~he facilities 

on a 24-hour basis. However, that change of focus was not 

the primary reason for S.C. I. Charman Rodriguez's statement 

at the beginning of the second day of public hearings on 

Special Education: 

THE CHAIRMAN: U~ually du~ing it'~ public hea~ing~ 
the Commi~~ion p~oceed~ ~~om one day'~ ~e~hion to 
the next without paUhe 6o~ an inte~vening htatement. 
Howeve~, thih mo~ning 1 want to make a b~ie6 
ob~e~vation be6o~e we ~e~ume public inqui~y into 
dubiouh p~acticeh and p~ocedu~eh by ~ome p~ivate 
~chool~ and 06 the inadequacieh 06 goue~nmental 
cont~olh ove~ the dih6u~hement and expenditu~e 
06 public iundh 6o~ huch ~chool~. 

Fo~ the ~ake 06 cla~ity and equity. 1 want to 
indicate at thih midway point that the~e now may 
develop a dihtinction between the evidence that wah 
put into yehte~day'~ public hea~ing ~eco~d and 
what will be ~eco~ded today. Fo~ mo~e than 6ive 
hou~~ on Wedne6day ce~~ain non-public ~chool 
ope~ato~h te6ti6ied -- Ncon6ehhed N might be mo~e 
ap~opo~ -- that they callou6ly dive~ted public 
6und6 app~op~iated 60~ the bene6it 06 handicapped 
child~en to thei~ OWn pe~~onal advantage. Thu6, 
ye~te~day'~ hea~ing:concent~ated on example~ 06 
obviou~ abU6e6 06 the ~y6tem< Today the~e will 
be a di66e~ent empha~i6: On the need 60~ mQ~e 
adequate admini6t~ative di~ection and cont~ol 06 
the ~y6tem. Te6tbnony will be iOlLthcoming about 
non-public ~chool p~actice6 involving 6und~ 
which may o~ may not be legitimate but which p~o­
'voke the 6ame nagging que6tion6 a6 a~06e y£6te~day 

'about the integ~ity and c~edibility 06 the non­
public ~chool ~eimbu~6ement p~og~am. We expect 
to illu6t~ate how ce~tain non-public ~chool 
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p~actice~ ~upe~~~c~ally ccnto~m w~th ~tatuto~y 
and adm~n~~t~at~ve ~equ~~ement~, yet nonethele~~ 
tall ~ho~t Ot th~ ~t~aight6o~wa~d, aboveboa~d 
~tand~~ the taxpaying public ha~ eve~y ~ight to 
expect. No potefttially de6ective yet technically 
co~~ect ope~ation ~hould p~evai: ~~ it even 
th~eaten~ to p~oduce unoat~~6acto~y ~e~ult~, 
panticula~ly in ~uch a ~en~~t~ve 6~eld a~ the 
educat~onal bette~ment Ot mo~e than 5,000 hand~­
capped ch~ld~en. No ~y~tem 06 allocating and 
expending public 6undh ~hould continue unchanged 
that allow~ le¢¢ than a~m¢-length t~an~act~on¢ and 
potent~al, ~6 not actual, con6lict¢ Ot inte~eht 
becau~e 06 cond~t~on~ wh~ch, in ce~ta~n a~ea~, 
invite ~athe~ than ~epel m~~conduct. -

Today'~ ~eview~ cove~ a mo~e complicated 
6acet that w~ll balance OU~ ovp-~all c~~tique and 
b~oaden the ~cope Ot the Comm~~~ion'~ ~ub~equent 
~ecommendation~ 6o~ both legi~lative and ~egula­
to~y ~e6o~m~. 

MANOR WOODS -ACADEMY 

The Commission called as a witness Mrs. Annmarie Farrell, 

the administrator and part owner of Manor Woods Academy in 

Estell Manor in Mays Landing, Atlantic County. Mrs. Farrell's 

operation of this facility was a classic example of questions 
I 

raised in Chairman Rodriguez's stat.ement at the start of the 

Commission's second hearing day. 

To set the stage, the background of the Farrell family 

and their extensive real estate and commercial holdings -- only 

20 miles from Atlantic City"-- mostly acquired while running their 

school for the handicappec,was put into the record. Mrs. 

Farrell said that she was the fifth person to be put in charge 
.~ 

of the school, although she had hsomeh responsibility for 

school operation before she took full charge just two weeks 
" 

prior to the Commission's public hearing. 

Mrf. Farrell testified that she and her husband own 

and operate a campground, ftThe Olde Stagecoach Trail," a 
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"r'ecreatoional-vehicle faci Ii ty for fami lies" in Mays Landing. 

They recently purchased a liquor store adjacent to the Manor 

Woods Academy and a seafood restaurant in Weymouth Township, 

a community which adjoins Mays Landing. 

Q. Vo you have any othe~ bu~ine~~ O~ occupation? 

A. Not that I can remember at the moment. 

0Q. All JLi,g ht. Vc yo u own ~ ha.'l.e~ .tl'l any 

co~poJLationJ which a~e inco~poJLated in the State 

06 Nev.' J eJL.6 e.y? 

A. Yes. Mr. Farrell and I share soper cent 

each in the Ecological Improvement Corporation. 

Q. All JLight. When wa~ that cOJLpoJLatioJ1 inccJL­

pOJLated? 

A. ! think it was in 1975. 

Q. And doe6 thct OWn ceJLtain land and buildiJ1g~ 

in municipalitie~ o~ We.ymouth and E~tell Mancn? 

A. Just in Estell Manor, yes. 

Q. AJL€ home 06 thohe buildll'lg~ .tl'luolued with 

the .6chool? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And the land, al.6o? 

A. Yes. 

Mrs. Farrell also testified that her husband "assists" at 

the campground but is employed by Manor Woods Academy as super­

visor of °maintenance. A mechanic, he also works in that role 

"just on the vehicles of the school." 



Asked to define Manor Woods Academy, Mrs. Farrell 

testified that "we say that it's a private residential treat­

ment and guidance center~and we do provide special education 

to handicapped children." She stated that 42 students re­

sided at the Academy, all males, ranging in age from 14 to 

18 but mostly 16 to 18, and that there were no day students 

at the school. All of the children are classified as emotionally 

disturbed. 

Mrs. Farrell said the Academy receives $5,300 .per 

student from the Education Department and local school boards 

for tuition, that sum being the maximum per capita rate for 

the handicap category of her entire enrollment. The Academy, 

she said, also receives $750 per month, or $9,000 a year, 

per student for residential care from the Division of Youth 

and Fa~ily Services (DYFS) in the State Department of Human 

Services. As Mrs. Farrell pointed out, the yearly receipts 

for each child thus works out to $14,300. 

Mrs. Farrell related that five of her students actually 

were educated at the Buena Regional High School in Estell 

Manor at a cost to the school of several thousand less than 

what the state was paying her on the assumption the Academy 

was educating these same children. The following testimony 

related to this issue: 

Q. Let me lee i6 1 unde~~tand that. 06 you~ 

6o~ty-two ~tudent~ in ~e~idenae, 6ive ~eaeive 

thei~ educational expe~ienae in a loaal publia 

high ~ahool. 1¢ that ao~~eat? 



-IO£>-

A. Yes. May I explain that? 

Q. 16 you will let me 6lnl~h the quution~ . . 1 n 
you would like to add to them. 

Vo you ~ece'<'ve ~eimbu~¢ement t~om the State 

Vepa~tment on Educatlon 60~ tho~e 6ive ~tudent¢ 

who a~e educated in the local publlc ~chool¢ in 

the amount Ot $5300 pe~ yea~? 

A. Yes. 

Q . . Vo you pay to the local pub~c Qchool4 zhe 

app~oximate amount 06 $3000 pe~ yea~ tO~ thei~ 

educatlon? 

A._ $311 some-odd cents per month. 

Q. Okay. Now, the~e i¢ a di6ne~ente the~e be­

tween the amount that you ~eceive· 6~om the ~tllte. 

and the amount you pay to the local ~chool di~t~'<'ct 

06 $2200. 1¢ that co~~ect? 

A. If that's your figure. 

Q. All ~ight. Vo you p~ovide any ~e~vice to 

tho~e ~tudent¢ in addition to zhe ~e~vice being 

p~ovided by the local public ~chool di¢t~ict to 

ju¢ti6y that $22007 

A. We feel that it was approved on that basis 

that we would provide the supportive services 

plus the transportation. 

Q. All ~ight. You ~ay you teel it wa¢ app~oved 

.on that ba¢l¢. Who app~oved that p40-~ation? 
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A. I, I feel that it was an application made to 

the State Department of Education in Trenton, to 

Dr. James ~ich~~dson~ that he approved it through 

our county superintendent and the child study 

supervisor who helped us to arrange it. 

Q. You ~ay that you neel that. Vo you have 

doc.umentalty ev-£.de.nc.e 06 tha.t 6ac.:t? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Okay. Would you be w-£.lUng :to pltov,£de :tha:t 

to :the Comm'£~~-£.on a:t a la:telt da:te? 

A. I hope I can find it. 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: MJz.~. Faltltel.t, a.6.6um'£ng 

tha:t, jU.6:t 60lt the ~ake 06 th-£..6 convelt.6a{'£on, 

:tha:t ,£:t wa.6 ~ubm'£:t:ted and ,£:t wa.6 appltoved, theJte 

Itema'£n~, nonethele.6.6, a d,£66eJten:t'£al 06 $2200 
I 

between :the ~um you Itec.e'£ue and the .6um you pay 

ou:t 60lt educ.a:t'£on. Can you expla-£.n to me, jU.6:t 

a.6 tully a.6 you 00'£.611., what ,£:t '£.6 that pltov,£ded 

60lt the d,£66elten:t'£al? 

THE WITNESS: Yes. This would go under the social 

services, psychologicals~ that we have a psycholo-

gist, that we have.··a psychologist, we have a 

psychiatrist, we have a medical director. 

I'm trying to think of some of the items. I 

might ask some of the staff that I brought with 

me, if you could ask--excuse me just a minute? 
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COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: Why don't you? Fine. 

(Whe~eupon the witne~~ con~e~~ with M~. Edwa~d~)* 

THE WITNESS: Mi. Ed~ards explains that it's in-
( 

volved also with residential, during the residen-

tial program, but it is tutoring. We provide tutor-

ing for the children who are in the public school, 

and it's for transportation. He did say that. 

I'm trying to think of the other reasons. I 

just don't have them on the top of my head. 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: 1 unde~6tand. The point 

I'm t~y~ng to get at i~: Haue you, O~ ha~ any-

one, any goue~nmental auth04~ty, eve4 a~ked you 

to dete~m~ne whethe~ 04 not that d~6~e~ent~al 06 

$2200 i~ c06t 4elated to the~e add~t~onal ~e4vice6 

that you have ju~t de6c~ibed? 

THE WITNESS: I don't feel that it was ever really 

broken down and that that difference has been 

assigned to any particular needs. 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: 1 don't want to put wo~d~ ~n 

you~ mouth, and, plea6e, I want you to g~ve me a 

~ai4 and accu~ate 4e6pon~e. 

Ha~e you eve4 .made an attempt to a6ce4tain whethe4 

O~ not the $2200 can be ju~ti6ied on a c06t ba~i~ to 

the~e additional item~ you have mentioned, ~uch a6 

t~an~po~tation and the add~t~onal ~e4v~ce6? 

James Edwards, Manor Woods Academy child care director. 
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THE WITNESS: We've been asked this question 

quite often, and we did make a breakdown and we 

feel very justi.f.ied in the expenses. However, I 

can't keep it on top of my head what they are 

today. I could provide that for you. 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: But you don't have it 

helLe today? 

THE WITNESS: No. I'm sorry. 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: Vo you have any idea, on 

the item~ you enumeILated, what po!ttion 06 the 

22--

THE WITNESS: Transportation is our biggest cost. 

We are in a very rural district and the school 

is approximately twenty miles away. 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: How much 06 that $2200 ih 

allocable to tILan~polLtation? 

THE WITNESS: I'm sorry. I don't know. 

COM MIS S ION E R POL L 0 C K : V 0 eh the. h c h 0 0 low n b Uh ~ eh ? 

THE wITNESS: We own some vans and we lease some. 

We don't have any busses. 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: And thohe. van~ and-- vanh 

ILatheIL aILe u~e.d not only nOlL thehe 6ive htudent~ 

in the public hchoolh but nOlL yault othelt htudenth 

ah well? 

THE wITNESS: Yes. 

'COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: T~ey alte al~o uhed 60IL othelt 

pultpOheh, alten':t they? 
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THE WITNESS: Yes. 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: Thank you. 

MR. -SIAVAGE: faIL the--

THE WITNESS: They're used for both residential 

and educational, the same vehicles. 

Real Estate Pyramiding 

Because of the extent and variety of the properties 

and commercial enterprises involved in the Farrells'-real 

estate-and-school transactions, the Commission put on ex-

hibit a map* that charted the properties about which M~s. 

Farrell would testify. These land-holdings included the 

administrative offices of the Manor Woods Academy located 
.. 

in the Manor House on Rt. 50. Next to it was a "residential 

facility" known as the Magazzu House, then the liquor store 

property, the back of which was used by the Academy for 

"educational and residential" purposes. Moving over to 

12th Avenue, the chart also showed the Farrells' personal 

residence, which adjoins the "Olde Stagecoach Trail" camp-

ground. 

Mrs. Farrell said Manor Woods Academy began in 1972 

but that the Manor House property was not purchased until 

1974. The Farre11s purcrased the property through Mainland 

Bank from Sidney Simon for $85,000 -- a 100 percent-financed 

transaction between Simon and the Ecological Improvement Corp. 

;; 
See Exhibit, P. l04a 
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Q. Okay. Ecoiogicat 1mp~ovement you have p~e­

ulouaiy ident161ed a~ a co~po~atlon mide up 06 

you and you~ huiband. 1a that co~~ect? 

A. Yes. 

Having acquired the Manor House through their personal 

corporation, the Farrells proceeded to lease it to their 

Manor Woods Academy. 

Q. Okay. And the Mano~ Houae belng located 

~n the 6~ont. Vld you the~ea6te~ lea~e to Mano~ 

WOOd6 Academy 6~om Ecotoglcal Imp~cvement Co~po~a­

tlon the Mano~ Houae? 

A. Yes, with the approval of the Division of 

Youth and Family Services. 

Q. Alt ~lght. Vlvi6ion 06 Youth and Famlly 

Se~uice6 appAoved that leaae? 

A. Based on the minimum standards on their 

Section 9, and we had to file a disclosure state-

mente I have a copy here. 
I 

MR. S1AVAGE: Okay. We will have it ma~ked aa 

an exhlblt, i6 you llke. 

(Lette~ 6~om Mano~ Wood6 Academy to Viui6ion 
.' 

06 Youth and Famlly Se~vlcea, dated Septembe~ 5, 

1975, Aecelved and ma~ked Exhiblt C-66J. 

Q. C-66, 6o~ the pu~p06e6 06 the Aeco~d, i6 a 

. iette~, dated S eptemb e~ 5, 1915, £~om Mano~ Wo 0 d6 

Academy to M~. CaAl Ephtein, Chle6, Vlvialon 06 
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Youth and family Se~uice~, T~enton, New Je~~ey,· 

conce~ning the'p~og~am 06 Mano~ Wood~ Academy, 

and we will put~that in the ~eco~d, M~~. fa~~ell. 

Now, that i~ dated Septembe~ 5, 1975. 1 

would a~~ume, the~e6o~e, that the~e wa~ no lea6c 

between the o~iginal p~~cha~e 06 the Mano~ Hou~e 

in Vecembe~ 06 1974 and the 6chool yea~ beginning 

1975. 16 that co~~ect? 

A. We really didn't have many leases. 

Q. Okay. 

A. The state asked us to create the leases when 

we got involved with--

Q. Okay. Why did they a~k you to do that? 

A. Because we needed to substantiate the claim. 

Q. What de you mean by "6ub~tantiate the claim"? 

Vid they tell you that it would be bene~icial to 

you~ ca6h 6low to ~ent p~ope~tie6? 

A. No, they didn't tell us that 

Q. What do you mean bene6icial to you~ claim? 

You mean it would help you~ application? 

A. Evidence that we actually did have a lease 

between the Division of Youth and Family Services, 

or whomever, and ourselves as Manor Woods Academy 

or Ecological. I'm sorry. 

Q. We~e they awa~e that Ecological wa6 a wholly 

held co~po~ation by you? 
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A. I think so. ~e were asked to corne to Trenton 

to explain and discuss that. 

Q. Okay. The~ ·the 6~~~t lea~e that you ente~cd 

~ntc would have been 6D~ the pe~~od l~t 06 

Ja"1Ua~lj, 1975? 

A. I'm not sure. 

A two-year lease dcting from January 1, 1976, was put 

into the record showing that Ecological Improvement Corp. 

would receive $2,000 per month from the Academy for the Manor 

House and some adjoining property. But the Division of 

Youth and Family Services cut back the formula on which the 

lease was basec. As another chart* on the Manor Bouse shows, 

the annual rental of $24,000 would provide income to the 

Farrell Corporation of more than $12,000 over the annual 

carrying cost of the mortgage on the property. When the lease 

was renegotiated as of March 1, 1977, the annual rental of 

$17,745 would produce income to the corporation of more 

than $5,800 over the mortgage carrying cost. This lease in-

eluded some vacant property next to the Manor House. 

* 

Q. And VYFS app~oved--

A. That's just a "iot for play with a stream. 

Q. That'~ a lot io~ playing? 

A. We used it for horseback riding and the stream 

for the kids to fish, swim, whatever ··they wanted 

. to do, because it was without going across the street 

See Chart,P. l07a 
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to the pond and they ~ouldn't let us in the pond 

across the street, anyway. 

Q. .Vid VYFS d~~~ove adding that to the lea~e? 

A. Yes, and that ~as then the three properties. 

Q. 1.6 that C('I1.!:.-i.deli.e.d a Ae~-i.del1t-i.a.t Ae..tated to 

the Ae~,1~C:~nt-i.a.c expet.-i.ellc.c., the LHe 06 the. .tot? 

A. Well, it's used for residential and ea~cationa1, 

because it's right there where we have the class­

rooms. 

Finally, as the Manor House chart shows, DYFS approved 

still another lease to begih on January 1, 1978, involving 

the Manor House, the Collins House ane the lot 1eaeing from 

Manor House that was used for fishing, s~irr~ing and othe~ 

recreation. This lease was for $18,120, and would give the 

Farrell-owned corporation $6,200-a-year income in excess 

of mortgage costs. Counsel asked for details: 

Q. Okay. By the. way, the e-i.ghteel1-thou.6and-ol1e 

hUHd'~Le.d··tule.l~ty-dc.c.ca.1t ~-i.gLJ..!-.c. wa6' al~ -i.11C.~.e.a..6e 

6~om the. la6t lea.6e., wh-i.c.h wa6 a total c6 $17,745. 

1.6 that C.OIL!te.Ct? 

A. Yes. That was based on a percentage a11o~ance 

for taxes anc a normal increase. 

Q. 1 t wOlLh~ 0 ut to 5 % • (J.:a6 -i..t ali--

A. Yes. 

Q. ---i..n6.tat-i..on 6ac.tolL, e6.6el1t-i.a.tly? 
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A. Yes. 

Q. LL'-i..th Jz.e.ga.lLd to the. mOlLtga.ge. on the. PILOpe.lLty, 

the annua.l ca.~lLg-i..ng co~t~ wOlLk out to $71~897 and 

the -i..ncome 6~om the. Jz.e.nta.l -i..~ on th-i..~ column, 

g..i..v-i..ng Ecolog..i..ca.l ImplLove.me.nt an -i..ncom~ on 
appJz.o~-i..mately $6200 a. yeaJz.j that -i..~, the exce.~~ 

06 the lea~e ovelL the ca.lLlLy..i..ng co~t~. Would you 

aglLe.e w-i..th that? 

A. I hadn't looked at it that way. 

Q. Oka.y. 

A. Can I ask my accountant? 

(Whereupon, the witness confers with Mr. 

Smi tka. ) 

A. He informed me that it would be true if we 

collected the money. 

COMMISSIONER KADEN: MIL. S..i..ava.ge, ca.n we ha.ve 

the a.ccounta.nt ..i..dentl6..i..e.d 601L the Jz.ecolLd? 

THE WITNESS: Mr. John Smitka. 

Mrs. Farrell recounted how she leased other properties 

in the area ostensibly for the purposes of the Special Educa­

tion program for the handic~pped at the Academy -- including 

"an old schoolhouse in Weymouth Township, and the so-called 

Spellman Garage, which the witness said was used for vocational 

training and to repair vehicles. 

"Q. Wa.~ tha.t lea.~e evelL a.pplLoved by DYFS OIL the 

Vepa.lLtment 06 Educa.t-i..on? 
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A. Yes, it· was approved by DYFS. Department of 

Education never looked at our leases. 

Q. Okay. Whd ~ould--the Vepa~tment 06 Education 

neve~ looked at the lea~e~? 

A. ! don't know. 

Q. St~ike "Why." You ~aid the Vepa~tment 06 

Education neve~ looked at you~ lea~e~? 

A. No, they didn't look at our leases. 

Q. You have to nile expen~e ~epo~t~ with both 

the Vepa~tment 06 Ed. and the Viui~ion 06 Youth 

and Family Se~vice~; i~ that c04~ect? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Typically, you have p~o-~ated o~ att~ibuted 

hal6 06 each lea~e one to ~e~idential and one 

to educational 6o~ ~epo~ting pu~po~e~; i~ that 

co~~ect? 

A. Percentages out of each lease-­

Q. Right. 

A. --that we felt were attributable to education 

or residential. 

Q. It'~ u~ually been SO/50 in mo~t ca~e~, ha~n't 

it? 

A. I don't think so, not in residential section. 

Q. At lea~t with ~e~pect to ¢ome on the building~, 

howeve~, the Vepahtment 06 Education Expen¢e Repo~t 

contain~ 6igu~e~ 60h ~ental~ on tho~e p~ope~tie¢. 

1~ that nai~? 
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A. Yes. 

Q. And they have neve~ a6ked you to app~ove any 

06 tholl e .eea.6 e-6',' have they? 

A. To view the leases? 

Q.. Right. 

A. No. 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: M~-6. Fa~~e.e.e, you have 

indicated that the~e a~e two b~anche6 06 lltate 

goue~nment that, to 60me extent, ~upe~ui6e you~ 

activit.{.e~ in conducting you~ ~chool; the 

Viuillion 06 Youth a.nd Fami.ey Se~vice~ a.nd the 

Vepa~tment 06 Education. You ~epo~t you~ lea-6e 

expen6e~ in you~ budget to the Vepa~tment 06 

Education , ~n e66ect, don't you? 

THE WITNESS: Yes. 

COM MIS S ION E R POL L 0 C K : A YI d, non e the..e e~ -6, YI 0 0 n e. 

allRed to .eook at the. unde~.eying .eea-6e~? 

THE WITNESS: Not to my knowledge. 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: And 6imila~ly with ~e.llpect 

to the Viui~ion 06 Youth and Fami.ey Se~uice-6? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, they asked for the leases. 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: But they did't .eook at 

the budg et? 

THE WITNESS: At my education budget? 

COM MIS S ION E R POL L 0 C K : Yell • 

THE WITNESS: No. 
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MIL. S.i.avage: 

Q. V.i.d VYFS ,fook at the Spellman GaJI.age? 

A. I'm not sure. 

0.. Wa.6 that c.o n.6 -<'d elLed mOlLe c.ontJI.-<'butable to 

the IL e.6 J...d e.nt-<.a.r:. pOlLtJ...on? 

A. Yes. See, we felt that, even though things 

were handled during the residential part of the 

program, they were still educational, and costs 

that we incurred such as vocational school and 

evening programs, transportation, those things 

would have gone, also, to educational costs. 

Under our consideration, they would have been 

pro-rated to education. 

State Paying the Farrell Leases 

The testimony confirmed that DYFS had approved payment 

of $100 a month toward leasing the Weymouth Liquor Store 

that the Farrells owned in their own name. DYFS also 

approved a $3,600-a-year lease between the Farrells' Old 

Stagecoach Trail and the Farrells' Academy that included 

the Farrells' personal residence and the campground's "full 

recreational facilities" 

CommJ....6.6.i.on CouYi..6el: 

Q. E.6.6entJ...ally, MIL.6. F41LlLell, what .i..6 takJ...ng 

place l.6: Both EcologJ...cal ImplLovement and the 

-FalLlLell.6 pelL.6oYi.ally aILe ac.quJ...lLJ...ng c.elLtaJ...n a.6.6et.6 

that aILe on tha.t cha.JI.t. 1.6 tha.t a n~J...1L .6t~tement? 
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A. Yes. 

with a p~o~it, the ca~~yinB coata o~ the mo~tBage~ 

o~ tho~e p~ope~tie~ a~e being ca~~ied by the leaae~ 

that have been app~oved by the ~tate. la that 

c.o~,tect? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Okay. A6te~ tho~e mo~tgaBe~ a~e paid out, 

eithe~ Ecological o~ the Fa~~ell~ pe~aonally will 

o~n thia enti~e pa~cel 06 land. la that co~~ect? 

A. Yes, and that was the only alternative that 

we had from the beginning of the progra~, from 

1972 up until whenever the purchase was to have 

the program. 

Q. Okay. Who adviaed you that that waa you~ 

A. I tried to get resources. I tried to get 

houses locally. No one would allow us to come 

in with emotional disturbed children, and we had 

a program started in 1972. We took them into our 

own horne and we had, if I may explain this, we had 
, 

up to sixteen chilaren when we went into the Manor 

House. We worked very comfortably with sixteen 

children, and we wanted it to be a small program. 

However, we were presented with two other programs 

. that were closing down, with two other directors, 

so we overnight grew to more than thirty children 
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and we didn't have anyplace to put them. 

Q. Vid anyone, eithe~ at VYFS 04 the Vepa4tment 

06 Education, ~~e~ exp4e66 any conce4n O~ unde4-

~tanding that, e66entially, the lea6e6 which they 

we4e app40ving and paying 6o~ we~e 4e6ulting in 

the acqui6ition 06 a66et6 by you pe460nally and 

Ecological Imp~cvement6? Wa6 that i66ue eve~ 

d-i.6 CU66 ed? 

A. I think it was, yes. 

Q. Well, how did the~ 6eel about that? 

A. I don't know what the outcome of their feeling 

was, but I did have to make a declaration, which 

we did, and I gave you that. 

Q. Which wa6 that you we4e awa4e 06, and they 

we4e awaAC 06. the cOApc~ation6, et ceteAa, and 

the--

A. 'Ne informed them that we had become personally 

involved because we had no other alternative. 

Q. Okay. And they apPAoved it? 

A. They gave me my contract. 

Q. Right. 

A. And they also asked to see leases, and that's 

when the leases were made. 

They Started with Nothing 

Because of the maze of the transactions involved, and 

Mrs. Farrell's inability to recall all of the financial de­

tails of individual transactions, Commissioner Lewis B. Kaden 
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led the witness back over the trail, starting with the Main­

land Bank's 100 percent financing arrangement for the Farrel1s. 

EXAMINATION BY MR. KAVEN: 

Q. In any event, the bank g~anted you a mo~tgage 

Ot 85,000 to cove~ the tull pu~cha~e p~ice on the 

Mano~ Houhe, and eithe~ unde~ the o~iginal lea~e 

o~ unde~ the ~ub~equent mod~t~cat~on¢ 06 the 

lea~e, tho~e lea¢e payment~ have cove~ed, mo~e 

than cove~ed, all you~ expenhe~ unde~ that mo~t­

gage. 1¢ that accu~ate? 

(Whe~eupon, the w~tne~~ con6e~¢ w~th M~. 

Sm~tka ) . 

A.' I don't know. 

Q. You don't know. Well, M~. S~avage took you 

th~ough tho~e 6~gu~e¢" al1d I'm go~ng th~ough 

them aga~n becau¢e 1 th~nk they a~e ve~y ~mpo~tant. 

You had an annual ca~~y~ng co¢t on $17,897.04 

on that e~ghtY-t~ve-thou~and-dolla~ mo~tgage. 

lUght? 

A. I agreed to those figures, whatever they were, 

so they would have to be correct. 

Q. And that in the: th~ee yea~¢ ~ince Janua~y 1, 

1976, the Ae¢ult 06 the¢e net/net lea¢e~ pa~d 6o~ 

enti~ely w~th ~chool 6und¢ i¢ that you wound up 

with ~ome $24,173.88 above you~ total co¢t¢, -<.n 

othe~ wOAd~, p~06it? Tho~e we~e the t~gu~e¢ that 

M~. S~auage took you ~h~ough. 1¢ thai A~ght? 



'-116-

(Whe~eupon, the w~tne¢c conne~ with M~. 

Smitka) . 

A. I suppose it is. I'm not sure. I'm not 

following you because I'm not familiar with all 

these figures. 

Q. Oka.y. 

A. However, I'm sure that--

Q. Th06e a~e the 6igu~ec taken 6~om the lea~e~. 

All th06e lea6ec we~e cubmitted to VYFS? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And app~oved b~ VYFS? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And the ~e~ult 06 that entl~e t~an~action wa6 

that you acqul~ed a hou~e £o~ ze~o inve6tment, 

which at come point when the mo~tgage ~6 paid 

066 with the cchool 6und~ you will OWn, and at 

the came time ~ealized a net cO 6a~ ~n the6e 

th~ee yea~¢ 06 24,OOO-plu.6 .p~o!Jit. Thank you. 

A. If I may respond to that. 

Q. Go ahead. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Go ahead. 

A. I'm sure that the prices are all lower than 

fair prices than anyone else would have charged, 

and I say again that we were forced to do all of 

this to maintain the program. 

'Q. Yo.u a.lJ.e .6u~e that a two-thoU.6and-dolla~-a­

month ~ent on a elghtY-6lue-thou6and-dolla~ hcu~e 
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i~ below ~he 6al~ ma~ket ~ent 6o~ ~hat hou~e on 

4 ne~/nct le4~e? 
~'. 

A. It included"the other house, also. 

COMMISSIONER KAVEN: Okay. Well, ~hat'~ ~ome­

~hlng we may look at 6u~the~. 

EXAMINATION BY THE CHAIRMAN: 

down ~he line 46~e~ ~he p~ope~~le~ a~e pu~cha~ed, 

~hat you choo~c to te~mlnate ycu~ ~~~Dciatlon 

owned by you a~d ycu~ hu~band? 

A. We have no intention of terminating our program. 

Q. In ~he event it did ~ight nD~, the way the 

title !tand~, ~he p~opc~ty would be ow~ed p~iuatcly 

b~ you and you~ hu~band, o~ a co~po~atlon owned 

by the t~o c6 you? 

A. It appears to be that way. 

SOMERSET HILLS SCHUUL 

A different type of real estate transaction was high-

lighted -- and questioned -- during testimony by Laurence 

Steinbaum of Scotch Plains, :executive director of Somerset 

Hills School, a combined resiaential facility for 74 st\.idents 

and day school for 22 students in ~arren Township. All of 

the 96 students enrolled at this facility were males in the 

emotlonally disturbed category. 



Mr. Steinbaum also is president of the non-profit 

corporation that owns the Somerset Hills School. His salary, 

as negotiated with the Division of Youth and Family Services 

some three years ago, was $31,200. He also is president 

of Home School of Warrenville, a corporation formed by his 

parents in 1926, which evolved into a holding corporation 

which owns and leases to Somerset Hills School all of that 

school's property. 

The property is extensive, consisting of about 50 acres 

and including some five heated buildings, attached educational 

buildings, several dormitories, a number of summer cottages. 

The property also includes, Mr. Steinbaurn testified, recreational 

fields for football and other sports, a hiking trail, a five-

acre lake, bathroom facilities, two swimming pools. 

The Commission questioned Mr. Steinbaum about the rental 

arrangements between the holding corporation and the school 

corporation, both of which he heads. 

Q. Now, Some~~et Hill~ S~hool, 1 think you have 

de~~~ibed, e~~entially, a~ the ~o~po~ation whi~h 

opehate~ the ~~hool on the 6ite that you have 

pheviou~ly de~~~ibed and pay6 ~ent to, doe~ it 

not, Home S~hool 06 Wa~henville, In~., whi~h 

own6 the land? 

A. That is correct. 

-Q. 1 ~how you what'6 been ma~ked Exhibit C-60 

60~ the pu~po~e~ 06 ide"ti6i~ation, which pu~po~t6 
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~c be 4 copy 06 ~he le46e between Home School 

06 Wa~~enville, Inc., 4nd Some~6et Hill6 School, 

Irtc.., a6 the le~6('.e, dated Septembe~ 1, 1977, 4nd 

ending Au.gu~t 31, 1978 6o~ the cu.~~ent 6choo..e. 

yea~, ~n the amount 06 $126,000 pe~ yea~ ·plu.6 

in6~allment6 06 ~eal e6tate taxe6, in6u.hance, 6u.el 

oil, u.tilitie6, ~epai~~, Oh mo~e p'a~ticula~ly 

~et 6o~~h in ~he ~ide~ attached he~eto and made 

pa~t 06 ~he ~ide~. 1 46k you i6 you. ~ecognlze 

~hat 46 the CUh~ent lea6e 06 the ~chool. 

A. I do. 

Q. Thank. you. 

Now I'm going to 6hrw you. a 6e~ic6 06 lea6e6, 

well, ~wo mo~e lea6e~, between, f66entially, ~he 

6ame two p~io~ yea~6, ene ending AU.gu6t 31, 1977, 

'<"11 ~he 4mount 06, again, 126,000 plU6 othe~ ex­

pen6e6, and ~hat'6 been mahked Exhibit C-59, and 

1 46k you i6 you. ~ecognize~hat 46 the p~io~ 

lea.6 e. 

A. I do. 

Q. Thank you.. 

One motLe el1ding Au.gu..6t 31, 1976, which ha6 

been ma~ked C-58, e66ent~ally the 6ame ~e~m6 ex­

cept that ~hi6 one call6 60~ $120,000, O~ $6,000 

le66 ~han the ..e.a6t ~wo. 

A. Again, I recognize it. 
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Q. Thank you. 

A. There was a lease between Somerset and Home 

School at the beginning of the corporate entity 

of Somerset. 

Q. Okay. Let me a~k it thi~ way: 1~ the lea~e 

whic.h end.6 AuguJ.Jt 37, 1976, al1d begin~ Septembe/i. 7, 

1975, that i~ Exhibit C-58, the 6i/i..6t t..i..me when Home 

lea.6ed to Some./i.J.Jet when Home wa.6 only 0. holding 

c. 0 /i. p OlLau 0 n ? 

A. Correct. 

Q. Okay. Now, the lea.6e, by it.6 te/i.m.6 and the 

de~c./tiptioll Ot the p/i.ope/i.ty loc.ated the/i.e.il1, c.on­

tain.6 the e.nti/i.e. t/i.ac.t that you have p~eviou.6ly 

/te.6e/t/i.ed to ~n youli. te.~t..i..mony 0..6 inc.lud..i..ng the 

Home Sc.hool o~ Wa/i./i.enville. 1~ that C.O/i./i.e.c.t? 

A. Not only the tract, but also all of the equip­

ment, furniture. 

Q. All /tight. 

A. All of the facilities. 

Q. And it i.6 c.onte.mplated within that in.6tli.ument 

that Some/i..oet Sc.hool u.6e~ that ent..i../i.e t/i.ac.t 6o/i. 

educ.ation. 1~ that c.O/i./i.ec.t? 

A. That's correct. 

Q. Alld /i.e.6ide.ntial? 

A. That's correct. 

Q. And 1 bel..i..eve you. p/i.eviou.6ly de~c./i.ibed it, may­

be you c.ould again. Why doc.o Some/i..6et need that 
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Capital Irnprovement -- or Just a Repair? 

While certain repairs at private schools for the handi­

capped could be "expensed out" for reimb"ursement from public 

funds, capital improvements of such school property could not 

be. But, as questioning of Mr. Steinbaum indicated, there was 

-a fi~e line between what constituted a repair and what was a 

" capi tal improvement: 
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Q. Vo you have a ~unning account with a 6i~m 

called Santo Ga~dene~~, in Watchung, New Je~6ey? 

A. Yes, I do ..... 

Q. All ~ight. 16 1 told you that you~ maintenance 

and ~epai~ account, a~ exhibited by you~ expen~e 

6o~mdelive~ed to the Vepa~tment Ot Education, 

e~~entlally ~how~ payment6 £o~ capital imp~ove­

ment~ completed by Santo Ga~dene~6, would you dl6-

ag~ee wiih me o~ would you ag~ee with me? 

A. I'd have to see the figures. 

Q. All ~ight. 1 .6hoCl.' you what'.6 been ma~ked 

Exhibit C-65 6o~ the pu~po~e~ 06 identi61catio~, 

which pU~po~t6 to be a copy 06 an invoice 6~om 

Santo Ga~dene~, Santo Ga~dene~~, to Some~6et 

Hill6 School, Inc., Ha~mony Vay Camp, in the 

amoUl1t 06.$21,640. 1 6i~6t would a.6k you whe.the~ 

you would con6ide.~ 6ome. 06 the matte~6 ~ugge.6te.d 

on that. invoice a6 capitae ~mp~ove.ment and ~hen, 

6econdly, whe.the.~ you know whethe~ Some~6et Hill6 

School paid 6o~ th06e capital imp~ovement~. 

A. Some of them would be capital improvement and 

some of them would be repairs. 

Q. Okay. Could you tell the Comml66ione~6 what 

you think would be capital imp~ovement6? 

A. I con't know how you would cescribe fifteen 

shrub, one cogwood; whether lancscaping would be 

a capital improvement or a repair. Often times 



we repair shrubbery that has been damaged and 

destroyed. I don't know where that would be 

placed. 

I see an expenditure for a septic system. 

I would mark that as a repair. 

This is something that I think the pro­

fessional accountants will have to work out. 

If a septic system is destroyed by children 

misusing it and you have to replace it, I 

would normally think that that's a repair. If 

you're going to expand it for other facilities, 

perhaps that would then be a capital improve-

mente 

Q. You would ~athe~ not p~npo~nt any cap~ta£ 

imp~ouement~? 

A. I'm not capable of doing it. 

Q. the ~inal ~e~pon~e I had a~~umed, when you 

~aid you ~aw ~Dme Dbviou~ capital imp~Duement~, 

~hat you we~e going to te££ me what they we~e, 

but you would ~athe~ not do that? 

A. Well, if you want to get into a long discussion 

with me on how to develop a program in a resi­

dential school and adjust financing, I'll be de­

lighted to do it. We had--

THE CHAIRMAN: M~. Ste~nbaum, ~athe~ than ta~~ng 

~he t~me to debate, the que~t~on ~imply i~: Vid 

you ~ee any on the~ethat we~e obviDU~ to you, 
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not ~ho~e ~hat would be ~n an a4ea that you would 

choo~e to que~t~on? 

THE WITNESS: I have not spent any time reviewing 

that. If you want a later answer on that, I'll 

review it carefully and be happy to respond.* 

*Mr. Steinbaum's testimony in his executive session appearance 
before the S.C.!. was more revealing on this billing 
irregularity. His private testimony on this issue, in part, 
was as follows: 

Q. Okay. Ha~ Ca4l Santo & Company 04 Ca4l Santo in~talled 
a new ~eptic ~y~tem in you4 iacilitie~? 

A. Yes, it has. 

Q. At what app40ximatc co~t, in you 4ecall? 
A. Yes. They built one new one and repaired one. The 

repair ~'as $4500. 

Q. How about the bu-ilding 06 the ne.u~ OlH.? 
A. And the construction of the new one, approximately 

6,000. 

Q. What about a pa4hing lot 04 d-id he expand the pa~king 
nac-ilitie~ ? 

A. Yes, he did. 

Q. NolJ.' th e ~ eptic ~ y~ tern 04 th e pa4king lot- 04 ~tud (2.11t 

a~~embly akea, would you con~ideA any 06 them unde4 
~he categ04y 06 capital expen~e~? 

A. Certa inly • 

Q. Capital expenditu4e~. 
A. Sure. 

Q. Would you con6ide4 a ~eptic tank, the in6tallatioR 06 
a 6ept-ic tank, a capital irnp40uement? 

A. No. 

Q. Why not? 
A. Because it is a repair on a present anc existing facility. 

Q. 1 a~ked ,about the il1~tallation on a .'l.(2.W one. 1 thought 
you. 6 a.i..d -­

A. -All right. 

Q. --M~. Santo al~o in6talled one. . 
A. The new one would be a capital expense. 
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The "Tennis Court" That Was, or Wasn't 

When is a tennis court not a tennis court? The issue 

focused more attention on what Mr. Steinbaurn regarded as a 

Q. Okay. Let me a~k you thi~: A~e you awa~e that unde~ 
~he New Je~~ey Code o~ Admini6t~ative Regulation6 p40-
mulgated by the Vepa~tmcnt 06 Education capital ex­
pen6e~ cannot be included within the expen~e6 li~ted on 
you~ ~chool budget? 

A. I'm not aware of it, but it sounds reasonable. 

Q. Okay. Let me jU6t go th~ouBh ~hen a couple 06 mo~e 
check6 becau6c that may an~we~ that que6tion. 
The next two check~ a~e to Ham~ah Eme~60n; i6 that 
c.O"L~ect? 

A. That's correct. 

Q. What we4e they 604? 
A. These are December 29th. Hamrah ~erson, the amount 

of a thousand twenty. This would be, I would suspect 
that this would be carpeting for one of the dormitories. 

Q. Would you ~u6pect it wa6 new ca~petinB o~ 4eplacement 
ca~pe..til'lg ? 

A. I would think that it would be perhaps a combination. 

Q. Okay. Have they at o..thc~ time6 and with othe~ bill6 
in6talled new ca~peting 6o~ you? 

A. Yes, they have. 

Q In what a~ea6? 
A. Dormitories, classrooms. They're presently placing 

carpeting in one of the cafeteria areas. 

"Q. Again, would you concede that that would be a capital 
expenditu~e i6 it'~ new ca~peting? 

A. If it is new carpeting not replacing existing carpeting, 
it would be. 

Q. You have no way c6 knowing, howeue~, whethe~ any 06 
the6e bill6 paid to Ham~ah Eme~6on 6o~ capital expen­
ditu~e6 wind up in thi6 budget o~ not? 

A. I would not know. I would: I would make some comment 
about that perhaps when we finish all of the checks. 

Q. "Okay. How about the next tW(!, which a~e 
A. Frank Perkowsky. 

Q. And what a~e they 6o~? 
A. Either repairs or replacement of tile. He is a ceramic 

tile installer. 
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repair versus a capital improvement: 

COMMISSIONER P~LLOCK: May 1 ~ee the exhibit? 

Mk. Steinbaum, do you have any doubt about what 

con6t~uction 06 a tenni6 cou~t i6? 

THE WITNESS: I responded to that at the last 

inquiry. That is not a tennis c9urt. It does 

not qualify as a tennis court. It is short by 

some forty feet. It is an assembly area; the 

resurfacing of an assembly area that has been 

traditionally the assembly area of that school 

since 1926. 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: Voe~ it have line6 on 

it like a tenni6 COUkt? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, it does. 

COMM1SSIONER POLLOCK: Vce6 it have a net? 

THE WITNESS: Occasionally. 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: Okay. Vo people hit ball6 

aC~066 the net at each cthe~? 

Q. How about the $3600 one, the la~ge~ 06 the twc? 
A. That would be the replacement of ~ll of the tile in 

the kitchen. 

Q. And would thi6 be c~n6ide~ed capital imp~ovement O~ 
A. I would think that the accountants would call this 

, a capital improvement. 

The S.C.I.'s audit of the financial records of Somerset 
Hill!3 Scho~l c'onfirmed that capital improvements were charged 
to sta'te funds. According to the Commission's audit of ex­
penses charged to "maintenance and repair" and billed to the 
State Education Department for reimbursement, almost 60 percent 
were capital improvements. The audit showed that half of all 
capital improvements were charged to education. 
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THE WITNESS: They parade on it as well. 

tOMM1SSIONER POLLOCK: And it wa6 con6t~ucted 60~ 

4 c06t 06 $340U~ 

THE WITNESS: .If you can tell me you can build a 

tennis court today for $3400, you'll be a million­

aire. 

COMM1SSIONER POLLOCK: I'm 46king, did you pay a 

6tatement which ha6 an item, "Con6t~uct tenni6 

c.ou~t $3400"7 

·THE WITNESS: That's mislabeled. It is not a 

tennis court. 

COMM1SSIONER POLLOCK: Okay. Then that'6 a 

qu.e6tion, I gue66, that'6 60~ deci6icn. 

THE WITNESS: Well, I think that's by definition 

of a sport facility. Tennis court is 120 feet 

long and no less than 60 feet wide. 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: And in it'6 le66 than that, 

even thou.gh it ha6 line6 like a c.ou~t and a net 

like a c.ou~t--

THE WITNESS: It does not--

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: --and you hit ball6 aC~066 

it, it i6 not a tennl6 c.ou~t? 

THE WITNESS: No, sir. It does not qualify. 

THE CHAIRMAN: M~. Steinbaum, I think the point i6: 

The c~eato~ 06 the knvoic.e wa6 unde~ the imp~e661on 

he had c.on6t~uc.ted a. teHI1i6 c.ou~t a.11d 60 de61gnated 

on the invoic.e. 
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THE WITNESS: We're getting back to: If it looks 

like a duck and walks like a duck and sounds like a 

duck, it must be a duck. 

THE CHAIRMAN: That'6 a p~etty 6a~e wav to dete~mine 

what a duc.k -i...6. 

THE WITNESS: Well, not in my experience. 

The Holding Corporation 

The testimony revealed a complicated collection of loans 

and mortgages on the Somerset Hills property, including 

about $92,000 held by Stein-Rose Realty f;o. I \t.'hich Mr. Steinbaum 

identified as "both my mother and father." 

In addition, there was one mortgage held by Concord 

Investment Group, which had been reduced from $56,100 in 

1975 to about $10,000 at the time of the public hearing. 

Peculiarly; it was not included among the mortgages requested 

by and submitted to the S.C.I. during its investigation. 

Prodded by counsel, Mr. Steinbaurn managed to recall the unusual 

high interest charges for the money this Concord group loaned 

to his Home School's company: 

Q. Vo you know the pe~c.entage, what pe~c.ent the 

money wa6 loaned to you~ c.oJtPc~at-i..o" at? 

A. Yes. It was extremely high at one point, and 

other mortgages are a lot less. I recall figures 

from eight percent to fourteen. 

"Q. Voe6 twenty-one pe~c.ent Alng a bell to you? 

A. It's very possible. 
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Q. 1~ zwenzy-6ou~ pe~een~ al¢o a po¢¢ibility? 

A. I would recall thirty at the time. If I 

could have gotten it for thirty percent, when I 

needed the money desperately, I would have paid 

any amount. 

Q. That wa¢ ~eeu~ed by a ~hi~d m04tgage on the 

building; i¢ ~hat eo~~ect? 

A. That's correct. 

Q. And when did you ni4h~ ea~t ~hat m04tgage? Vo 

you 4eeall? 

A. No, I don't. Again, I would say perhaps three 

or four years ago. 

Q. All 4ight. 1~ ~he~e any othe~ indeb~edne~~ 06 

Home School 06 Wa~~enville, that you can think 06, 

on a long-~e4m ba~i~? 

A. No. 

Q. Voe~ it have ~eve4al ~ho~t-te~m note6 which 

it' ~ paying? 

A. Yes, it does. 

Q. All 4ig ht. 1 n 6-i..~ cal 1976 the4e we~e ~ix ~ hOlz.t­

~e4m note~ ca~t in the amount~ 06 ~he 6ollowing: 

$660, $6,600, $8,500, $12,500,_ $11,500, $7,000. CJ..'hat 

wa~ ~ha~ money u~ed 604? 

A. To operate the school. 

Q. We4e they ~ecu~ed loan!? 

A. No. Tney were personal signature. 

Q. 0,6 whom? 
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A. Myself. 

Mr. Steinbaum's Income 

At one point Mr. Steinbaurn said he had no income other 

than his $31,200 salary as head of Somerset School but ex­

hibits subsequently entered into the record indicated other­

wise. 

BY MR. SZAVAGE: 

Q. M~. S~ei~baum, do you devote o~e hund~ed pe~­

ce~~ On you~ ~~me ~o Some~e~ Hill~ School? 

A. Yes, I do. 

Q. Vo you have any o~he~ b~~ne~~ o~ occupa~ion? 

A. No, I do not. 

Q. Do you ~ece~ve any i~come n~om any othe~ 

bu~~~e~~ o~ occupation? 

A. No, I do not. 

Q. VO you ~eceive any income n~om any othe~ enti~y 

o~he~ ~ha~ Some~~e~ Hill~ School, Inc.? 

A. No, I do not. 

A new minute~ la~e~ Cou~~el S~avage ~etu~~ed ~o the 

~ubject 06 S~ei~baum'~ compen~atlon: 

Q. Vo you hold a po~i~ion 06 p~e~iden~ 06 Home 

School 06 Wa~~envlile? 

A. Yes, I do. 

Q. A~e you p~e~ently compen~ated nO~ ~hat po~it~on? 

A. I believe I am. I haven't seen the tax returns, 

but I'm certain at the end of the year my accountants 

either develop a bonus for rne--I don't think that I'm 

on salary. 
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Q. 1 ~how you what' ~ beel'! maJtked fxh-Lb-Lt C- 53 

6o~ the puJtPo~e~ 06 -Ldel'!t-L6-Lcat-Lon, wh-Lch -L6 

the U.S. Cokpo~~tio~ 1ncome Tax RetuJtn 6cJt Home 

School 06 WaJtJtenu-Llle 60Jt the peJt-Lod Septe.mbe.Jt 1, 

1975, thJtu Augu.6t 31, 1916, al1d 1 would Jte6eJt 

you to Page 2 06 that -Lncomc tax JtetuJtn l-L~ting: 

"Name 06 066iceJt: LauJtence Steinbaum. Title: 

PJte6ident. T-Lme devoted to bu~ine66: All. 

PeJtcentage 06 cOJtpoJtation ~tock owned: Fi6t~. 

AI1tlual a.mount 06 compen6at-L0I1: $22,100." 1 

would a6k yeu -L6 that compoJtt.6 with youJt Jte­

c.ollection? 

A. 1 would, 1 would accept this. 

Q. How much did you Jteceive 60Jt SomeJt6et 

duJting that 6i6cal yeaJt? 

A. What year are you referring to? 

Q. Fi6ca.l yea.Jt 1976. "75. Excu6e me. 

A. That would be 31,200. 

Q. Wa6 that th~ 6ame 6ituatiol'! in pJtioJt yeaJt~, 

al60 ? 

A. I don't know. 1 haven't the document in front 

of me. 

Q. Okay. 

A. This is 

Q. Okay. 1 

C- 52 60Jt the 

a specific the accountants work out. 

6how you what'6 been maJtked Exhibit 

pUJtp06e 06 identiiication, which puJt­

POJtt6 to be a copy 06 the U.S. CoJtPo~at-Lon 1nc.ome 

/ 
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Retu~n 6o~ Home School 06 Wa~~envitle ending 

Augu.6t 31, 1975, and ~ete~ you to Page 206 

that Ex.hibit. i4gaiI1, "Compel'l . .6ation. 06 On6ice~.6. 

Lau~ence Steinbaum. Titte: P~e.6ident. Time 

devoted to bU.6ine.6.6: All. Pe~centage 06 .6toc.k 

owned: 50. Amou/1t (it c.ompen.6ation: $37,000." 

1 aJk yeu whethe~ that c.ompc~t.6 with you~ ~e­

c.ollec.tion. 

A. I would think this would be accurate. 

Q.. How much did you ~e.ceive 6~om Somc.~.6et il1 

that yea~? 1.6 that thi~ty-one-two? F~om 

Some~.6c.t, noW. 

A. This is what year? '75? 

Q.. Y e~ . 

A. It would be thirty-one-two again. 

Q.. Vo you kltot/..' how much you a~e ~ec.eiv,Llig -tIt 

the c.u~~ent yea~? 

A. No, I have no idea. That's an adjustment 

that the accountants make. 

Q.. It 1 told you that 604 the 6i.6c.at yea~ ending 

8131/7977, beginning ,L,1 Septembe~, 7976, that yeu 

had 4ec.eived 6~om Home, ac.c.o~ding to the. boo~.6 and 

~ec.o~d.6 o~ Heme, a.6 .6ata~y $30,900, would that c.om­

pOkt with you~ ~ec.otlec.tion? 

A. As salary? 

Q.. Ye.6. 

A. From Home School? 
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Q. Ye~ • 

A. No, that would not. 

Q. Oka.y. .! 

A. I would not agree with that. 

Q. All ~i9ht. Wha.t would you a.g~ee ~ith? 

A. I couldn't agree that it was salary. I don't 

know what adjustments they make. 

Q. Well, hD~ much did you get? Let'~ ca.ll it 

a.nything you wa.nt. 

A. You kno~, this is something that you had 

every reason to discuss with my accountants. 

You're asking me technical questions of a very 

complex nature, which I would be happy to discuss 

with you if I had intelligent answers for you. 

I think the important thing, as you direct 

these questions to me, is did I, in fact, get 

this money and did I, in fact, pocket it. I 

have to tell you, no, I did not, and that this 

money, all of it, is reinvested in Home School 

for the purposes of Somerset Hills School. 

NOW, you want to investigate that, certainly 

direct your intere~t at that and I'd be happy 

to respond. 

Q. 1~ you~ an6we~, then, that you a~e not ~e6pcnd­

Lng to the la6t que6tion. 

A. No, I'd be happy to respond to it except I 

don't know. You asked me a question--
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Q. You~ an~we~ ~~ you don't know? 

A. --would I be surprised if I received thirty-
." 

odd thousand dollars in that period of time. 

I can't tell you whether I did. 

Q. You~ an~we~ ~6 you don't know? 

A. I don't know. 

Q. That'~ all. 

COMM1SSIONER POLLOCK: How 6a~ back ~6 th~6 

~me pe~iod we a~e talking about? 

MR. SIAVAGE: We a~e talking about the time 

pe~iod Septembe~ 20th, 1976, to 8/31/1977. 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: And you can't ~emembe~ 

whethe~ you ~eceived that 6um 06 money ~n 

that time pe~iod? 

THE WITNESS: I didn't receive any of it. It 

is a bookkeeping entry. 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: But you de acknowledge an 

awa~ene66 06 the bookkeeping ent~y? 

THE WITNESS: I'm aware of many of these entries. 

COMM1SSIONER POLLOCK: And thi6 one in pa~ticula~? 

THE WITNESS: The last one that was just entered? 

COMM1SSIONER POLLOCK: You~ 6ala~y. 

THE WITNESS: My salary from Somerset I am very 

aware of. I get that check every two weeks and 

~hat is my salary . 

. COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: You a~e al60 awa~e 06 the 

6um that you did not ~~ceive? 
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THE WITNESS: In many instances, correct. 

COMMISS10NER POLLOCK: And in thi6 pattticuiatt 

THE WITNESS: Again, I say, in many instances. 

I don't know in this particular instance. 

COMMISSIONER KAVEN: M~. Steinbaum, it doe~nrt 

heem to me that the quehtionh atte quite a~ com­

plex a~ you atte making them. M4. Siauage 4ead 

~o you ~ttom the cottpottate income tax ttetuttn 60tt 

thi~ t04pottation which ownh the land, and that 

cottpo4ate tax ttetuttn indicated a~ compen~ation 

6o~ you in thohe 4eleuant yea~~ the hum~ 06 22,100 

in 6ihcal '76; 37,000 in 6i6cal '75; and, I 

gathe4, MJz.. Siauage, 30,900 il'l. 6i~cal i 77. Now, 

that C04po4ation hubmitted that 4etuttn indicating 

that it paid you that compenhation. Now, ih it 

youtt tehtimony that you neve~ ~eceiued that com­

penhation? 

THE WITNESS: My testimony is that this is accurate. 

The accountants accurately post monies that are 

attributable to either salary or bonuses to me. 

Often times those monies, rather than getting into 

my pocket personally, are reinv~sted into the 

operation before I ever see it. 

COMMISSIONER KAVEN: I'm not ccnce4ned with whethett 

the money wah 4einvehted. 1 ahked you whe.the.tt 

you ~eceived ah compenhation the humh ah ~epo~ted 
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on you~ Fede~al tax ~etu~~~. 

THE WITlmSS: The answer is correct. 

COMMISSIONER KADEN. Oka£!. 

A Different Story 

After consul ting \>,·i th his la\>''Yer, !-1r. Steinbaum said 

his attorney had advisee him that the Comrnission had been 

referring to monies from the Horne School to him that "are 

the overages between the lease, Somerset to Horne School, 

less any of the expenses, mortgages expenses, et cetera, 

and whatever that allowance may have been." 

BY MR. SIAVAGE: 

Q. That'~ the money that you do get out 06 

Home. Sc.hoc:J:.--

A. Correct. 

Q. --a6 oppc~ed to what you told u~ at the 

A. Well, 1 don't, 1 don't consider it in conflict. 

Q. Okay. It'~ a matte~ 06 judgment, though, 

1 would ~uppo~e. 

Those Checks to r·1r. SteinbaU!"'l. 

Counsel Siavage listed as Exhibits a "packet of checks" 

from the Home School to 1-~r. Steinbaum, non-payroll checks in 

the amounts of $9,800, $1,100, $500, $5,000, $1,500, which 

Mr. Steiribaum described as "either loan or repayments of loans 

or money due the corporation to me." 
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Q. How much do you ~u~~ently owe the cD~po~ation? 

Vo you kI~ow? 

A. No, I don't""· 

Q. VC ycu have any idea how much you owe? 

A. At one time my--at one my indebtedness was in 

excess of $100,000 to the corporation. 

Q. Would it be app~oximately $94,000 no~? 

A. It's very possible. 

Q. Okay. Othe~ than the pay~oll and the loan6 

6~om the co~po~ation, a~e the~e any othe4 matte46 

in ,dl.i..ch Home School paY6 you? OJ'!. t~an6~e,'Z..o mOIH.!f 

to you? Let me cha~acte~ize it that way. 

A. Yes. 

Q. Hov,.' i.o that? 

A. There are accounts-­

Q. Pa4don? 

A. I was waiting for you. 

Q. Go ahead. You can B~ve me the an6we~. 

A. There are accounts that are paid in my behalf 

and, again, adjusted against my salary and my in­

terest in Horne School at the end of the year. 

Again, this is some~hing that the accountants 

that met with yo~r accountdnts discussed. 

There are transfers, inter-company transfers, 

that take place weekly and at the end of each year 

. the books are closed of record and whatever adjust­

ments need be made, whether they are personal expenses 
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on my behalf, they are attributed to me personally. 

If there are m~~ies that I have extended to the 

corporation, to.either Somerset or Home School, 

that then reflects itself in the adjustments and 

at the end of each year the position I hold is 

identified. 

. " Mr. Steinbaum's "Cash Floy.' 

Commission Counsel asked the witness to identify three 

"debit memos" dated in March, 1977, for a total of $5,000 

which were transferred from the account of the Home School 

corporation to Mr. Steinbaum's checking account. 

Mr. Steinbaum was asked if the purpose of these debit 

memos from Home into his checking account were "for your 

personal cash flow." 

A. Again, I have to tell you that these trans­

fers are typical of our operation. There is 

nothing unusual about it. The only unusual thing 

is that thesG amounts are rather small. They 

sometimes go in excess of 5000 and 10,000. That's 

a money flow between myself, Home School and 

Somerset, and it has been continuing ever .since 

the State of New Jersey delayed payment, when I 

found myself having to borrow between 75 and 

·$100,000 to meet my current expenses. This is 

the reason that you see these exchanges of 

monies. 
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Q. You a~e not denying, a~e you, that the 

co~po~ation paid you the ~ala~ie~ that you 

p~eviou~ly iduiti6ied on the co~polL.ate inc.ome 

tax lL.etu~n,6? 

A. Not at all. 

Q. No~ that you claim that amount ah income 

on youtz. pe~h'onal income tax 

A. Not at all. 

Q. '00 you Jc.ecall how much 

income nJc.om Home Sc.hool on 

come. tax ltetuJc.lt? 

A. This past year? 

Q. foJc. any yeaJc.. 

A. No, I don't. 

ltetuJc.n? 

you claim ed a.6 

you~ pe~ oltal in-

Q. Between tho~e debit memo.6 and the check! 

lteplte..6enting the loalt.6 thelte i.6 a total 06 $23,000 

in 6i.oc.al 1976, which would be added tc youtz. 

halaJc.Y 00 $31,000 6tz.om Home School, notz. a total 

06 $54,000, and then added again to youtz. .oalalty 

6ltom Some.lL..6et Sc.hool 06 $31,200, the total would 

be $85,200 nJc.om SomeJc..6e.t and Home in that Oi.6cal 

ye.alt. Would you di.oaglte.e. with that 6igulte? 

A. With one exception. 

Q. What i.6 that? 

A. You're stacking the cards. 

A Lucrative Rental Arrangement 

The Commission wanted to know how the $126,000 rental 
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figure for Somerset Hills School was arrived at. Mr. Stein­

baurn said it resulted from "a number of meetings between 

banking officials, our accountants, attorneys, real estate 

representatives for the value of the property." He said 

it originally was "pegged" at $135,000 but reduced to 

$126,000 after meetings with DYFS. 

EXAMINATION BY COMMISSIONER KADEN: 

Q. And ~hi~ ~~ ~ent ~n a t~an~action between 

the ~chDol o£ which you a~e the di~ecto~ and 

the co~po~ation 06 which you a~e ~he p~e~ident? 

A. Correct. 

Q. Oli a p~ope)"d .. y whic.f1 can ~a.i.oe. mo~:tgage...6 in 

eXCe.66 06 $300,000. Connect? 

A. I don't know what the sum total of the mort­

gages are, but I wouldn't be surprised if they 

were that, in that amount. 

Q. And that Aental 06 120,000 mo~e ~han cove~.6 

the ~ull CO.6~ o~ ~he p~ope~ty a.o evidenced by 

the iact that it p~oduce...6, al.6o, a ~unplu.o 

which i.o then t~an.o~o~med into compen.oation 60~ 

you~.o el6? 

A. Uh-huh 

Q. Right. And the Ae~ult 06 ~hat whole :t~an.6-

ac.tiol1 i.6 that, tlO~ example, lIt 1975, 6i.ocal '75, 

. you Ae..ceive..d 31,200 0...6 di~e..cto~ 06 the. .6chool. Co~~e..c.t? 
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A. That's correct. 

Q. $37,000 a~ compen~at~on a~ the co~po~at~on 

~epo~ted it on ~he~n tax ~etunn 6~om the land 

company; 6~om the Home School 06 Wa~~env~lle 

Conponat~on? 

A. Correct 

Q. o~ a total 06 oven 68,000 ~n that yea~. 

Now, Mn. S~auage al~o a~ked you about the~e 

t~an~ie~~ ~n the la6t ~chool yean to youn 

account, and 1 th~nk you ~a~d thene wene ~ome 

$5000 t~an~6e~ned d~~ectly ~nto you~ check~ng 

account? 

A. Often, correct. 

Q. And what W~ the natu~e 06 tho~~ 6undll? 

A. Repayment of loans, adjustments of invest-

ments from one company into another. When I--

Q. So that you--

A. When I said to Mr. Siavage that the cards 

were stacked, I referred to the combination of 

monies that were attributable to me. But there 

was no compensating balance of monies that I 

returned to eithe~ Home School or to Somerset, 

which again is a matter of record, and parallels 

the sums that were presented to me. 

Q. So that th~ll $5000, ~on example, tnanll6enned 

to you~ check~ng account you d~d not con~ide~ to 

be income to you? 
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A. Not at all. 

Mr. Steinbaum, pres:sed to justify the rental arran<?,ement, 

contended that it not only conformed to the value of the property 

but also reflected what he described as the financial problems 

of running a private school. When he spoke of his ~nagging, 

annoying, anxiety..,..creating" effort to "keep the ship afloat 

and to maintain standards," Commissioner Kaden noted that he was 

being well paid for his troubles: 

Q. Well, while thi6 ~hip i6 being kept a6loat, yeu 

a~e collecting 60mewhe~e in exce66 06 $65,000 in 6tate 

6chool 6und~ at the 6ame time, iOh example, a6 ~ou 

ma~ know, the Commi66ioneh o~ Education ~eceiue6 $43.000 

Olt the. pt~e6ident on RutgeJi..6 hece.ive6 .6omtwhe~t ..t11 the 

nc.ighbolthood 06 50,000. 'DCe.6 that 6ee.m to you tc be 

a 60und allocation 06 public lte60U~Ce.6? 

A. Oh, I would love for the president of Rutgers to 

take my place for a month and let him assume my 

position. 

As far as the Commissioner of Education is con­

cerned, I really don't know what his reponsbilities 

are. I'm certain educationally and as far as 

qualifications are concerned he excels. 

I have stated before that you have not traced 

back the expenditures. While you see all of this money 

'coming to me, you do not see the money returning 

invested in a plant for children from. the State of 

New Jersey. There has been no comment about that; 
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no comment about the need to borro~ money; no comment 

to guarantee those loans. There has been not one word 

. said here about my exposure. I think that's unfair.· 

x X X X 

THE CHA1RMAN: But to get back to one p~inciplc, 

though. The~e may be little Que~tion that you have a 

lot 06 expen6e~, and let'~ a~~ume 60h the moment 

the~fhe all legitimate expen~e6 that yeu ahe incu~hin9. 

They'he the bahnacle~ on YOUh ~hip. You ahe net 

cut the money 6hom Heme Scheol in a de~ignatien c~ 

THE WITNESS: 1 do~'t understand. 

THE CHA1RMAN: You a~e net ~u9Be~ting by 6a~ing about 

YCUh ~hip having all the6e bahnacle6 on it, which ahe 

legitimate expen~e~, that you have to h~ep putting 

money back in, that YOUh accountant bheah6 the money 

Dut to you in the de~ignation-­

'I11E vHTNESS: Oh, no. 

THE CHA1RMAN: --06 6alahY 60h you to pay a legitimate 

expen6 e 06 the ~ cho'ol? 

THE WITNESS: No, no, not at all. 

THE CHA1RMAN: Okay, Thank you, M~. Steinbaum. 

*See Pp •. 128-130 for numerous loans to J.~r. Steinbaurn, 
according to his testimony, on his personal signature 
alone. 
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ABUSES LED TO ASAH 

The next witnesses were Dr. David Holmes, President of 

the Association of Schoo'1s and Agencies for the Handicapped 

(ASAH), and Mrs. Suzanne Greenman, Secretary. Each also 

directed highly reputable private schools for the handicapped 

Dr. Holmes being Director of the Eden Institute for Autistic 

Children in Princeton and Mrs. Greenman being Executive 

Director of the Glen Kirk School for the Handicapped in 

Morristown. 

Dr. Holmes told how ASAH was fonned in 1973 in the wake 

of reports of abuses by certain private schools similar to 

the improprieties that were aired at the Commission's public 

hearings. 

However, only 23 to 25 private schools were listed as 

members of ASAH, reflecting according to testimony by both 

Dr. Holmes and Mrs. Greenman an inability on the part of a 

number of schools to meet the relatively ~.;rict stanaards for 

membership impose~.by the association~ 

The Commission first questioned Dr. Holmes about ASAH 

standards and procedures: 

Q. Now, what dDe~ the A~~ociation 06 School~ and 

Agencie~ 60~ the Handicapped do to t~y to delimit 

tho~ e abuJ.. e~? 

A. Well, we have a rather extensive and intensive 

application, and within the application we trust that 

'we have control for a majority of the kinds of problems 

that we are bringing up right no\-,', with a series of 
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checks and balances. And as we had developed these, 

we said, well, we can sit down and talk with 

administrators '~f private schools and they could 

probably do a good job of influencing us in saying 

what a good school they have and so forth. 

One check we have, which we think is one of the 

most efficient checks we have, is we meet with each 

'of the teachers in the school system and sit down and 

say, you have budgeted X number of dollars for 

supplies and you have budgeted X number of dollars 

for curriculum development and X number of people on 

staff reponsible for supervision. Is this happening 

in reality? ~nd what we are finding is that the 

classroom teacher is the one going to be most 

sensitive to where the money flow is going. 

Q. Now, the 4~~ociaticn h4~, 1 think, th~ee catego4ie~ 

on membe4¢hip. 1¢ that cO~4ect? 

A. Yes, it is. 

Q. And tho¢e catego4ie~ 44e? 

A. Applicant, and applicant level, basically, is a 

non-member, but an individual who has either received 

an application or we have received an application but 

have not had an opportunity to act on it. We also 

have an associate membership level and we have a full 

membership level. 

'Q. And the twenty-th4ee ¢chool¢ that you mentioned 

4¢ membe4¢ we4e 6ull membe~¢ o~ did ihat include 
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a~~ociate and 6ull? 

A. That includes associate and full. 

Q. Okay. A~ a po~tion 06 the application phoce~~, 

do you ~equihe that the ~chool ~ubmit to all audit? 

A. Yes, indeed. 

Q. Can you explain that a little bit? 

A. Well, that we ask for in the preliminary, or 

actually in the application, and we expect to recieve 

this through the mail, is a copy of their latest 

C.P.A. audit and, also, a copy of their budget and 

we do cross reference. And then, of course, when we 

do the on-site evaluation, actually, there's two 

levels to th~ evaluation. One is the paperwork 

evaluation within our own offices and then the on-

site evaluation to see if what they're saying in the 

particular application holds true in actuality. 

Q. Yo u goo ut and vi~it the ~ite? 

A. Yes, we do. We spend a full day there. 

Q. Okay. 1~ the audit that i~ ~ubmitted with the 

application phoce~~ ~eviewed by anyone? 

A. The audit is reviewed by our own evaluation 
, . 

team, which are comprised of administrators of other 

membership schools who know how to interpret audits 

and so forth. 

~. Okay. ~hat would happen once a membe~ become6 a 

membe~ i6 you we~e to pe~ceive a pa~ticula~ phoblem 

with eithe~ the management O~ the 6i~cal Ae6pon~ibility 
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On ~hat membe~ ~chool? 
A. Well, we have a safeguard, primarily because we 

have asked ourselves the same question. We are saying, 

if a school looks really good in 1974 but we start 

to hear rumblings of problems, and problems can 

happen after six months of an assessment, although 

we feel that our assessment is so thorough that the 

conditions of this are rather slim, but if we hear 

rumblings and we were quite concerned as to what we 

mean by "rumblings," we finally decided that any 

rumbling, \o,'hether it be· from a parent, from a st·aff 

member, from the Department of Education or from a 

concerned citizen, would warrant our following up on 

it. And our fo1lo\o,' up procedures, basically, are to 

make telephone conversation with the school in question, 

and if the response we receive from the .·telephone 

conversation, we feel, is not adequate, and this is 

determined by our executive committee, which is the 

president, vice president and secretary-treasurer, 

then an on-site visitation, and we don't call it 

evaluation, we call it an on-site visitation, is 

scheduled, and scheduled within two or three days so 

there is no opportunity for rectification of \>.Thatever 

problems were identified, and we do an on-site 

visitation • 

. Q. Thank you. 

Have you, ~h~ough ~he a~~ociation, ente~ed into 

any in~e~6ace with ~he Vepa~tm~nt 06 Education? 
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A. We have regular monthly meetings, and we are 

currently in the process of developing and executing 

a grant for formalization of our evaluative procedures 

in concert with the State Department of Education's 

evaluative procedures to control much of what has 

been discussed over the past two days. 

Q. Have you beeJ1 d'<'~c.u~~'<'ng that 6ott. .60me.t.<.me nou:? 

A. We have been discussing that since the latter 

part of this past summer. 

x X X X 

Q. Okay, v~. Hclme.6, you ment.<.one.d be£ott.e. that 

thett.e ~a.6 a 6ub.6tan~'<'al inc.tt.ea~e in the numbett. 06 

~c.hool~ ~eek'<'ng membetz.~hip .<.n ASAH. Ha.6 that gone 

up ~n the vett.y tz.ec.ent pa.6t at all? 

A. I think that we have noticed a larger increase 

in application or requests for applications in the 

past, as I said earlier, in the past few months, and 

I would, just to cover myself, I would say witnin the 

past six months. 

Bigger Boards, More Meetings 

Mrs. Greenman, speaking from the standpoint of five years 

as ExeGutive Director of the Glen Kirk School, described how 

difficult it would be to run a proper private school following 

procedures outlined previously in the S.C. I. hearings 

by other school officials: 
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Q. Okay, You have hea~d boa~d 00 d~~ecto~.6 con~~~t~ng 

00, ~n mO.6t ca.6e6, two to th~ee to oou~ people. How 

many membe~6 a~l on you~ boa~d 00 d~~ecto~¢? 

A. .fl'wenty- four. 

Q. TwentY-nou~ people? 

A. Yes. 

Q •• How OOte.I' do e.6 YOUIL boa~d 00 dJ...lLec.tolL.6 me.et? 

A. The board, the full board, meets every other 

month. The executive committee of that board meets 

on the alternate months, so we have meetings every 

month. 

Q. You hea~d, 1 th~nh, te.6tJ...mony that .6ome boa~d6 06 

d~lLectolL.6 meet onc.e o~ tw~ce O~ th~ee t~me¢ a yealL ~n 

the.6e healL~ng¢. Would ~t be pO¢.6~ble to lLun yOUIL 

.6chool ~n that mannelL? 

A. No, it certainly would not. We depend on our 

board too much. 

Q. What k~nd 06 people a~e on the boalLd 06 di~ecto~.6? 

A. We have been able to secure for our board, a 

variety of educational and supervisory people from 

the school system. We have businessmen from various 

walks of life, including corporation presidents. We 

have a lawyer. I take that--yes, we do have a lawyer 

now. We have a C.P.A., who is a senior partner in a 

large accounting fi rm in New York. vje have women, 

'whose role is perhaps more social, also to do more 

of the day-by-day legwork that women trustees can do. 
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Q. Now, you had a hand pe~¢onally ~n the tounding 

Ot Glen Ki~k Schoo!, did you not? 

A. Yes. 

Q. A¢ a matte~ 06 6act, I think it'¢ 6ai~ to ¢ay that 

you we~e the 60unde~ 06 Glen Ki~k School? 

A. Yes. 

Q. I¢ that co~~ect? 

A. With a good deal of help, but, yes, I was. 

Q. In the ea~ly time ¢ho~tly be60~e the ¢chool went 

into ope~ation, did you ~eview the plan¢ 6o~ the 

ope:'l.aticl1 06 the ¢choo.f. with va~iou¢ Jte¢out~ce people 

in the di66e~ent p~o6e¢¢ion¢, including accounting, 

.taw, et cete~a? 

j:,'~ Yes, indeed, we did. In fact for two years we 

reviewed plans with professional and lay people alike. 

Actually, with the state department. Yes. 

Q. Okay, We have had, a.f.~o, ¢ome te~timony that 

¢eve~al 06 the p~ob.f.em¢ Jtelated in the la¢t two day¢ 

weJte cJteated by the ~act 06 .f.ack 06 ca¢h 6low. Wa¢ 

theJte any pa~ticulaJt Jtecommendation 6Jtom tho¢e 

Jte¢ou~ce peop.f.e to Glen KiJtk School when they weJte 

¢taJtting up JtegaJtdi~g the manne~ 06 dealing with that 

6i¢cal piLob.f.em? 

A. Yes, there was, and I must say, I'm very grateful 

to them. They felt very strongly, the founding board 

of seven trustees; before we actually opened our doors 
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we would have to have a fund to get started with, and 

that fund at that time was $20,000 and they gave us 

exactly two months tc raise that fund. But we did, 

and ever since then we have been able to add to it. 

So, in the beginning of the year, which, as has 

been testified, is a period of time when no money is 

corning in from the sending districts, we have our 

fund that we can rely upon. 

Reserve Fund Eases School Board Delays 

Commissioner Lane was concerned about the pattern of 

tardiness on the part of local school boards in making their 

required payments to the private schools: 

COMMISSIONER LANE: How much delay de you encounteh 

with the ~chool di6thict paying you? Vo you have a 

phoblem de~pite YOUh tund, Oh you'd have a phcblem 

without that ~und donated? 

MRS. GREENMAN: We would have a very serious problem 

without it.. 

COMMISSIONER LANE: Ha6 thehe been any moue made to 

have the ~chool di~thict he~pond on time, 04 ~omewhat 

~ooneh than they have Ae~ponded on payment~? 

MRS. GREENt~: We have sent them the usual bills. 

We have sent them th~ usual bills. We have sent them 

the usual reminders, and we followed up with phone 

·calls. But that's it. We haven't gone further than 

that. 
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COMM1SSIONER LANE: You don't get the an¢we4 you 

,,' 

MRS. GREENHAN: ,In many cases we do. ·Again, I'm not 

generalizing. In many cases, I would say, most of our 

money is in by the ~onth of November. But, for 

instance, right this minute we are still behind about 

$35,000. 

COMM1SS10NER POLLOCK: Well, what i6 the time lag 

between the ¢ubmi66ion 06 YOU4 6tatement 4eque6ting 

payment, i6 you will, YOU4 invoice, to the 6chocl 

di6t~ict and 4eceipt c6 the moneu? 

MRS. GREENMAN: Again, I think it varies. I think 

some of them get it right in, and with others it could 

be a time--well, the ones who are still in arrears to 

make up the tota 1 of thirty-five,' they must be, they 

must be five or six months behind. 

COMM1SSIONER POLLOCK: What explanation do they 066e4 

604 delay in payment? 

MRS. GREENMAN: I really--I can't quote them. I'm 

sorry. I don't have an answer for that. Problems, 

but I can't be specific. 
" 

COMM1SSIONER POLLOCK: Would you think it would be 

hflp6ul to have 60me kind c6 a 4eguiation o~ 4ule 

that ~equi4ed payment ~ithin a ce4tain numbe4 06 day~? 

,THE WITNESS: I do, because it's got to be a problem. 

We're just very fortunate having this fund that we can 

draw from. 
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DR. HOLMES: Just to interject, if I might. According 

to the rules and regulations, private schools that 
" 

work with handicapped youngsters cannot bill for the 

educational procedures or practices until after the 

services have been rendered, and, so, for the month 

of September tuition is submitted, or the bill for 

tuition is submitted at the end of September and then 

the schools will not receive it until the end of 

October or November. So, even a thirty or sixty-day 

limitation would still be a problem, but a little bit 

less than a problem for some schools that are five 

or six months in arrears. 

COMMISSIONER LANE: Well, a ten-day ~ule O~ twenty­

day ~ule would be mo~e help6ul. 

DR. HOLMES: It would, yes. 

COMM1SSIONER POLLOCK: The p~oblem you. have, I .6uppo.6e., 

i.6 the local .6chool boa~d, which meet.6 monthly, 

pe~hap.6, ha~ to app~ove you~ .6tatement. 

MR. SIAVAGE: Would you think a .6y~tem that would 

.6ugge~t p~epayment 06 the bill a~ long a~ the expen.6e~ 

we~e p~ope~ly audited a6te~ the monie~ we~e paid out 

by the local ~choo.e. di~t~ict-6 would be ul1w..t-6e, in you 

Ul1de~.6tand me? 

DR. HOLMES: Yes, I understand you, and I think! can 

,only speak for mysel f and speak for the members of the 

'association, but I feel that would help in the cash 
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flow problem. There is a trememdous void between 

when you start seeing monies coming in. 

EXAMINATION OF MRS. GREENMAN BY MR. SIAVAGE: 

Q. All ~ight. M~~. G~eenman, ~etu~ning to the 

Glen Ki~k School, what a~e you~ dutie~ a~ Executive 

Vi~ecto~ 06 Glen Ki~t School? 

A. I, as they say, I am where the buck stops. I am 

the organizational leader of the school under the 

board of trustees. My duties are not classroom duties. 

We have a program coordinator who really runs our 

educational program. She and I share the respon­

sibility of integrating our clinical services into our 

educational program. I'm a troubleshooter. I'm 

always there. I do fund :dise. That is a part of my 

responsibility. Fund raise, now, from private sources. 

Is that what you want to know? 

Q. Ye~, it i~. 

Ha~ many hOU~6 a week would you ~ay it take~ you 

to attend you~ dutie~ at the ~chool; that i6, hou~~ 

whe~eve~ ~pent, at the ~chool o~ el6ewhe~e? 

A. Well, that's important. I would say, if you 

mean literally wherever spent, It probably takes me 

fifty, sixty, hours. 

COMMISSIONER LANE: May 1 a6k you i6 you think it'6 

·po66ible to p~ope~ly conduct a 6cho6l with you~ 

dutie~ at a headqua~te~6 cente~ 6omeiou~ mile6 

~emoved ~~om the 6chool and you, 6omebody in you~ 
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. pOhition, not going to the hchool but once O~ th~ee 

O~ tOU~ timeh a yea~? 

MRS. GREENMAN: I certainly can't begin to see how it 

could be done. 

cownSSIONER LANE: Voe.6 yoult c.or~r-c~atiof'l--1 .6UppC.6Q. 

it'.6 a nonp~ctit coltpoltation. Voe.6 it o~n title to the 

Iteal ehtate that you occupy? 

MRS. GREENMAN: No. We rent two floors from the 

Morristown Unitarian Fellowship Church. We rent, 

in other words. 

COMMISSIONER LANE: And you .oaf! yeu have tord£'-eight? 

Wa.o it toltty-eight in numbelt in yoult hchool? 

MRS. GREEN~..AN: No, it was fifty-four. But we have 

forty-seven--I'm sorry. We have forty-six on that 

campus. We have an off-campus satellite program. 

COMf.:ISSIONER LANE: And you O(.I,.·I~ no !Leal e.6tate? 

MRS. GREENHAN: No real estate. 

COMMISSIONER LANE: What Itental do you pay 6o~ thohe 

MRS. GREENMAN: 11,000. 

COMMISSIONER LANE: Folt the whole yealt Olt nine Clt--
.. 

MRS. GREENMAN: Yes. 

COldMISSI0NER LANE: And do you tind the qualtter~.6 f!ou 

have adequate t0lt you~ opeltation? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, we find them aaequate. We do not 

find them a hunared percent appropriate. For instance, 

we would like to have preschool children enrolled at 
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Glen Kirk. We would like to start with the child 

who's very young, and we can't do it because we have 

two sets of veri steep stairs and it just would not 

be appropriate for very little children. So, we are 

looking for a more appropriate facility, either to 

rent from a vacated public school or buy our own. 

The Commission asked the school association experts to 

explain what they regarded as a proper proportion of adminis­

trative costs to the total costs of a school. 

EXAMINATION OF MRS. GREENMAN BY MR. SIAVAGE: 

Q. M~ • .6. G.'l.e.el1mal1, 1 hal'e maJ!.hed a.6 Exh.<.b.<.t C-70 

what pu~pc~t.6 to be the budget 06 Glen K'<'~k School 

n~oni 911/77 to 8131/78. 1 .6hov:.<.t tc you and a.6k 

you i6 .<.t app~op~'<'atel~ ~ep~e.6ent~ what 1 de.6c~'<'bed. 

A. Yes, it does. 

Q. Thank you.. 

Some 06 the nact.6 that we have had in thi.6 hea~'<'ng 

~ephe.6ented adm'<'n'<'.6:t~ative CO.6t a.6 the ave~age 06 

the ove~all budget 06 the .6chool between twenty-6iv e 

and 60~ty pehcent in .6ome ca.6e.6. Vc you have any idea 

what yCUh adm'<'n'<'.6:that.<.ve CO.6t.6 a~e compa~ed :to you.~ 

ovehall budget a.6 6a~ a.6 a ~ough pe~ce~:tage ~n loch.<.ng 

at :t hc.6 e 6'<' 9 uh e..6 ? 

A. I would s~y they were pretty close to ten percent. 
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EXAMINATION OF VR. HOLMES BY MR. SlAVAGE: 

Q. V~. Holme~, doe~ the d~~Oc~dt~on have dRy thumbnd~l 

~ketch 06 what they th~nk the adm~n~~t~at~ue co~t~ 

~hould bea~ ~n ~elat~onbh~p to the total budget? 

A. This is one area we are very cautious about and 

we get very, very--we question quite heavily any costs 

that exceed twenty percent. We figure fifteen percent 

to twenty percent is a reasonable amount, and we smile 

a lot when we see ten percent. 

What about "arms-length" rentals? The ASAH witnesses said 

they were the rule, that the "rent-lease" arrangement described 

earlier in the hearing was unheard of. 

COMMISSIONER LANE: I would l~ke to a~h V~. Hclme~ 

about whethe~ any 06 you~ membe~b 06 yDU~ a~~oc~at~on 

deal dt le~~-than-d~m'~-length ~n ~ental~. Va dny 

06 you~ membe~ d~~oc~at~on~, non-p~06~t co~po~at~on~, 

~ent 6~om a co~po~at~on that ~~ owned O~ ope~dted by 

~ome 06 the membe~~ 06 the non-p~o6~t co~po~atlon? 

DR. HOLMES: I think I can't answer for every 

particular school that's a member of the association, 

But I would say th~ majority of the member schools 

rent, for the most part, rent from religious-affiliated 

operation; for example, renting church facilities and 

so forth. But there are also full members who own 

their own facilities, and we don't know of any--as 

of this asking, I don't know of any of the member 

schools who have a rent-lease-purchase agreement that's 

indic~tive' of what we have-been hearing today. 
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COMMISSIONER LANE: When you ~ay ~ome 06 them own 

thei~ own p~ope~tie~, you mean that non-p~o~it 

Cc~po''1..atioH ov.m6·· the p~ope,.~ty they occu.py? 

DR. HOL~£S: Exactly. 

COMMISSIONER LANE: Now, let'~ a~~ume that we have a 

~ituat~on whe~e the non-p406~t co~po4ation 04 ~t~ 

~nco~p04ato4~ and ~t4 ope4ato4~ have ~ome p4ope4ty 

ove4 he4e, and owned unde~ anothe4 c04po4ation, and 

4ent that p4ope4ty 640m them~elue~, in e66ect. Vo 

you have any idea.~ a~ to how an evaluation 06 a 

P~OPC.:-L rLellta.t ~hGu.td be made ,(11 ~uci1 a ca¢e.?· 

DR. HOLMES: I think what we have to do is, v.'e have 

to look at the reason for doing that. Many, many 

times state agencies, whether it be Department of 

Human Services or Department of Education, make it 

difficult to put mortgage money on the budget. There­

fore, they almost require the particular school to 

rent, which is a reasonable expenditure of state 

funds, and so, therefore, there are situations such as 

that. 

We do have--the one thing we've got going for us 

is, as an association we happen to know what each 

member'school is paying for rent and we are able to 

look at that and keep it within reasonable--within a 

degree of reasonableness. 

To answer your question more specifically than 

that, it would be difficult at this p6int. 
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COMMISSIONER LANE: I'm ~ugge~t~ng, and Aeally a~k~ng 

YOUA op~n~on 06 it, whetheA OA not when we de have 

:th~.6 .ee.6.6-than-a.··Am'.6-.f.ength deal~ng, whethe,'1 t.her~e. 

~houldn't be an independent appAa~.6al, not t.he OWneA'.6 

appAa~~al OA h~~ a.6k~ng 6~guAe, but whet.heA ~t .6houldn't. 

be an ent~Aely independent appAa~~al 06 that pAopeAty, 

independent dec.f.aAat~on a.6 to it.6 Aenta.f. value and .6e 

60Ath. 

DR. HOLMES: I think if there was any question about 

the amount of money or maybe even as a safeguard about 

what are considered, what are not considerec appropriate 

parameters, to have that independant appraisal, I 

think, would be a very valid and appropriate kind of 

recommendation. 

The more compact the private school complex, the more 

efficient and productive, the ASAH officials indicated. S.C. I. 

Chairman Rodriguez recalled testimony earlier in the day by 

the operators of schools with offices and educational facilities 

spread out over miles of terrain. 

EXAMINATION BY THE CHAIRMAN OF VR. HOLMES: 

Q. 1.6 :theAe anyone~11 YOUA a.6.6oc~at~ol1, OJ:. dee.!> youA 

a.6.6oc~at~ol1 cOn.6~deA :the e66ic~e.ncy w~th wh~ch the 

.6chool, eOA in.6tance, obt~~n.6 pAopeAty to be U.6e.d a.6 

a .6ChDO~ 6acil~ty? And .eet me make tha{ ~~ cleaA a~ 

'1 can. 

We heaAd :th~.6 mOAning that theAe wa.6 one. iac~lity 
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that, in pu~cha~in9 a va~iety 06 pa~cel~, that hou~e~ 

we~e ~omewhat ~p~ead apa~t, which, in my opinion, 

would appea~ to "be an ine66icient way 06 expen~ing 

out money 6c~ the handicapped child~en. 1~ the~e any 

thought, o~ doe~ you~ a~~ociation conduct any e66iciency 

~tudie6 in that ~ega~d? 

A. What we look at is, if, for example, between the 

facilities or between the houses or buildings on the 

property, if there is a lot of stuaent flow, and we 

figure that, and we feel that the stuaent flow requires 

more than fifteen minutes, then we would request that 

kind of distance, and, of course, because of inclement 

weather and so forth, I think, there would be large 

consideration brought to this particular fact. And-­

but I doubt that we would question if in each of these 

particular buildings separate programs were being 

performed. 

I think from the standpoint of efficiency, you 

have to look at what the cost of grounds were at 

purchase time and what it would cost to actually 

build buildings closer ana so forth. 

EXAMINATION OF VR. HOLMES BY COMM1SSIONER LANE: 

Q. How about ad~lnl~t~ative 6low, iou~ O~ 6ive mile~ 

apa~t. 

A. We have problems. 1 have prbbiems, and I think 

the association would have problems with the idea of 
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having. administrative offices that are separated from 

the actual ongoing education practices. 

My office at- the Eden Institute is right in the 

rniddle of the school, and even I have difficulty 

sometimes keeping track of what's going on at the 

various levels of various programs, and it's a full-

time job just to keep track of everything. 

So, any kind of distance from the program would 

make it very, very difficult, if not impossible. 

Tuition Reimbursements 

The ASAH officials testified at some length on the problem 

of non-public school tuition reimbursements, particularly on 

the need to have the rates more accurately reflect the cost of 

educating the child in the rate category to which the student 

is assigned. 

EXAMINATION OF PR. HOLMES BY COMMISSIONER KAVEN: 

Q. Ha~ the a6~oc~at~on t~~ed to evaeuate at ale 

alte~nat~ve~ to the ~y~tem 06 C06t ~e~mbu~~ement~ 

that we noW have? 

A. What we have done, and this is something I would 

like to get on the:record as well, is we have on 

various occasions brought to the attention of the 

Department of Education some of the problems of the 

current svstern of tuition, and in August we presented . .. 
- t'o the State Board of Education, and presented our 
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problems and our feelings: the problems with tuition. 

Right now, not only do we have cash flow problems 
'. 

from the standpdint of delay of payment, but \to'e also 

have cash problems because of the status quo that 

tuition has reached to the private schools. 1976 and 

'77 there was X number of dollars allocated for the 

various categories of exceptional children. 1977-78 

we found that in some of these categories it was 

actually a deduction in tuition. 

We went to the State Board of Education saying 

you can't feasibly operate again. Again, we are only 

representing quality schools who are members, not all 

the quality schools throughout the state. We represent 

our quality schools in saying we,"as an association 

and members, find it very difficult to operate at a 

reauced tui tion level. So, we did make recomrnendations • 

. \ tr~e have ta lked wi th various people at the Department 

of Education level and we are currently in negotiation, 

although we feel somewhat frustrated. 

Q. A~ 1 u~de~~tand the cu~~ent ~y~tem, the boa~d ~et~ 

the~e maxlmum tultlon ~at~~ on a catego~y-by-catego~y" 

ba~l~, and then the:indiuiduat ~~hQot a~k~ 6o~ the 

maximum u6ually o~ 60me othe~ Aate. 1ft 6tllo~ing the 

te6tlmony 06 the la6t two day~, 1 thlnk it ~al~ to ~ay, 

at lea~t, wlth a couple 06 thc~e 6chool~ ~hat elthe~ 

"it doe6n't co~t that much money, that maxlmum ~ate to 

p~oulde an educatlon to a chlld in th~t catego4Y, O~, 

i6 it doe~, indeed, C06t that much, the chlld i~ being 



~163-

6ho~t~hanged be~au6e we have 6een 6ub6tantial amount~ 

on money going into eithe~ wholly imp~ope~ a~ea~ o~ 

ex~e66ive ove~h~ad, ex~e6~ive ~ent payment6 and the 

like. 

A. I think it would be the latter case, as I understand 

you right now. 

Q. That the ~hild~en a~e being 6ho~t~hanged? 

A. What we are fincHng as an aSf~ociation when we go 

in to assess a program, we assess it at a fiscal 

administration level and we assess it at a programatic 

level. You can actually charge less than the maximum 

tuition rate and still shortchange the level and 

charge the maximum and not have the services in a 

quality sense because you need more than the maximum. 

Q. Vepending how you a~e allocating ~hat? 

A. Exactly. If you allocate to the director, any 

personnel, or for whatever reason, into capital funds, 

thousands of dollars, no matter what the tuition rate, 

the children are the ones suffering. That's our 

problem right now. That's what we are tying to rectify. 

Q. Voe6 that 6ugge6t that a ~eimbu~6ement 6y6tem 

that 6ocu6ed mo~e o~ a ~o6t-by-co6t appAoach, what 60me 

people call a ~o~t-box app~oa~h, ~oohing app~oa~h, 

looking at admini6t~atiue expen~e6, and ope~ating 

expen6e6, and cu~~icula expen6e6 and 60 6c~th, 

catego~y by. catego~y ~athe~ than on a 6imple pe~-

~hild 6o~mula, would be a mo~e app~op~iate 6lj6tem 06--

---~.------------------------------------------
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MRS. GREENJ.'JAN: You mean pI~gram-oriented budgeting? 

COMMISSIONER KADEN: fxac~ly. 

A. Something like that would be much more sensible, 

I believe. In actuality, probably could be costed 

out on a per-child basis in the long run. That would 

be much more sensible. 

To do that, the Department of Education has 

recently develoF~d a system of cost accounting, and 

each private school has to send these forms in. This 

is the step in the right direction. 

The position of the association is to have each 

school, each private school that works with the handi­

capped, be reimbursed on the factors that it cost for 

the education of those children, allowing for the 

opportunity of the private school to do its own 

private fund raising to add services they feel are 

neeessary for the child. 

MRS. GREENMAN: So that each school will be reimbursed 

based on the services that they render to the child. 

ASAH and the State 

Commissioner Kaden asked Dr. Holmes and Mrs. Greenman to 

describe their relationship with the "relevant" departments 

and officials of state government. He asked Dr. Holmes to 

discuss it "in terms of the future of that relationship." 

A. Our position right now, and I will reiterate it, 

is that we have developed, and I think we have a rather 
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amiable relationship with the Department of Education, 

a rather close relationship with Jim Richardson and 

Eleanor Engelbrecht. I feel they're going out of 

their way to be cooperative with us, and us with them, 

because they realize the problems and realize the 

association is trying to help them monitor and control 

some of the difficulties being presented as of late. 

So, I think we've got a good relationship. 

Q. Without jumping ahead 06 oU~6elve6 at all, 1 

thint my imp~e66ion a6 a ~e6ult 06 exp06u~e to thi6 

p~cblem i6 that we a~e dealing ~ith a te~iou6ly 

de6ective ~tatute; that even the bC6t-intentioned 

people in the ~elevant dcpa~tmcnt6 a~c qt a 6e~icu6 

di6advantage given the ~tatute and given the ~e6ou~ce6 

they'~e given to admini6te~ thi6 p~og~am. 16 that 

a cha~acte~ization that you would 6ha~c? 

A. I would think so. In fact, one of the things that 

we extend to the Department of Education is our services 

to help in just these issues. 

MRS. GREENMAN: I think Mrs. Engelbrecht testified 

yesterday that she was a one-person bureau to go out 

and monitor a hundred fifty schools, which we did a 

little arithmetic on. She'd be able to do it once 

every twenty years, really. 

COMM1SSI0NER KAVEN: Right. 1 think my comment6 

'~e6lected, in pa~t, on ~hat te6timony. Pe~hap6 out 



-166-

06 thehe hea~ing~ and out 06 the e6~0~t~ 06 you~ 

ah~ociatioI1, one thing that will c.ome ih a p~opo~al 

6o~ legi~lative ~e~o~m that you~ a~~ociation and thi~ 

Commi~~icI1 cal1 c.oope~ate 01'1. 

Many Outstanding Schools 

As they concluded their testimony, the ASAB officials 

said they hoped the media would in some manner demonstrate 

that there are a large number of private schools who are 

"providing quality education for the handicapped." Chairman 

Rodriguez emphasized that the Corr~ission had sought to make 

this fact clear throughout its proceedings: 

THE CHAIRMAN: I think the ~tatement~ 6~om the 

Commi~~ion have con~i~tently been that at no time a~e 

we t~uing to ~ugge6t that the~e a~en't good ~chccl~ 

and a let of, dedicated peep.e.e wOILhing nct". the 

bene6it On the handicapped chi.e.d~en. Ou~ in~tinct~ 

a~e ~omewhat heightened, howeve~, when, and ehpecially 

noW ~ince I hea~d 6~om V~. Holme~, that i6 the tuition 

may not a.e.way~ be exactly adequate and then we hea~ 

06 ~ome abu~e~, that we have to get on with ~ome 

~athe~ d~amatic change~. But 1 think we have cen­

~i.ote'1t.tf! .baid we don't want to ~ay thc.oe thi'1g.o to 

de:J:~act 6~om thc'.o e who a.!z.e dedicated il1 the nie.td, and 

1 know the~e a~e many. 

'JJ 
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DIFFICULTIES AT THE STATE LEVEL 

The finel witness was Dr. ~a~es ~ich&rdson, State Director 

o! SpeciBI Eoucation in the Dep=rtJr,ent of Ec5ucatio!'l !inee 1973. 

Eis 6?pecrance cli~axec 6 lon~ perio~ of coo?~rDtio!'l ~ith the 

~hich he elso testifiec at private hearings of the S.C.I. 

Cou.~sel 5i ava:ae dir&ctec Dr. ~i charc5so .. ' s a ttenti 0:-. to sO%rle 

'o! the proble~s of fis-cal cor:trels expose:: l:~. the Co:-:-r:ission 

public sessions: 

, 
~c~~e~ thAcUEh the cduCdt~c~at ~e~~bu~~c~~~t ~f~tc~ 

c£ ~pec~al educdt~Cr.. 

~£ haue dealt i~ €~ecutivc ~e~~~r~ ~lth ~c~c ci 

the 4eeulatic~~ that deal with ~pec~at educat~cn. 1 

wcnde~ed whethei thc~e ~eeutatlc~~ aAe u~de~ ~c~ut~~~ 
.: . 

u~de~ ~c~utiny p~lo~ tc the hea4i~B6 hc~c today? 

7 w~~dc~ il rou ca~ Ae~le~ that a little ~~t ~it~ ~c. 
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A. ! think they are under scrutiny. ! think ! did 

explain to the C.~mmission that up until 1975 I ~as 

prohibited fro~ 6cllecting data related to financial 

status of private school s under a sect ion, 'J'i 'tle H~l-., 

which ~as passea in 1903. At that point in time I 

resuested an opinion fro~ the attorney general's 

office ana received back an opinion that the private 

sector unoer special education ~as, in essence, 

~uasi-public and, therefore, at this particular point 

in time I ca~ go for~orc and begin to collect da~a. 

The first fi~ancial data ~as collected in July 

of 1975 fro~ the private schools in the State of Ne~ 

,jersey. 

Q. Oha~. No~, ~ou had attempted, had you not, 

tc get a dcci~icn a~ tr ~hethc~ you cculd collect 

.hue/; Ga.ta i.c!:. .heme t.l:rr.c dur..ilLf ycur.. to.hiticl: il:£i:c 

depa~tment; it that co~~ect? 

A. Yes, that's correct. 

Q. A~d you ~inally get it, 1 thint, ~hcn a diui.hcn­

level p£~6on above you changed? 

A. Thatts correct . 

.. Q. Had you applie.d tc a" a66i6tal~t CC'mmi.66ic';"e.,""? 

A. Yes. 
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Q. And beeR told no ~CA ~ometime? 

A. Yes. 
" Q. And then lateA en weAe allowed to apply to the 

a.ttoAney geneJtaL nor.. that paAtic.ulaA dec.i.6on? 

A. That's correct. 

Q. Wa.6 the dec.i.6ion a c.leaA one in youJt Aeadin9 on 
it? 

A. Yes, very clear. 

Q. Now, ~inc.e you have been c.ollec.ting the 6inancial 

data, 1 would a.6.6ume that you have al.6o had it Aeuiewed 

by youJt depaJttment? 

A. Yes, we have it reviewed. 

Q. Who i.6 r..e.6pcn.6ible 60Jt that Jteview? 

A. Mrs. Eleanor Engelbrecht. 

a. Have you al.6o had audit.6 done 06 paJttic.ular.. .6chcol.6? 

A. Yes, we have. 

Q. How have you woJtked that? Have you wcJtked that wit~ 

youJt OWn Jte.6ouJtc.e people OA moved Dut.6ide the bur..eau? 

A. We have used our own resource people through the 

Department of Administration and Finance. 

~. And that i.6 al.6o in the VepaJttment 06 Educ.ation? 

A. In another division. 

you? 

A. For me, yes. 

'Q. Okay. 

A. We do use them as it relates to auditing public 

schools in terms of all programs. 
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Q. 16 thei~ 6unction within the Vepa~tment 06 

Education to ~upply ~e60u~ce people 60~ all auditing 

needJ.J O~ do they· walth it1 al'LOthelt 6peci nic div1.6icI1 

and jU6t 6uppl~ you with yoult needJ.J on an aJ.J-nceded ad 

hoc ba.6lJ.J? 

A. They supply us as needed on an ad hoc basis. 

U. They have theilt OWn 6peci6ic ~eponJ.JibilitieJ.J and 

a~e. .10t, In ennect, a pool On accountant taleI1.t? 

A. We're really drawing on people who have another 

responsil?ility. 

Q. ' 1 J.J u P P C.6 e ~ C u 6 e. e l' m get.t i 1'1 9 the que J.J tl 0 11 0 n 
v:hc..ther.. .<.:t. would be. be.tte~. 60ft you to ha. ... 'e YOUft 011:11 

auditing capability within the bu~eau. 

A. I believe it WOUld be better. 

Q. What l6 YOUft 6ta66ing level now wlth ~egaftd to 

the. people. you have. available to you tc fteuiew the 

budg et6 ? 

A. In addition to J1rs, Engelbrecht, we have about 

twenty-five staff people, who can be available at 

various points in time when there are days that they 

are not assigned into one of the other areas of 

special education, .~ho can work ~ith her as it relates 

to the visitations and the approval of the private 

school. 

Mrs. Engelbrecht does almost all of checking the 

'audits or checking the financial data that comes into 

the office. That beg~ns in July and ~nds early in 

the month of September. 
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Q. Have you eve~ pe~~onatty a~~i~ted he~ on occa¢ion 

~n that 6unct~on? 

A. Yes, I hav~~· 

150 Schools, One Overseer 

Dr. Richarason's testimony demonstrated the hardship of 

maintaining a quality program with the limited personnel at 

his disposal. 

EXAMINATION BY COMMISSIONER LANE: 

Q. You'~e talking about pape~wo~~, ~eu~ewing pape~~o~k? 

A. Just reviewing all of the budgets of the hundred­

fifty private schools in state and the hundred out of 

state. 

Q. Ju~t One pe~~on doing that? 

A. That's correct. 

Q. And that g~ve~ little time to go out ~n the 

nield and look about, doe~ it? 

A. We try and do our visitations during the school 

year. This takes place during July, .August and the 

beginning of September before programs are really in 

operation. 

Q. How many peopl~ do you have doing that? 

A. In visitation? It will depend upon, as I 

indicated, tne members of the staff that are available 

at that particular point in time. I would guess 

'we've done maybe fifteen valiaations since September 

at this particular point in time in the private sector. 

Q. 06 a hund~ed-6i6ty ~choo£~? 
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A. Uh-huh. 

EXAMINATION BY MR. SIAVAGE: 

Q. Vo tho.o e v-i..6.£ta:t-<.olt.6 -i.'1clude. any 6.£l1anc-i.al r(.ev-i.eU'? 

A. Yes, they do. 

Q. Okay. What -i..o the Ylatu~e 06 the i-i.nanc-i.al ~e.v-i.ew? 

A. For some of these we've been taking the auditor 

from Business and Finance out with us. For others, 

it I s simply our revie ... ' of the budget as .we go out 

with our team of people to look at the schools. 

Q. Would you app~ox.£mate a.o a nec.e..6.oa~y 6ta£6 level 

Ot al1 aud.£t-i.l1g c.apab.£l-i.ty v.:-i.th.i. 11 you~ own bu~e.au that 

could halld.te the 6!J.otem a.o -i.t -i..o pe.It..ocI,ally .oet up; 

that -i..o, budget .6ubrr.-i..o.6-i.on, au.d-i.t-i.ng and then a tu-i.t-i.OI1-

pe~-c.h'£ld ~O.6t, which -i..o del-i.ve~ed to the .6chorl by the 

Vepa~tmeYlt 06 Educat-i.on? 

A. Number of personnel? 

Q. Ye.6. 

A. Minimally, probably three. 

Q. Okay. The Vepa~tment 06 Education ha.6 ~ecently 

pa.o.oed a body 06 It.eguiat-i.on.o deal-i.I1B with .6pec-i.al 

educat-i.ol1; -i..6 that colt.~ect? 

A. That's correct. 

Q. VO tho.6e ~egu.tation.6 add~e.o.o them.oe.lve.o to the 

ameliolt.at-i.ol1 06 any plt.oble.m.o that have been polt.tha!Jed 

"in the.6e healt.ing.o? 
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A. Some. 

Q. Okay. They don:l ~peci6ically add~e~~ auditing 

and thing~ 06 tfiat natu~e? 

A. No, they do not. 

Q. Have you, eithe~ pe~~onally C~ the depa~tment, 

given any thought to a ~ugge6tion, that you p~obably 

hea~d a~ you ~at in the galle~y, that Commi6~~one~ 

Kaden made 06 a po~~ibility 06 a co~t box O~ ~ea~onable 

C06t app~oach ~athe~ than a6 0ppo6ed to a pe~-child 

tuition ~ate to ~olve ~ome 06 the di66icuttie~ we 

have hea~d cue~ the pa~t two day~? 

A. I think that would be a way to move. Part of 

our problem now, as I think was inaicatea, was the 

law itself, which says we can spena no more than the 

maximum amount of money being spent in the public 

sector. If we move on a per-pupil cost, there is a 

likelihood that, because of the severity of some of 

the youngsters, we would far exceed the maximums 

allowed us now by law and by regulation. 

Coping With Fiscal Abuses Difficult 

The Commission questioned how the department could "respond 

to exploitation of the system" -- particulary, as counsel 

stated, "if you have allegations or even proven cases where 

persons were exploitea." Would Dr. Richardson have a mechanism 

~t his "disposal? 

A. To a degree. Primarily on program issue rather 

than a fiscal issue, we have closed pr~vate schools 
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on a lack of program base. When you get to the fiscal 

issue, because of the way the laws read and the 

regulations, th~re is more difficulty for us in terms 

of what we do once we determine that there is a 

problem. 

Would regiona1ization of the system help? 

EXAMINATION BY COMMISSIONER LANE: 

Q. I've bee" l>omewhat l>uJtpJt..L.6ed, I'm l>u)'~e eveJtybody 

ha.6, that l>ome 06 the.6e pJt..Luate l>chool.6 ~..Lll have 

bhought to them 6Jtom a6 many a~ . ..LJtty m..Lle.6, t~ent~-

6..Lue m..LI.:.e.-6, day .6tudel1t-6 back"" tho I-6I1't 

the,'Le .60me way 06 Jte.g..Lol'lal..Lz..Ll'lg :the ).6tem.6o that the 

pup..Ll.:..6 bJtought to a .6choal would be Jtea6cI1ably clo-6e, 

~..Lth..Ln ten m..Lle.6 O~ 6..Lve m..Lle.6, OJt whateveJt educat..Lonally 

..L.6 deemed w..L.6e and pJtopeJt? 

A. We attempt to do that. I think part of the 

problem is that there are 612 public school districts 

in the state of New Jersey, each one autonomous unto 

itself, to a degree, and they are the people that 

place the youngsters in private schools. So that 

supervisor of child study reviews that application, 

oenerall" has put an hour's time limit on travel as a 
-' J 

maximum that the handicapped youngster should travel 

in the State of New Jersey at this particular point 

in time. So, we've got an hour radius as it relates 

to that. 
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Q. Even an hou~ each way, ~wo hou~~ on the ~oad ~o~ 

a handicapped child heem~ p~etty exce~~~ve, doe~n'~ 

it? 

A. Yes, it is. 

Q. And can't that p~oblem be looked at and co~~ected? 

A. We are attempting to do that as it relates to 

building five regional day schools in the State of 

New Jersey to handle the severe population. That, 

of course, has not gotten under way as we had planned 

it would. 

We are now in the process of reassessing all of the 

regions in the state as it relates to determining 

appropriate sites and building. 

The Commission sought more details on the critical problem 

of aUditing the non-public schools: 

EXAMINATION BY COMMISSIONER KAVEN: 

Q. 1 ~hink M~. Siavage a~ked you what kind o~ 

auditing 6ta~6 you would need to do a p~ope~ job with 

the~e ~chool~. 1'~ not ~u~e 1 got the an~we~. 

A. I said, a minimum of three. If we are talking 

about program people in addition, it would probably be 
~ 

a larger staff. I ~ow, as I indicated, send my own 

staff out as it relates to looking at the private 

sector as they look at the public sector. 

Q. V~d the depa~tment include in it~ budget ~eque6t 

6o~ the next yea~ any inc~ea~ed auditing capacity? 

A. I included positions in my budget. I can't say 
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to you whether or rJOt that passed on to the Commissioners. 

Q. Pe4hap6 it would be in o4de4, even be604e thi6 

Commi66ion p~oce~d6 to any 604m~l 4ecommendation6, to 

6ugge6~ that you go back and talk to the Com~i66ione4 

and 6ee i6 he might be willing to look at that i66ue 

and communicate 60me 4eque6t to the T4ea6u4e~ be60~e 

the executive budget i6 6ubmitted. 

Have you evC4 evaluated the alte4native 06 u6ing 

out6ide aud~to46 a6 a 6ub6titute 604 c4eating an 

auditing 6ta66 in the depa4tment? 

A. To the extent that we are using the Association 

for Schools and Agencies as it relates to our dual 

capacity looking at, the private sector, we use public 

school per pIe. Sometimes business managers from a 

public school will go out with us to look at the private 

sector. So, ~e have tried to involve people in that 

way as it relates to the evaluation process. 

Q. It might 4l~c be w04th evaluating both the C06t 

and e66ectivene66 06 conducting mo~e tho40ugh-going 

audit6 with out6ide audito46 a6 opp06ed to devloping 

a 6ta66 in the Education Vepa4tment. 1 6u6pect 

you 6hd4e with u6 the 6en6e that to the de.t4iment 

o~ all th06e dedicated people who a4e 4unning good 

6chool6 i6 you have even one 6chool whe4e 30 04 

$40,000 04 m04e i6 being dive~ted to pe~6onal U6e-­

A. That's correct. 

Q. --out 06 Special fdu~ation 6und6. 
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Profiteering on the Handicapped 

The Commission reca~ .. led testimony earlier in the day by 

Mrs. Farrell of the Manor Wooas Academy. 

EXAMINATION BY MR. SIAVAGE: 

Q. M~. Richa~d~on, we hea~d ~ome te~timony thi~ 

mo~ning ~40m a ~chool in South Je~~ey that it wa6 

e~~entially ~eceiving $5,300 pe~ ~tudent on the 

educational end and then wa~ having the ~tudent~ 

educated in public ~chool di~t~iat~ 604 app~oximately . 

$3,300 payment ~4om that ~ahool to a public ~chool 

di~t~ict. E~~entiall~, it wa~ making what the 

Commi~~ion might ~eel wa~ a p~06it 06 $2,000. Now, 

the witnt~~ explained that that $2,000 wa~ not, ~n 

e~6ect, p~o6it becau~e the child'~ educational 

expe~ience continued when the child ~eentened the 

ne~idential hchool, becau¢e it wa6 a ne~identiat 

~chool, and that they wene helped with thein ~ome­

w04k o~ put in an educational envi~onment a6te~ they 

got back n~om the public hchool. 

A~e you 4wa~e 06 that kind 06 ~ituation exi6ting 

~n the: hy~tem? 

A. In that particular instance, a year ago I approved 

one youngster to go out to the public school as it 

relates to a transition program so that the youngster 

could then return to his horne and receive an educational 

program. The only other experimental program, so to 

speak, is one I have approved with the Glen Kirk 
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School where we have a transition program where 

the private school children are actually in a 

pUblic school pt'ogram and receiving services" 

Q. With ~ega~d to Mano~ WOOd6, I think the wlt~e66 

did llay you appltC'l.'ed -it. It wah a6 a pilot pltO-

A. That's correct. 

Q. And ycu haue no kno~ledge, 1 gUC?66, till 

llholttly be6o~e today, Cit todaV, that that pltogltam 

A. None whatsoever, no. 

THE CONCLUDIN~ STATEMENT 

Chairman Roariguez slli~ed Up the public hearing testimony 

and indicated the thrust of the Corr~ission's subsequent 

recommendations for corrective action: 

THE CHAIRMAN: TheJi.e beil1E 110 eultthe.JI. U'itl'!C66e6, 
1 would like at thi6 time to mate a lltateme.nt 011 

behati 06 the Commi66ion. 

In thcae pubt-ic healting6 thelte ha6 be.en demcn­
lltltated the glteed 06 a 6elJ..' non-pubt-ic llchocl 
opeltatOlt6 who have pltc6-ited pelt60natty at the ex­
pen6e c~ handicapped chitdlte.n. Thelte. at60 ha6 
de.mcn6tltated cltit-ical de.6~c-ienc-ie6 in the lltatutOlty 
and admil1i...6tltati...ve ll!fate.m 'OClIt the mC~1itoltil1g 06 
the. $26 mitlioJ1 pltogltarr. Ot Speclat Educati...on that 
i...a to aeltue the6C? un60lttunate ch-itdlte.n. 

We wilt 6ubmit to the Goveltnolt and the Lea.{.a­
latufLe aocl1 OUll. ItccommCI1dati...on.6 nelt a a:t,"~e.I·lgti1C.nc.d 
.6 !fa te.m. 

Let me 6i...lt6t ItC6tate on behat6 06 the Commi...a6icl1 
'what waa empha6J...zed at the. ataltt e6 thi...6 pubti...c 
t oltum. 
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Ou~ inqui~y conce~n~ both a g~o~~ mi~u~e 06 
the Special Education p~og~am by ce~tain p~iuate 
6chocil~ and the ~tatuto~y and admini~t~atiue de-
6iciencie~ 06 the p~og~am'~ 6unding ~y~tem. Thi~ 
6y~tem ~e~ve~ m6~e than 5,000 child~en who a~e 
6u66e~ing 6~cm one o~ mc~e c6 ~uch 6e~iou~ mental 
and phy~ical handicap6 that they a~e unable tc 
attend the public ~chool~. Mo~t 06 the6e child­
~en a~e en~olled in New Je~~ey'~ 125 p~iuate day 
6chool~ and 25 p~ivate ~e~idential ~chool6. 
Local ~chool di6t~ict6 pay the tuition ~ate6 -­
pa~tialllj 6unded by the ~tate -- ~anging 6~cm 
$3,500 to $6, 800, aCC(l~dil1g to about a dc'zen 
handicap ca.tego~ie~. 

The nece66ity 6o~ thi6 p~og~am i6 ul1di6puted, 
a~ atteh,ted by it~ 6t~ong public 6inancial and 
philo6ophical backing. 

The~e hea~ing6 have exp06ed example6 06 a 
callcu~ abu~e 06 the ~y6tem b~ 60me p~ivate 
6chcol6 and have demon6t~ated the inadequacy 06 
the law and ~ule~ by which the ~y6tem i6 ad­
mini~te~ed. The6e admll1i~t~ative weahne~6e6 
ai60 we~e illu~t~ated by ce~.tain que~tionable 
p~actice6 by ~ome en.t~ep~eneu~6 that 6u~.the~ 
th~eatened the ~eputation 06 the enti~e ~y6tem 
a~ well a~ the dedicated and continuou6 public 
el1do~~ement upon which the ~ucce~~ 06 the p~c­
g~am depend~. 

The ~ange 06 mi~deed~ actual and appa~el1.t, 
a~ ~euealed by witne6~e~ at thi~ public 6o~um, 
~e6lected an appalling high-handed di~~ega~d by 
home 60~ the pe~60nal a6 well a6 educational 
well-being 06 handicapped chlld~en in a mino~ity 
06 p~ivate 6chooi~. The out~ight imp~op~ietie6 
and the que~tionable p~actice6 and p~ocedu~e6 
we~e dep~e66ingly wide-~anging -- de~pite the 
~elatiuely 6mall 6ampling 06 6uch acitiuite6: 

-The admini6t~ato~ 06 the Calal6 School 
utilized tax 6und~·allocated to hl~ non-public 
6acility to ~oll up mo~e than $40,000 in pe~6ol~l 
nOl,-educatiOI1al payout.b il1 a two-yea~ pe~iod. 
The6e il1cluded a $750 "gi6t" to hil:! b~oth.e~-iI1-
law, a t~ip to La6 Vega6, the acqui~ition 06 ex­
pen6ive painting and 6culptu~e6 di69ui~ed a6 
"bool"l:! al'td ,buppliu,," exce.6.6ive pe.n~iof1..Q and 

. in6u~ance cove~age 6o~ him6el6 and hi6 wi6e, and 
. a multitude 06 tax-exempted pe~60nal pUhcha6e6 
with 6chool check~ 06 6uch item6 a~ a ~te~eo 



-180-

~y~tem, boot6 and magazine6, lawn equipment, 6wim­
ming pool chemical6, came~a6 -- even tenni~ balL~ 
and ~ 'H.aR e~6 . 

·A 60AmcA te~che~ at the above ~chool te6ti6ied 
tha.t the. ~OJi o6thl:. adniini6tlL.atclL. and hi6 wine 
(each 06 whom i6 d~awing $30,000 in a. nnual hala~ie.6) 

Wa6 at $13,000 a yea~ the highe6t paid membe~ 06 
the 6chool'~ teach,Lng ~ta66, wa-6 not ce~ti6ied al1d 
~howed up at the 6chool only in the a6te~nooYl twice 
a week.. 

~he. bU6ine66 manage~ 06 the Lincoln School ad­
mitted ~he and helL. a-660ciate. jou~neyed to Flo~ida 
each yea~ at the 6chool'6 expen6e in a $4,000 van 
paid io~ out oi public 6und6 allocated to the 
hchool. In addition, ~he con6i~med payment by the 
6chool 06 a $7,000 addition to helL. home. 

·The admini6t~ative a660ciate 06 the above 
j).'itl1e6.6 cOI16i"~med the. employment by the hcftocl Ot 
a pe~6cn ~hc 6e~ved chie6ly a6 he~ pe~6cnal valet . 

• A io~me~ Lincoln School employee con6i~med 6he 
handled m06t 06 the manage~ial dutie6, at a .6ala~y 
06 $15,000, that wc.~e the 6tated ~e6po~6ibility 
06 the. t~o p~eviou6 ~itne66e.6, who ~eceived $36,000 
yeaJtl~ compen6ation each. 

• A ca .... h ale6 ma n teh ti 6ied that th e Lincoln 
School ope~atcJt6 pUJtcha.6ed a 6ive-pa66cngeJt van, 
with luxu~y acce660~ie-6, which wah UM6uited 6c~ the 
hauling and bU-6ine66 pu~po6e6 60Jt wh~ch the cpe~ato~6 
6aid they bought the vehicle. 

-The executive diJtectoJt 06 Ma"c~ Wood.6 Academy 
wa6 depicted a-6 u-6ing 6chool 6und6 to acqui~e and 
e~pand Jteal e6tate holdingh, at a 6ub-6tantial pe~-
60nal p~o6it, that appeaJted to have little C~ no 
~elation6hip to he~ publicly 6unded pJtivate 6chool. 

-The ex~cutive di~ectoJt c6 Some.~-6et Hill6 School 
told how the 6chool'6 ope~ating co~po~ation lea6e6 
the 6chool'6 land and building 6Jtom anothe~ cc~pcJta­
tiC'!1, lI..'ith the -6ame. O(t'Iic."~-6hip -- illu6t~ati'1g a -6el6-
deali"g p~ocedu~e t(1at call-6 60Jt exami"atic'!: in 
de.pth. 

·066iciala 06 the highly ~e.~pected A-6-6ociation 
. 06 School6 and Agel1cie.6 60Jt the Hand~capped (ASAH), 

both 06 Whom ope~ate out6tanding non-public 6acilitie-6, 
have 6tated that only 20-25 6chocl6 qua~i6ied fo~ 
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membe~.6h~p becaU.6e 06 that a¢.6oc~at~on'¢ .6t~~ct 
dccount~ng ~equ~~ement~ and that that a~~oc~at~on'¢ 
e660~t¢ to ~mp~oue the Spec~al fducat~on 6und~ng 
~y¢tem we~e un.6ucce.6.66ul . 

... 
Te6t~mony wa6 ~eco~ded on the d~66~cult~ 06 

pe~6uading agenc~e6 with ~elated Ae6ponAibilitie.6 
to comp~le and adopt uni6o~m p~ocedu~al guide­
line¢, on the lack 06 manpowe~ w~th which to 
manage and watchdog the .6y.6tem, and othe~ p~oblem.6 
that be.6et p~og~am adm~ni.6t~ato~¢ within the State 
Education VepaJz.tment. 

The diue~6ion 06 public monie¢ to pe~6onal o~ 
non-educational U6ef." whe~e admitted, if., a 6e~iou6 
abu6e in the .6Y6tem and an indictment 06 the law 
that pJz.ouide.6 ~nadequate mean6 to guaJz.antee com­
pliance. 

The heaJz.ing~ con6i~med that theJz.e i¢ ample 
oppo~tunity 6o~ p~e.6ent and p~o.6pective ope~ato~.6 
Who de.6iJz.e only to gain a 6aiJz. and Jz.ea6onable Jz.e­
tUJz.n 6~om p~ivate 6acilitie6 that 6ill a c~itical 
void in the public 6chocl .6Y.6tem. The~e~oJz.e we 
believe we can 6ace the pJz.oblem 06 p~opo.6ing 
.6tJz.ingent Jz.e6o~m.6 -- 6uch a6 making auditing ~e­
quiJz.ement.6 mo~e .6t~ict, accountability mo~e 
e66ectiue, monito~ing mo~e 6~equent and ale~t 
and .6ta66ing mOJz.e capable and adequate -- without 
undue conce~n that any Jz.eduction 06 educational 
0pp0Jz.tunity will be the Jz.e6ult. 

In 6act, even mo~e than agg~e66iue and expedi­
tioU6 legi6lative and Jz.egulatoJz.y Jz.e6oJz.m6 i6 
wa~~anted. 

Th06e who have 61ag~antly pJz.06ited by the di­
ve~.6ion 06 6und6 to peJz..6onal acqui6itiol1.6 and 
activitie6 unJz.elated to the education 06 handi­
capped child~en, .6hould -- th~ough c~iminal o~ 
civil action, OJz. both -- be 6o~ced to di6go~ge 
them.6elue.6 06 all 6uch pJz.o6it.6. 

The S.C.I. intend6 a.6 i6 it6 p~actice to 
coopeJz.ate nully with all law en6oJz.cement, pJz.C.6~­
cutoJz.~al and otheJz. gove~nmental agencie.6 by a 6ull 
and cont~nuou6 Jz.e6e~~al and di6clo.6u~e 06 it.6 
6inding.6 to them 6o~ appJz.op~~ate action. 

We will 6ugge.6t that the AttoJz.ney GeneJz.al COI1-
·.6ide~ 6iling civil 6uit6 again6t the individual 
bene6~c~a~ie.6 06 "Ul1ju6t enJz.ichment" 6Jz.om 
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Special Educat~on abu6e6, ah na~~ated at thehe p~o­
eeed~ng6, a6 well a6 c~~inal act~on when jUhti6ied, 
Olt both . 

. The Comm~h6~6", ah 1 have indicated, intend6 
to p~epa~e a6 hoon a6 pOhhible a deta~ted Itepo~t 
06 ith 6inding6 to date -- even a6 ou~ inv£~t~ga­
t~on cont~nue6 into othe.~ 6a.cet6 06 the Spec.ial. 
Education p~og~am. 

The p~oblem ih ah complex ah it i6 hea~t-Itending. 
But what htand6 out hta~kly a6 we end the6e hea~~ngh 
i6 the undi6puted conclu6ion that the Special 
Education p~og~am 6o~ handicapped child~en i6n't 
wo~king the way it can and 6hould, that home 
ch~ld~en a~e being hho~tcha.nged, tha.t home public 
6und6 a~e being wa6ted becau6e money'h going into 
p~ivate pocket6 in6tead 06 educational p~og~am6. 
We intend to 1tepo~t to the Gove~no~ and the Leg~6-
latu~e ou~ detailed, ~ecommendation6 on the6e p~ob­
.e. c.m6 . 
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C~NCIUSIONS AN~ RECOMMENVATTONS 

I. INT.RODUCTION 

A. Backg~ound 

New Jersey's system of non-public education 

for handicapped children is addressed by law under 

N.J.S.A. 46:l8A-l et seg •. and N.J.A.C. 6:28-1.1 et seg. 

Additionally, where the setting is both residential 

and educational, N.J.S.A. 30;4C-l et seg.and N.J.A.C. 

10:127-1.1 et seg. are applicable. Finally, state 

programs in the area of special education are also 

substantially affected at the federal level by 

20 U.S.C., 51401 et seg., commonly known as "Public 

Law 94-142". 

The Commission's public hearings disclosed 

obvious areas of reform, including the staffing 

and functioning of the Branch of Special Education 

and Pupil Personnel Services (hereinafter referred 

to as BSEPPS), the specific description of allow­

able and non-allowable private school expenses, 

the record-keeping and reporting requirements 

of participating schools, and the procedures for 

rate setting& 

As with all such complex areas, the Commission 

approached the recommendation phase of this report 

mindfti1 that cost ~avings are not the only concern. 

Because certain operators are able to.exploit a system's 

inadequate reporting requirements, it does not necessarily 
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suggest that rates are exorbitant. Equally supportable 

is the conclusion that state and local funds which are 

barely adequate are being partially diverted to the .... 

personal benefit of certain operators. Thus, the 

S.C.I.'s recommendations emphasize both cost con-

sciousness and cost effectiveness. 

B. Co¢t Account~n9 and Rate E¢tabl~¢hment 

In exploring existing and proposed special 

education systems in other states, the Commission 

learned that Connecticut is implementing a program 

known as the Cost Accounting and Rate Establislunent 

System (CARES). This system was developed pursuant 

to Special Act 77-90 of the Connecticut General 

Assembly. The recommendations of the Commission on 

cost reporting and rate establishment are based upon 

CARES' plan, with modifications stemming from the 

S.C.I. staff's familiarity with similar systems 

of reimbursement in the health care field.* 

The advantage of CARES is that it computes the 

cost components of each service provided for the 

benefit of each distinct handicap classification. 

Thus, the system both monitors cost and serves as a 

ready reference for the monitoring agency of instances 

where insufficient allocations are being made. Addi-

*See Exhibit "A", Page 211. 
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tionally, since the system accurately pinpoints 

amounts expendeg on each classification, it becomes 

an exc~llent basis for enlightened rate setting. 

Finally, insti tut.ions operating under this system 

will be apprised of the definitions of allowable 

costs as against non-allowable costs so that uniformity 

will be established and the possibility of fraud 

reduced. 

c. Implement~ng Methodology 

A recurring issue with regard to recommendations 

such as those proposed in this report is whether 

legislative change or administrative alteration is 

the most appropriate avenue. Because neither laws 

nor regulations exist in most of the areas which 

the Commission addresses, it is the S.C.I.'s con­

sidered judgment that most of its recommendations 

should be implemented through the clear mandate 

of legislative change, specifically by means of 

amendments to N.J.S.A. l8A:46-1 et seq. 
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II. ADMINISTRATIVE RESPONSIBILITY 

A •• Ba.ckgl!.oLLnd 

The Commission's inquiry disclosed a critical 

lack of resources within the Department of Education 

for monitoring the public funds utilized in reimbursing 

non-public institutions authorized to educate handi­

capped students.* Additionally, where children were 

housed and educated in the same facility, a marked 

overlap of authority was revealed between the Division 

of Youth and Family Services in the Department of Human 

Services and BSEPPS. This situation, aided by a lack 

of interdepartmental communication, has had detrimental 

results for the State, especially with regard to 

inappropriate allocation of costs and services. 

B. Recommenda.t~on 

The Commission recommends the creation -- by 

statute -- of a bureau. within the Department of 

Education with responsibility for overseeing the 

reimbursement of non-public educational institutions 

for the handicapped. This b~reau should have day, 

residential and summer progr.ams under its supervision • . " 

It should function under an administrative hea'd with· 

a staff of at least five auditors (who will be responsible 

* Since the Commission's public hearings, the Legislature and 
the Governor added funds to the Department's budget for 
additional personnel. 
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for fiscal control and rate setting). The bureau 

·""should have the ... potential for expansion into areas 

such as program analysis and control. It is suggested 

that an Article 8 be added to Chapter 46 of the New 

Jersey Statutes to create the new bureau and to 

prescribe for it certain powers and procedures as 

specified below. 

C. Comment 

The new bureau should have the capability -­

either internally, by contract, or through another 

state agency -- to evaluate the building and grounds 

of non-public schools with particular regard to 

the space necessary for (and superfluous to) 

appropriate programs. 

Under a new system of reporting and rate-setting, 

the entire staff should be occupied in reviewing forms, 

reports, accounts and other submissions by the 

institutions for appropriateness of filing and for 

mathematical accuracy. Thereafter, the rate-setting 

process would be a simple matter of computation (as 

explained hereinafter). The entire process of 

review and rate-setting should not occupy more than 

four to six weeks of staff time, permitting the 

balance of the work year to be allotted to field 

auditing. 
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III. ALLOWABLE AND NON-ALLOWABLE COSTS 

A. BackgAound 

The public pearings held by the Commission 

depicted expenditures by some non-public schools ~or 

purposes which were considered to be extremely 

improper. Several operators, however, complained that 

there was little direction supplied by the Department 

of Education regarding the validity of expenditures. 

The Commission emphasizes that it regards most 

of the practices examined in the bearings to be 

highly inappropriate -- by any standard -- and it 

urges the adoption of strict guidelines concerning 

allowable and non-allowable costs. 

B. Recommendat~on¢ 

The following costs should be considered non­

allowable: 

1. Sa£a~~e¢ to Owne~¢ and Membe~~ 06 Thein 

Fam~£ie¢. 

Individuals who directly -or indirectly -control 

the board of directors, board of trustees or 

other decision-making body of an educational 

institution should not be eligible to receive 

a reimbursable salary as an employee of the 

school. 
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Explanation: One of the abuses illustrated 

in the Commission's public hearings ~;as the 

abilitY.Qf ownership interests to receive 

additional profit through exorbitant salaries. 

There was no check on the unfettered power 

to set and receive these salaries because 

the recipients also controlled the decision-

making body. The Commission's recommendation, 

alth0ugh it requires owners to make a decision 

between being policy makers versus program 

administrators, establishes a basis for 

appropriate monitoring. It. is not suggested 

that an individual with a controlling ownersnip 

interest must avoid sitting on the board of directors 

if he or she is also a salaried employee. 

What should be prohibited is the control of 

the board of directors in combination with 

. the holding of a salaried position. 
, 

2. Expe.n.6e..6 i>oJt. 066ic.e..6 Not Loc.a.te.d on Sc.hoo.f. 

GJt.ound.6. 

The main educational institution should provide 

sufficie:nt.'office space for administration. 

The maintenance of offices in homes or in 

other locations separated from the main 

facilities of an institution should not be 

a reimbursable expense. 
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Explanation: It is the Commission's view 

that requiring all teaching and administrative 

staff to. be loo~ted on the grounds will reduce 

the opportunity for personal expenditures un­

related to the school's operation. 

3. En~e~~dinmen~ CO~~~. 

All costs for social activities or amusements 

and related incidental costs should be dis­

allowed unless they are proven to be part of 

the regular educational program. 

If the operating entity also owns the land 

and building, or is a lessee in the normal 

course of business, or is a lessee in a sale 

and leaseback arrangement, or is a lessee from 

a related entity, the allowable rental or carrying 

charges should not exceed the normal costs of 

ownership, such as allowable mortgage interest, 

depreciation, taxes, insurance and maintenance. 

Explanation: One ~f the serious questions 

raised by the Commission at its public hearings 

was the ability of certain operators to use rental 

costs as a means of creati~g an increased profit. 
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The above recommendation will prevent prof­

iteering through leases by allowing costs only' 

for actual carrying charges or ,leases which do 

not exceed actual carrying charges. Additionally, 

in order to prevent overmortgaging or leases 

which are increased in anticipation of 

the new statute, there should be addeo"'a pro-

vision which gives the Department of Education 

authority and responsibility to review and approve 

all reimbursable mortgages or leases executed. 

5. Inte~e~t Cha~ge~ on Bo~~owed Cap~tat and 

In~taltment PU~Qha~e~ Othe~ than Mo~t9age 

Loan~ on F~xed A~~et~. 

The S.C.I. recommends that interest payments on 

loans and installment purchases be allowed only 

up to two points above the prime interest rate 

on the date of the loan. Any interest cost 
l 

exceeding this limitation would not be allowable. 

Interest costs for mortgage loans upon fixed 

assets would be controlled as described in 

#4 above. 

6. Re-6 ea~Qh al1d Vevelopment Co~t~. 

Research and development costs should be allowable 

only to the extent that they improve existing 

special education programs. The Commission 

recommends that research and development costs 



-193-· 

for ~ programs should not be allowed. Addi­

tionally, if th~. research and development programs 

involve travel, the reporting system should clearly 

state the n~ture of the trip, who participated in 

it and how and why it related to any allowable 

research and development. 

Explanation: It was clear from the Commission inquiry 

that abuses existed concerning travel which bore no 

relationship to any special education program and, 

in one case, a payment to a relative ostensibly for 

research and development. The Commission's recom­

mendation would prevent abuses in this area. 

1. Fund Rai6ing Expen6e6. 

The Commission recon~ends that fund raising expenses 

be classified as not allowable. 

8. Vividend6 and·Lo~~e6. 

Dividends paid to shareholders and losses on the 

sale of capital assets should not be allowed as 

costs. 

9. Tnve~tment Expen~e~. 

Costs incurred by a facility in conjunction with 

an investment program and the losses on the sales 

of such investments also should not be allowed. 
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10. Legal ExpenAeA and LegiAlative ExpenAeA. 

Costs incurred for lobbying activities and 

legal expen*es other than for general con­

sultation should not be allowable. However, 

legal expenses paid on a retainer basis at 

a reasonable level for consultation can be 

an allowable cost. 

11. Cont~ibutionA, VonationA, Awa~dA, Schola~AhipA, 

fineA and PenaltieA. 

It is recommended that all of the above items 

be listed among non-allowable costs. 

12. Bad Ve.btA. 

Any uncollectible accounts should be non­

allowable. 

Explanation: The Commission hearings disclosed 

a cost reimbursement by one institution for the 

repayment of a loan. Such an item should be 

considered non-allowable, and would be so 

considered because of generally accepted 

accounting principles. 

13. Capital Expe.nditu~eA. 

The Commission recommends that capital expenditures 

in excess of $100, which increase the useful life 

of the asset, should be non-allowable, except in 

the calculation of future depreciation of the 

asset in question. 
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Explanation; The Comm.ission' s public hearings ex~ 

hibited a marked degree of confusion by one operator 

concerning the ~~finition of a capital expenditure. 

The Commission's examination also illustrated that 

this operator had, on several occasions, sought 

reimbursement for costs which could only be char­

acterized as capital expenditures. Although departmental 

regulations already prohibit reimbursement for capital 

expenditures, the new reporting system and auditing 

capability should produce sufficient safeguards to 

prevent inappropriate costing of capital expenditures. 

74. Med~eal Expen~e~. 

Medical expenses should be allowable only to the 

extent that a physician acts in a advisory capacity 

to the school or conducts diagnoses of students 

for the purposes of developing educational programs. 

15. Vonated GOOd6 and Se~v~ee~. 

Recommended, that the imputed value of donated 

goods and services be non-allowable. 

76. T~an~ne~~ on Amount~ on fund~ to Re~e~ve 

o~ Cont~ngeney Aceount~. 

Recommended, that any funding of accounts which 

make provision for contingencies be non allowable. 
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17. Intangible Co~t~. 

Recommended, that all intangible costs are 

non-allowable. 

18. Non-Cu~~ent Co~t~. 

All expenses which were incurred during a prior 

period or those prepaid expenses which-will be applied 

to a subsequent period should not be allowed on 

the current report. They should be appropriately 

charged in the period in which they accrue. 

C. Comment 

A listing of non-allowable expenses, as above, imple­

mented through specific statutory language in the new 

Article 8 of Title 46, would set standards for the 

industry and establish clear guidelines as to what 

is or is not appropriate. These guidelines should 

be enacted as soon as possible. Implementation can 

take place quickly since the cited non-allowable costs 

can be mandated prior to the enactment of the overall 

statutory pro~ram recommended by the Commission. 
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IV. REPORTING REQUIREMENTS 

A.' Ba.c.i<.gltound 

Audits con~ucted by Commission staff, as well 

as examination and analysis of present financial 

reporting instructions and forms of BSEPPS, illustrated 

many deficiencies in informational re~uirements. 

Apparently, a lack of adequate and accurate informa­

tion was caused by numerous factors -- from ambiguity 

in instructions to outright manipulation of the 

records by the operators. Lack of comprehensive 

directions for the financial operation of a private 

facility has all?wed many schools to exist with 

chaotic accounting records. 

Adequate directiQ~ and instruction by the propcs,StO 

bureau, together with cooperation and compliance 

by the private school, should produce uniformity 

in the records and reduce any confusion on the part 

of administrators as to their minimum accounting 

responsibilities. 

B. Recommenda.t~on~ 

In general, reports should provide the bureau 

with sufficient information upon which to make a 

determination of a fair tuition rate. The rate should 

be based on reasonable costs budgeted by the school, 

with subsequent adjustments when accrued expenses 

vary beyond an acceptable "limit above or below budget. 

The Commission recommends; 
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1. fxpen~e Budget Summa~y and Actual Co~t Repo4t. 

Both of these reports, one prepared as a budget 
. 

forecast and the other as a recap of expenses, 

should provide on an accrual basis, by 

function, all costs of the school. The 

format requested should be a reasonably 

detailed itemization of expense categories. 

Total expenses must be reported and subse-

quently apportioned according to definitions 

of allowable and non-allowable costs. Allowable 

costs should then be further divided among 

programs: Residential cost if applicable, 

other programs and services, and educational. 

Educational costs should be further subdivided 

and reported for each handicap classification. 

A subsidiary report should be required which 

reconciles the projection of expenses with 

actual disbursements. An additional subsidiary 

report, should be prepared and maintained by 

the school which reconciles accrued expenses 

reported and total disbursements. (These reports 

would provide the "starting point" for audits 

conducted to determine the level of internal 

control and corresponding ability to rely on 

the reports filed and the underlying accounting 

records as well.) 
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2. A Repo~t Suppo~ting by Function the Sala~y 

Component on The Above Ve~c~ibed Repo~t Should 

Be Requ.~lLe.d. 

If the school had a summer session program, 

two salary reports would be necessary. Salary 

costs would be considered on an individual 

basis. If sala.ry apportionment were to be 
\ 

used as the basis for distribution of general 

and administrative expenses, as in the CARES 

model, donated services should be recognized 

under specific circumstances. The facility 

would not be compensated, in any way, for donated 

services. These would only be used in establishing 

"overhead cost" apportionment factors. 

For each session, regular or summer, salaries 

should be apportioned on an individual basis 

to the required general expense report. 

Thus, each employee's total salary would be 

listed and then apportioned between allowable 

and non-allowable. The allowable salaries, based 

once again on clear definitions, would be 

further divided as to room and board, other 

programs and services, and special education 

total. The last program, the "educational 

component", would be allocated among each of 

the individual handicap categories. 
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A school would have to devise a time-card 

work schedule to be used as the basis of the 
.' 

{nformation entered on its report. 

3. Vep~eciation Co~t~ Should be Clea~ly Vetailed 

in a Wo~k-Pape~ Repo~t Which SUppo~t6 the Co~t 

Repo~ted in Both Expen~e Budget and the Actual 

Co~t Repo"-t. 

Assets having a useful life in excess of one 

year and costing over $100 should be capit.alized 

and depreciated. A uniformly established de-

preciation policy, set by the State, not only 

will allow comparability among schools for 

reasonableness determinations but also, on 

an individual basis, will reduce capital 

acquisition costs that cause fluctuations 

in "operating expenses" and distort the true 

financial experience. 

4. Fo"- The PU"-po¢e on Ce"-ta~n Expen~e Allocation~, 

a Repo"-ting Schedule on Floo,,- Space and Land 

Should be Requi,,-ed. 

This first would show the allocation on a 

program basis: room and board, other programs 

and services, and special education. The 

special e,ducation component subsequently 

would be sub-divided by handicap classification 

served. 
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5. Ce~tain P~o9~am Repo~ting Ineo~mation 

Should be Requi~ed, In~luding Ehtimated 

and A~tual En~ollment In6o~mation. 

Material changes in program or enrollment 

should be reported at the -time they take 

effect. Such "change reports" should be 

due within 30 days. The nature of the 

requirements of program reporting would 

be essential statistical information for 

determining a reasonable tuition rate. 

It may be advisable to include in the 

program reporting requirements a narrative 

explanation and justification for material 

changes. 

Since the fiscal year for tuit~on rate 

determination is July 1 - June 30, reports 

should be due as follows: 

May 1 Projected budget for sub­
sequent year (starting 
July 1) 

August 31 Actual cost report for 
immediately prec~eding 
year ending June 30) 

August 31 Reconciliation of the 
accompanying Actual Cost 
Report with the prior 
year's corresponding 
projected budget. 
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A complex reporting system generally lends 

itself to implementation through administra­

tive r~gulation rather than through legislation. 

The Commission is of the opinion, however, 

that a clear indication of legislation preference 

can be established by statute through a section 

dealing with reporting requi,rements. The 

statutory language need not describe the system 

in minute detail. It should contain, however, 

the vital aspects of the CARES system. Such a 

legislative provision could be a portion of the 

new statutory chapter setting up the new bureau. 

The-program should be implemented by the 1979-80 

scholastic year. 

The reporting requirements suggested by the S.C.I. 

closely parallel those of the CARES system. The two 

major stre~gths of the CARES reporting system are: 

The compilation of financial information 

which will supply an accurate cost for 

each service supplied by each school, and 

A uniformity of reported information which 

will provide a basis for auditing, cost 

comparison and rate monitoring. 
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It should become immediately apparent to 

the new bure:au ~Then any institution is expending 

inordinate amounts on any cost component. Further­

more, any prospective savings that should also become 

apparent because of increased efficien~y could 

then be utilized as an example of similar cost 

savings throughout the system. 

For exemplification purposes, a suggested 

master form for cost filing is attached hereto 

as Exhibit "A".* Reference to Exhibit "A" illustrates 

the allocation of each cost component to the nature 

of the service provided. Subsidiary fo;r.ms would 

supply a further breakdown within certain classifica­

tions appearing in Exhibit nA~. 

It should become clear to the school that: 

• 

Prior years expenses cannot be paid with 

current tuition revenue. 

Capital expenses must be depreciated 

Excess revenue, beyond a prescribed 

limit, cannot be retained by the school. 

*See Exhibit "A", Page 211. 



v. RATE SETTING 

A.' Ba.c.kglLound 
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For the years 1976-77 and 1977-78, tuition rates 

for private schools were set by the BSEPPS, predicated 

upon an outline of estimated expenses. A maximum 

rate was established annually based upon the 85th 

percentile of costs of handicap classification in 

public schools providing those services. The timing 

and availability of information was such that most 

non-public schools eligible to receive 

children requested and received the maximum rate. 

Since the placement of a public school pupil 

in a private school is generally a last resort action, the 

Commission observed that in many cases the pupils 

placed are the most difficult cases. It follows that 

the necessary costs incurred by the private school, 

therefore, are at the upper end of the cost spectrum. 

The objective of setting maximum tuition rates based 

on handicap classification is predicated upon the 

assumption that uniform or similar costs will be 

incurred in like handicap category by other non-public 

schools as well as the public schools. This is often 

not the case. In addition to the reason described 

above, it became obvious that the special programs, 

commonly known as individual educational plans, 

provided for special 'education pupils vary due to 
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the severity of the handicap. 

:For example, 'according to the N.J. Administrative 

Code, the classi,fication "emotionally disturbed" includes 

within it "all children whose behavior can be characterized 

by a pattern of functioning which is so inappropriate 

as to ca.ll attention to itself and which severly limits 

the individual from profiting from regular classroom 

learning experiences or severely hinders other pupils 

in the class from profiting from regular classroom 

experiences .. " Also, emotional disturbance "is characterized 

by a pattern of expression of emotion inappropriate to 

the situation in a manner of degree and quality." 

In two of the private schools examined by the Com­

mission, the entire enrollment was made up of pupils 

classified as emotionally disturbed. The programs pro­

vided and resultant costs incurred, however, were widely 

divergent. In one school, which also happened to be a 

residential facility, most of the pupils were of a type 

some might describe as incorrigible. However, several 

of the students were able to live with little direct super­

vision and were capable of attending a local public school. 

In the other school, all children were autistic and in 

need of -- and receiving -- an extensive program of ed­

ucation and training on a nearly individual basis. The 

services provided by the schools were not simila~ and 

the costs incurred were not similar -- yet both schools 

received exactly the same tuition rate. 
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Since rate setting has been based on cost pro­

jections -- and despite the fact that actual cost reports 

have been requir.t?d -- there is no mechanism which prevents 

a private school from requesting and receiving tuition 

revenue in excess of reasonable costs. Further, there 

is no mechanism for a sending district or the State 

to recover excess tuition revenue based on the schools 

change in program or the actual cost report. 

B. ReQommendat~on~ 

Tuition rates for each private school should be 

set annually, based on the reports required, as 

described in Section IV, The objective basis of these 

reports is the reasonable costs projected, adjusted 

for actual costs expended by the school, in order to 

provide the necessary program. Once a total reasonable 

cost per day is determined for each private school, 

based on the appropriate report, the rate will be pre­

sented to the local sending districts in such a manner 

as to identify the cost components which, in the aggre­

gate, comprise the per diem rate. In addition: 

1. T-<.m.<.ng. 

The proposed budgets, submitted by May I for 

the subsequent year, should be revie''led by 

BSEPPS and should provide the basis for a rate. 

Rates should be set by June 15. The schools 

should have the right to appeal. 
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2. Change Repo4t~. 

Rates set at the beginning of the school year 

should be flexible, at least to the extent of 

major changes in the program being provided. If 

a change report, received during the year by 

BSEPPS, materially changes the program, and 

accordingly the reasonable costs, in excess of 

an acceptable percentage limit such as 10 percent, 

BSEPPS should recalculate the tuition rate and 

notify the sending districts of the change. 

3. Adju~tment~ in Succeeding Yea4~. 

Actual cost reports filed at the end of the 

year should provid~ the basis for recalculation 

of that year's rate. If per diem revenue 

exceeds actual costs, that excess should be 

offset in the rate set for the coroming year. 

If the amount is relatively small, the 

adjustment can be waived at the discretion 

of the Director of BSEPPS. But the school 

must fund the excess and account for it. 

This does not include donated funds and their 

effect on surplus. 

4. Rea~onablene~~. 

Although rates will be set based on budgets 

and actual cost reports submitted, BSEPPS 

should make an attempt to determine the 

reasonablene~s of the private school's request. 

A program for making this determination should 
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include a comparison among cost component 

categories of schools providing si~ilar 

services. 

For example, all schools which provide a pro­

gram for communication handicapped pupils 

should be compared on the basis of the cost 

components of each such school. If the costs 

of services are grouped in a dollar amount, 

further examination may not be necessary. 

But if the cost of one school exceeds an 

acceptable percentage (perhaps 15 percent) of 

the median cost for schools providing similar 

services, further justification may be necessary 

or the excess should be eliminated as unrea­

sonable. Such a disallowed excess would not 

be included in the tuition rate. 

An examination of the actual cost report would 

insure that any sum eliminated in this way 

was not expended by a school to the detriment 

of some other approved cost ~omponent. 

Activity such as that would cause a reduction 

in the subsequent year's rate, since it would 

be treated in the same way as tuition revenue 

in excess of allowable (reasonable) cost. 

The rate would be delimited by services pro­

vided. A significant decline in expenditures 

in individual cost component groups would 

cause a reduction in tuition. 
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5. Implementation. 

c. Comment 

With regard to the implementation of this 

system, the Commission is again of the 

opinion~that general direction should be 

mandated through legislation and specific 

requirements should be added through regula­

tion. The required legislation should be 

a part of the same package of provisions for 

structuring the new bureau. 

The objective of the recommendations on rate 

setting is to support essential programs and services 

by setting a tuition rate which will reimburse the 

private school for reasonable costs. 

Rate setting by BSEPPS will be done prospectively 

and will include an analysis of the cost of programs 

and services provided. Costs may be questioned by 

BSEPPS if they appear to be out of line with costs 

at other facilities, and, if unjustified, will be 

eliminated. Generally, however, all reasonable 

costs will be included in an approved tuition rate. 

Rates will no :longer be "cast in stone." Not 

only will substantive changes in programming during 

the year cause a review of the rate, but also the 

actual cost report will provide the basis of a 

recalculated rate. This revised rate, with certain 

exceptions, will be reflected in the subsequent 

year's tuition. 
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It will be necessary to make other provisions 

in the event a school goes out of business, such as 

returning excess :funds to the original sending school 

districts. 

The system should insure that a sending district 

receives, for each child, the services for which it 

is paying. Further, the rate, based on fair and 

reasonable costs, should insure the availability 

and provision of continuing quality programs. 

It should be apparent to a sending district 

and its child study t~am wh~ch actual services are 

being delivered and the precise cost thereof. This 

is necessary because one objective of the child study 

team is to place the pupil in a facility providing 

appropriate services. The child study teams will then 

be in a position to make comparisons of the rates among 

schools providing similar services. The rate will 

reflect the services provided and the market will 

limit the rate. In general, it is the Commission's 

recommendation that components of the rate should 

include cost component categories as set forth in 

the projected budget and actual cost reports. For 

those private schools which are incorporated for profit, 

the amount of profit requested and allowed should be 

set forth as a separate component of the rate. 
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" EXHIBIT "A" 

(A SAMPLE WORKSHEET) 



INSTRUCTIONS FOR WORKSHEET A .. SUMMARY EXPENSE REPORT (See ~ollowing 6 Pages): 

Worksheet A is the summary report of a facility's total operating expenses, 
allocated (per the manual guidelines, inst.ructions and other supporting 
worksheets) to the facility's functions, programs and special education 
program categories. 

Column Headings: 

Column A - Functional Expenses: Represents the grouping of operating 
expenses int'~' the functions normally performed by private facilities 
providing special education services. 

Column B - Total Operating Expenses: Includes all operating expenses 
for the fiscal year as reported on the facility's books of account. 

Column C - Unallowable Expenses: Includes certain expenses or portions 
of expenses reported in Column B that are unallowable for reimbursement. 

Column D - Allowable Operating Expenses: Represents facility expenses 
that are allowable for reimbursement. 

Column E - Program: That portion of allowable operating expenses for any 
functional expense which has been incurred directly or indirectly in the 
operation of programs indicated in Columns F, G, and H described below. 

Column F - Room and Board Program: That portion of allowable operating 
expenses .incurred in providing room and board services to residential 
students. 

Column G - Other Programs and Services: That portion of allowable opera­
ting expense not properly allocable to the room and board and special ed­
cation programs in Column F and Column H below. 

\ 
Column H - Special Education Program: Column B-1 represents that portion 
of allowable operating expense incurred in the provision of special 
education services. 

Columns H-2 through H-13 represents categories of Special Education 
programs required by statute and by regulations of the State Department 
of Education. 

Column 

HZ 
H3 
H4 
HS 
H6 
H7 
HB 
H9 
HID 
Hll 
Bl2 
H13 

Special Education 

RD 
NI 
EMR 
S11 
PI 
AH 
OH 
VH 
TMR 
CI 
CH 
MH 

Emotionally Disturbed 
Neurologically Impaired 
Educable Mentally Retarded 
Socially Maladjusted 
Perceptually Impaired 
Auditorially Handicapped 
Orthopedically Handicapped 
Visually Handicapped 
Trainable Mentally Retarded 
Chronically III 
Communication Handicapped 
Mulitple Handicapped 



Facility: A8C School WOIIK~IIa::l::'r A 

Paga 1 of 6 
Report for Year Ended June 30, 19xx 

(A) (B) (C) (D) ___________ . __________ !~_U~!'!1\~!!'_ 

(F) (G) - _ . .!!!U!~E.!!!.Uj_ucat Lon 
Other (II-I) 

Total Allowable Room Programs SpeciaL 
~) 

Catt!sori .... of Program ServLce 
~t'''rating Una llowable Operating and and Education (H-3) (H-4) I(H-5)(1I.:-6)-~1i:-7mj:""8) ! (11-9) (H-IO) (H- Ll) (11-12) (H-f]) 

Functional Expenses Expenses Expensea Expena •• Board Services Total I:D Nt EUR SM PI All 011 - VII TtIR CI CH 14H 
Line 

1 General and Administrative -

(a) Salariea and W"gea 15,000 15,000 

(b) Fringe Benefita 20,000 20,000 I 
(c) Payroll Tax.a 7,000 7,000 

(d) Advertlaing ~OO 200 . 
(e) C_n ic .. tiona 750 750 /--

(f) Hateriala and Supplies 1,000 100 900 --- -

(a) aent!l Expenae 500 500 I 
(h) Depreciation on Furni-

I 

ture, Fixturea 60 Equip. 101) 100 

(i) Accounting 60 Legal Feu 2,000 2,000 ---
(J) Contractual Expensei-

'''-0--

(k) Bonding Inaurance 250 250 
, 

(1) Helabenhipa and Sub-

acriptiona 150 150 .--
(-) Uncollectible Accounts 600 600 -0-

(n) Trevel Expenae 300 300 c------- -----. --- --- -------
(0) Intereat Expena. 500 100 t.oO 

(p) Inca.e Tax .. 15,000 15,000 

(q) Other Expen .. a (Specify) 

Sub-total 63,350 800 62,550 12,948 16,325 33,277 13,761 19,5U 



SUHHARY EXPENSE REPORT Facility: ABC School WORKSHEET A 

Report for Year Ended June 30, 19xx Page 2 of 6 

(A) (8) (C) (D) 
~- .... - ---- ----- (E) Pro~ram 

(F) (G) _ .. __ J"L Speci.al Education 
Other .. 

Total AUow"ble Room Programs SJ:;lJI £ategortp.A of Program Service 
Operating Unallowable Operating and and Education 

\I~~) I ~H;.J) I ~~:' (H:~r"'{lrC~~R-7J'lUr-l!j I Itl- 1\II-lU) IIH-ll) I\H-U) ~R"_OT 
Expen"1!S Expenses Expenses Board Services Total SM . PI i An on I Vil TMR CI CII .~ Functional Expenses 

ine A 

-- .----- .... -.. - '''--1---,- ----- .---

,3 Food Service 
.--/- . . ----- --_ .. _ .. "'-"-'--- _._.-- ._-_ ... ..j---+._-+---
f---I-:..("...:.)_S8Iuies lInd Wsges 7,000 7,000 .-----+--.--- -.--.~----~--_+----+---_4----4_----~ .. ---~.----~--~---~--~--~ 
_._ .. _(bLFoo~_a~d_.!:~!:,~~~.!:.p:.:11:.:e::s-j.._..:62.,.:.OO:cO:"-'-j.. ____ -+._6.'~---t------t----'1-----.-t.---t---+--+--+---l----1--... _. _. __________ ~---+-_~ 

__ 0-~~£.t:.eclat1on on 

......... Sp.~~i.~.~~~e~.!.?~_. __ . __ . ____ . __ .. _____ •..... _ •.. _ .. _. __ •... _ ... ____ ... _"' ..•. , ._._._ ... _ ... __ ... 1.. ..... _. J---t----.. _._1--_._1---__ 1--._._ 
I 1 

.. 
____ 

. __ ...... __ ..• ·_-_·~~_-.•... f-.... _~-_-1·.L._ ._ .. 1"._ .. _ . ____ . ~1_{!!LC.!!!l-t"a~-t.!!~LE'!pen~.e.s- __ 5.9_0. _______ ._.50!l_._. r- __ _ __ 

i-t-S.!l.!>"'-:..t,"'"o"'t""'1, _______ -f--'1.3J .6.00. __ ., __ . ___ --+_lM~_ ..• Y.112 .. _ ... ___ .. _ .. _ •.. 4,488. __ t--__ ... .).2.500.1.. •.•. --.1- ......... 1 
____ I--l __ .4_~988e_l_--+--+---+-_--I 

1--+--------1--1--·/---1-----_··----- .-.----. ---+-----+--I··~-I---+--.....\.--I--~ 

100 



SI/HIWlY EXPENSE REPORT Facility: ABC School WORKSHEET A 

Report for Year Ended June 30, 19xx Page 3 of 6 

(A) I (B) (C) (D) __ . __ ._ .. __ .... ____ . _______ .. ______ ...!{,!:E:L.) !_~~II~. ___ . __________________ ~ 

(F) (g) Ot er -(jj":-ry-' --_ .. 
______ . ______ ("'"} Jlp'!:~ia l_...!E~,d"'u"'c"a~t~io"!n!-_______________ _l 

Cate~ories of Prouram Service 
,,,,,,,,-·r.;-]T""TI "'( 11"-S.r) '1 T.i( 11-6 'l(H-=7)--;'-(H:a 'T(lr-:I- 9;";::'::;)7(11"_" III 0"")1 ("'H·-"'~T<""T[1lr.iIl-'-1""2/:)"1 ..... (IH;--.... 11: 3,....-l) 

• SM 'PI AH 1 011 VH TMR CI CH Mil 

Total Allowable Room PrograllUl Special 
Operating ~na llowab Ie Oper!lting and and Education -{H-~H-3'T (H-4\ 

Functional Expenses Expensea Expenses Expenles Board Services Total ED NI EMR 

Ltn 

~- ~;;::::::;'::';~~~-=-"=;:;;;,:-:: '-::--- -----~=~::= -~::::-:= ~----=------ ---- ---t---~--==r=-+-~---- --+--+---l 
-------.------- ----- -----,------. -- .. ---.. ----.----1---- " +--; -... -j.-.---r-.. -.-i-.-

'~_"~:;~:~;:-. PS-i::~~~~~-= =-~_~.~_~~ --_-_==~-=~ ~_=-~_== =.-. _-=-:=~-_~_-~-r-: ! i =,t=+~:::t= -------11---1---1 

Equi!':_ .. __ .----. - --. --2~;;~'-"- ---.-_.... ----... -... --.-.--- .. - -.. -.. - -.----- ----.--t----~--+---.. ~- .. -+. I. ! ... ! 

... ~~~o~~~~tual~~~n~~a ___ .. . ______ . __ 1-__ ~~_5~ ____ .. __ ''' ___ ' __ .__ __. __ . _____ J_. ____ L ___ ~ __ _'_ __ .L _ . " _ ! _____ .l ___ .. 

1 I : Ii: 1 1 
-H .. --jn·--i-j-----r-· ..... T ' . i' -[.-- .----

_.- :.--.-.--- -- .. - +.--.-- i I ; r-t-'--i-,--t--+---+----:--I-----I 
I I i I I I 

14,324 -----t 8,84l I -j-I"7~ 5,482 .. --- ... - t ...... -, I .. --j----·-I'-·~---I--l--~ 
-------- -----,----1 r---f-- ----. ---.-.-; .--.-
.-.----- --. '---11

-. i . __ . ~---l-.. ----+_-._+_--+---+_~ 
I! l 

~-~~:~~~~. l' ~'8~ .. _~·=+----5·--~~-8-2-t----,1----t--+---1 

-----l---+-- I .-L---+----l---+---+---I--~ 
-- -. --.. -+. -.+-..l-.---L---f·-·-----i '--'--I-----I-----I-----I----J 

_~,~.QQ.... _. __ --1 .. 2 , 00!> I _+...:2:.!,.:.00.:.0+ __ + __ + __ +-_~ 
i : I 

Sub-totd 8,500 8,500 8,500 

t--I--.---------I-------- - .. ----(------ .--.-.----
5 Education 

f--- --... ----.- ----.--.-.-

._--

(ai Salariea and Wagea 28.000 28,000 13,676 

(b) Depreciation on Special zed 
--------------. -.-f--.--... --- .. ----.- -.------

Education Equipment 
1---+-----_.-----1- ---- .. ------- -- .. -.-.----1------- -----... 

(c) Contractual Expenaea 
• --.-- --. .-- ------ r- -. .. . .. -' 

Sub-total 28,000 28,000 13,676 
- '-c-- . --- -------.--- ------1-------- ---.--- -----.. _.--.-----
-- ---.----------- ._--_. __ . 

6 Health Servicea 
.- .. -1--.. __ ...... _-- -- .. -.--.... ---.- - .. -.. - ... -. 

la) Salaries and wage!. ___ --1JhQ..OQ. ___ . _____ ..... __ .!-O.OOO __ ---1....QQQ ___ __ ~_,~.Q_ 

.. ----... --.-.... ----.- ---.-.. -- ---- --- -- .... -+ . -+--.-1,,---+--+---1--.-+--+---1---+--+---1 

(c) Contractual !xpenaea --------- ---- --- -------... --.-.-- ...... - ·-rL ----~T·L--
1-+-=-':.....::..:====-====---+------.. - --_.-- - -~-.- --.-...,'I----t---t---t---+--4---+--+---+--I---l 

Sub-total 10,000 10,00:1 3,000 3.000 4.000 2,000 I 2,000 

Ib~ n"nreclatlon on Soeci",l ;~ __ ._. . 

Health Service EQuip!!!en =-___ . __ ._. 



SUMMARY EXP£NSE REPORT 

(A) 

Functional Expen.es 

__ 1.. .. Social. Se..rvJ.c.e"_ ...... ___ ..... _ . 

FacUity: ABC School WORJ(SRE!T A 

Report for Year Ended June 30, 19xx Page 4 of 6 

(B) (C) (D) _._. __ .. __ -. _________ ~.1....!!~g!:.::amc::._. ___________________ ~ 

TotAl Allowable 
Operating Unallowabl Operating 

Expcnse8 Expenses Expenses 

(F) 

Room 
and 

Boord 

(G) 
Other 

Programa 
and 

Service" 

r--(~lIr-~i~)~h-------------.----------(-H-)~SPeCial Ed_u_c_a_t_i_on ________________________________ ~ 

Special Catego.ries of Program Service 
Education. n-"'2)......,...-t{"'R_="1)t'I-) T1'1 (Il- .. ! i,n:.~} ,n-o} ~_H_-') \~~o. '''- \n- LV) ,n- iLl In-.~L} ,.n ... .» 

Total ED NI EMR SM ~ PI !AH OH VH TMR eI CH H~ 

i .. -.. --.... - .. - .. - ... --.... -.-.. ---... - .. -.--... -.. --.---.... -f-.---+-----+----J'---+---+--+---\----+-----ji---+----f--4--<---l 
J .. -. --.-- .- - .. - .... - ..... . ..... -.-.-.... ......... ..-- .... -.... .. . .. ---.--+---f---.--!---+. -·--I-··---t---t---t---_t_--t~--t---_t_-__t 

1--.. <.b)~p.r~.!'.i.a~.!o .. n._.~_Sp~_c!al .---------f--.. ---- ------ .-.---- - -----.. -.. --f-----+_ ---t----+---+---.....;..! - -I----+---!----!----!----+--+---l 

- ...... 1ze.d_Soci~l.servi .. tl.9!!.!J! . ____ .. _ .. _ -.---- -.--..... --.---- -·--·-·-·---.. ----I-.. ------+-----+-·----<----f----------~ .. -+----If---t_--+----+----+-----i 

8 Speech and Hearing Therapy 

.i;.. . L ,! +-.. -t-'_+---+---+---+---l 

-- ____ no --.. - ... ~ ! -.. ~----.+-- .... + -. -- -t- -'-~T1. I----+--I---+----I 

.--.. -.--- --·--t i i -+--r-- ~--r-
.......... ---... --·--j .. --.. -I, .. +-+--+---i---+---l--+----+----1 

..... -----... - --. I" i ! i r-t-'---+'--+---+--+---+---I 
--.f---.-- "---i---, I 

--- -.- - ---!---+--t---+-----.j---+--+--t---+---+---; I . 
-~---_t_--..l---!--_+---r-- .. t---~--I_-_t_-_t_-_+-__I 

---rl---r---r---~- .. -~-~---~--~---+---+--~ 

(c) _P"l!~t:~c.t.~a.!_ ExpenSe! __ . ____ . ___ .... ___ ... __ . _ .. _" 

Sub-tota.1 .. __ 

_ .. __ .... _- --- ------_ .. 

_ .. _1-{~LDel'.~e.c.i!l,!:.i.on..J?!! .. Spec.ia I 

I-- ___ ~~ed ~~eec~_~H!.~rlng 

________ T.!!~t:!IpY.._~'luJp_"'_e!'''..... .. 

_. ___ W..s_ql!!-ractu!.L~xp'enses. 

... - -...... ----- - ... __ .. 
--- .. _. __ .- _ .. _---+-------- ....... _ .. _ ..... 

.-.- -... ---- .... -"".---" ... ----.-".-.- ... -- -. ,,-.--- ---_ .. 1----.-

_ ..2.,ub-t<?t""s""I ____ . ____ . 1---. ____ ------+----+----1------ -------l----l---+-, ---+--+--+--+--+--+--+--+--+---1 

._. -- ---------".-.---------- _ .... ---- - . r"---·--II·-----!------·-I--- .- -- .------1----i---t---t---+-.. - .. ~--.l__-__f_-_+--+--__f_--l 
I I 

~ .. I-Ph-=-y-s-i-c-al.-T-h-e-ra-p .. -=y--- __ _ ._-L . 
--.- -~~;~;.- ·----.. ·--"--~;,70;- .. · .--'--' ----." ..... '-·16,700 - ; : ....L I 16,700 

--,,- .(!>.._~~l.,,:!~!!.!_~~~!g':.. ___ . ...-. ...... . ..... '-'" ..... ---t· .... _m i'-- I --.~ .. -, --·-1----1-·---+--~!---t_---+_--__i 
I-- J~L.!'!p!..~cl8~ion o~.!l_~_:.c~ •. l~ 1--.--. __ .. __ ._ --------- -- .-... _ .. - ---- .. -- -- ------.- .-...... -~-- ~.--t-----j---+---+---t---t---+---t 

100 100 I : i : 
1--1I-_i_z_e_d.-,P_h.<...y~: Th_e..!_~-"!_~_~~~P: ___ ._. __ ~OO .... ---- .. -..... -.- ... -'--'- - .. - .... - ...... - .. ---..... - .---... -.-.-+- -.. -:- ---t--

(c) Contractual Expenses 500 500 500 --..l I I 1--+-'-''-------.--- - --... --.. - .... ---. ...-. -.,.-. - .-- ... --..... -.- '" ... -"". ,,-..... --.. ..,,----.- .-... -----" .- - -- I--'''~ 

t--f_"-S"-ub"'-::."t""o"'t"" ..... l ___________ 17.,.300 ... _ . _____ . ____ .11.L~~ . ______ .,. ----.----- -!!I.?QQ.....f---r~-- ... i-1 __ + __ + __ + __ + __ +1~7..!,=_3.':::00:::t_--+--+---+--_I 
500 

100 



SUKHARY EXPENSE REPORT FacilitY: __ ~AB=C~S~c~h~o~o~l ______________________ __ WORKSHEET A 

Report for Year Ended June 30, 19xx Page 5 of /; 

(A) (B) (C) (D) (E) Program 

(F) (G) (H) Special Education 
Other 

'Cotal Allowabla Roo .. Progra ... (H-1) Categori"K of Program Service Special 
Operating Unallowab l_!' Operating and and Education -(H-~T -(H~3r (H"4) I (H-:l) IlH-b) lH-/}--O~lH-~) KH-IU) lH-ll) (H-U) I (H-Il) 

FWlctional ExpenaBe Expensee Expen.e~ E"pen ••• Board Service. 'I'_r .1 ED NI EMR SH PI All 011 VH THR CI eH MH 
Line 

, 

10 

- Occup!.~~_aL!~!~_ - ---
(a) Salaries .nd Wage. I -+-
(b) Deprecia~ion on Special- I 

--- iaad Occup. Therapy 
! --+---+ 

--~qulp~~ ________ f------ ---------1--------1--------- - t- --+------~---+---
(c) Caot.:actual Expen •• a 

f-------- f-.------- 1-------
I • ---~----t------------ 1------t------- -

Sub-total 
1---- ------ j------j-- - -c-1-- -- .. -._-- 1---- -----1-------- , .. _---- -----1--

i 
11 Proar_ Plann1na 6. Re.earch 

I I ! - +----- p..", (a) Salart •• and Was •• -- 6,000 
1---------

6,000 1,230 1,770 3,000 1,500 --- -------- ----.-.... _- -----_._- -- -I 
(b) Contractual E"pen ••• I - -I--- --_ .... _- -- -
Bub-total 6,000 6,000 1,230 __ 1,770 3,000 1,500 1,500 ---_ .. -

12 Fund lla 11 inll -

(a) Salaries and Wage. 6,000 6,000 -0-
-

-- -ill..f0nt~ EKpen • .!.!...... __ .. - ------.-_ .. , ---___ -._0 __ 0 __ - ----- ._---- -- --
Subtotal 6 000 6,000 -0-

I 
---- -- ------- -- ---+ 

-- -



SUHHARY EXPENSE REPORT Faci llty! ABC School WOI\KSIU!E1' Ii 

Report for Yl!ar Ended June 30. 19xx 

(A) (B) (C) (D) (E) PROGRAM 

(G) 

POrot~rl!~m_ (H-1) 
., D D ea t I!got tl!a 0 f Program Sl!rvicl! 

and Spl!cial 

F=t-_-=-====-=:....=:=:==--_-t--=::.:=:==--t-:::..:.!=c::.=;-t--=::.:.::L::.:.:..:...:=--t-=:.:...::._+--"s:.;:l!;;..rv.:..:i;.::c=l!a=-+E_d..!.¥.::.~~::!;:.!;i_on-+ __ \ll~::.-r::"'....LJ..:. \N·":'"-':;_·~.....L..J~k::.:"M·.::.::~.:.-". ~"H)J : \~iOI \~i/ 1 \;-H0
1 (~:) \"~~J ~i ll) (~H12) (ltl!lJ) 

~~~!~~_1!_1.~o~ __ n __ t ___ ~ _______ 1 _______ ·~ ___ ----+------1r------I------I1--~r----r----tr-___ +i' ____ +il ____ ~i ____ ~ __ ~~ __ ~ ____ ~ __ ~ __ ~ 

(F) 

Total Allowab11! Room 
Opl!rating UnAllowable Opl!rating and 

In. Functional EXPl!nSI!8 Expensl!s Expensl!a EXpl!n81!S Board 

(H) Spl!cia1 Education 
r----r-----------

51.681 

-_.-~.--------.---+-------I------+-

!-- _~~~_~~.l.a~.~~!-~!'~. ~agf!!- __ _._~ ~~~O_. ,_._. __ .. __ _ . ...!.!~~_. _____ .... _ . __ .!!_~~?. __ ~!l.~!-.. ___ -1:.....0-0-8.t-__ t ___ 7-___ f-__ t-___ L._8 .. 73+ __ + __ + __ +_-l 
(b) Contractual Expen"_l!s_·4-____ 4-_____ I ______ ~----t------~~---~--+--+--41---.-----i1---i--~1--~---+---+--~---~ 

f-- ~~~-t~~!..t.._. __ . ___ r___?.0~~c-+_-----+.--=3!...OOc..:.c:0-+ _____ +-__ l~..!.!?_I_.--1.'-8-8-1-:----j--1'-.0-0-8_t_--_t_---+---.J- ... J .. __ .. !.. 873 
; I I 

'-- .-_.-'--.---- ---- ---._------------ -. ~--.l.-.-t_j-+-~f_--+_-_+-.-f 
--. 1-----.--.-------.------!---._--- ._ .. --.- -----. -----.-- .---- ---L ._~_. __ i. ___ .L __ j--~---t---+_-_+--_l 

I :! i ":' r- -- -------.1-------- .. ------... - .. -.. -...... -.--- ' ~_L_ __ ..1_.___ --L.--+----j---_t_--I 

r- ...... ---------....... - .. ---- ---"--'- .- .... - .... --. - ...... - ... - -. - ........... ----.. - .. t· i-.--L---L-·-··i·---.. -L ____ I-__ _+--+--~-__l 
I __ +-_______ +-. ____ ~. ._--_.1-._._-- ____ . __ . I I I I : I 

t----+--------.-+--.. ~~-=~ __ -==~=~_.~ -~~~=~. _ .. _ .. ____ _____ ·-~I---ii--t--+I--·~-----~l+,~~~::~~~~~~~:~~~:~~:__l 
-------------------+--.- .--- ------t-.-.--.--. ~--.-.... .---- ~ i ! 7---+----1'-.--.1---+----+----+----+-----1 

! ; I I I 
... ----~--- -~~I--+--t-----I--!---1---t---+--+-~ 

I I I I -_ .. _--_.- ---- ~ 

- -----------.---/-... ----... - .. _ .. -.. -.- .-. -.. ,-.--- ... --.--... ----..... ---.... ------ ----...:._--l---L----t!----t---t--.-t----t----t---t---t---I 
I I 

~~----·------------------+---------~-------+--------+--------r---·-------------+---~i~--~i----~----~----+_----~--~----_+----~----+_--~r_---1 

-t'-r I I I---~~---~---~-_+--_+_~~---t----+___; 

83 481 +---~ ';'1 8001 39 364 

r--+--------------------r--------~--------~------------r-------r-------

45.405 6.800 Tote1 FacUlty EXIIC!nSI!S 115 050 168 250 



· . 

I 




